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FOREWORD 

Evgeny Preobrazhensky’s book The Decline of Capitalism is one of the 
best works in Soviet economic theory. My own familiarity with the 
book resulted from my research for The "Crisis" and the "Crash": 
Soviet Studies of the West, 1917-1929 (1981). I discovered that 
Preobrazhensky's study grew out of his analysis of the Soviet domestic 
economy (see E. A. Preobrazhensky, The Crisis of Soviet Industrializa-
tion, ed. Donald A. Filtzer, 1979) and at the same time addressed a 
whole new set of theoretical problems in a specifically capitalist con-
tact. While several works by Preobrazhensky remain unavailable in 
English, I chose to undertake a translation of The Decline of Capitalism 
as a work that would help English-language readers to appreciate the 
full extent of the man's theoretical creativity. 

The Decline of Capitalism is a technical work in the sense that it 
develops Marx's schemes of expanded reproduction by incorporating 
the uneven (or cyclical) growth and replacement of fixed capital. 
Preobrazhensky assumes, for this purpose, that his readers will be 
"literate" in Marxism. I have therefore attempted to provide an intro-
duction that will both deal with the technical issues and also situate The 
Decline of Capitalism in the history of Marxist political economy. I 
would hope and expect that the introduction will be a useful supplement 
to Preobrazhensky's own text. The note references, both in the intro-
duction and in the annotated text, are to English-language sources 
wherever possible. 

One of the major difficulties in preparing this translation of 
Preobrazhensky’s work was the large number of typographical errors 
in the original Soviet edition, Zakat Kapitalizma, published in 
Moscow in 1931 by the state publishing house "Sotsekgiz.'' These 
errors were especially bothersome when they involved the tables and 
the numerical examples of reproduction. The problem was further 
compounded by 
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the fact that the tables rarely gave adequate or correct references to the 
original statistical sources. For his extraordinary resourcefulness in 
locating the original sources and recovering accurate data, I am very 
grateful to my research assistant, Laszlo Gyula Jobbagy. In addition, I 
wish to express my gratitude to Mary Pacy, June Wood, and particular-
ly Brenda Samuels, who prepared the typescript in its final form. 

Kearney, Ontario 
July 1983 



PREFACE 

The present work represents a portion of a larger project dealing with 
contemporary imperialism and its downfall. I am giving the reader 
advance notice of this fact mainly in order that impossible demands will 
not be made of this book, demands that it is unable to satisfy by virtue 
of the distribution of material between the separate parts of the project. 
My work on contemporary imperialism can be divided into the 
following principal components: 

1. An historical characterization of imperialism as a whole. (The 
production relations of early capitalism, of classical capitalism, and of 
capitalism in the stage of imperialism. Evolution of the forms taken by 
the bourgeois state: The feudal-bourgeois form of state, Bonaparatism, 
bourgeois democracy, and fascism. The evolution of the entire super 
structure of capitalism.) 

2. The production relations of postwar imperialism. (Changes in 
the structure, being connected with monopolism. Changes in the repro 
duction process and in the character of crises. Marx's theory of repro 
duction and crises and its application to our own day. An investigation 
Of the crisis of 1930-1931. Changes in the system of exchange and in the 
 credit system. The contradictions of imperialism as a whole and the 
system in its entirety.) 

3. A characterization of the most important capitalist countries and 
their role in the world economy since the war. An analysis of the 
principal phenomena in the concrete history of the postwar world econ 
omy. The USSR and the capitalist world. The preconditions for organi- 
zation of the socialist economy of Europe and the socialist economy of 
the world. 

In view of the pressing immediacy of questions relating to the 
current world economic crisis and to crises in general under 
imperialism, I have separated from the larger project and quickly 
worked up those parts which deal with the reproduction process, the 
economic cycle 
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and crises under both free competition and imperialism, along with an 
investigation of the current world crisis. In other words, I have selected 
a few chapters from the economic portion of the project. From the 
study of the evolution of bourgeois state forms I have furthermore 
taken the chapter on fascism and, in part, the theme of the mutual 
relations between the USSR and the capitalist world. Thus the present 
work was composed by combining these materials with the first chap-
ter, which constitutes a general, introductory essay. Because of this 
division of the material, the reader will not find in the book either a 
general social characterization of imperialism or an analysis of all of its 
contradictions. Nor does the book contain an analysis of the credit 
system, the circulation of money, the dynamic of world prices, and 
much else that is important to the project as a whole but could be 
omitted from the present version in order not to delay its publication. 

I consider publication of this book to be useful for the following 
reason. 

In the recent past not only our philosophy, but also our economic 
science has been rather seriously threatened by the danger of being 
transformed into a skeleton of methodological bones. Although this 
danger has been overcome for the moment, now there is a risk of falling 
into the opposite extreme: in the majority of works devoted to the world 
crisis and its associated general theoretical problems, heaps of statisti-
cal data are being mechanically thrown together with twenty or thirty 
quotations from our teachers. The same quotations are used repeatedly, 
without any understanding of how they might be scientifically em-
ployed for an evaluation of new facts. There is, moreover, a shocking 
poverty of new research into the central questions, such as the character 
of the reproduction process and the change of the economic cycle under 
imperialism, as compared to the epoch of free competition. Obviously, 
what has been published thus far on this theme cannot be taken to be 
representative of all the work now being undertaken and prepared for 
publication by our economists. I understand that genuine science is a 
very labor-intensive crop with a very long "gestation period." But on 
the other hand, life, too, is now advancing too quickly. One must make 
haste in every area of work. And that is why I decided to hurry and to 
provide something of my larger work on postwar imperialism for 
discussion by readers and researchers. In addition to the other prob-
lems already mentioned, this book also leaves out a polemical chapter. 
In that chapter I address a number of errors committed by certain of our 
economists—beginning with Comrade Bukharin—on the question of 

the economics of imperialism. In the same chapter I consider the work 
of Sternberg, Grossman, Otto Bauer, Kautsky, Fried, and others, and I 
also include mention of the inadequacy of some superficial observa-
tions on imperialism which occur in my own works. 

In order to avoid purely terminological misunderstandings, let me 
add that I sometimes use the word "monopolism" in place of "the 
economic structure of imperialism." I do so in full accordance with the 
terminology of Lenin, who spoke of "monopolism" as "imperialism" 
with reference to its economic character. 

E.   A. Preobrazhensky 

 



PART   ONE 

1.  The Economic Crash 
of Capitalism 

The distinguishing feature of the postwar capitalist economy is its 
enormous volume of unused fixed capital and the monstrous extent of 
absolute unemployment. With the development of the world economic 
crisis the amount of idle capital and the number of unemployed workers 
have reached shocking limits. Every economist who wishes to under-
stand what is happening in the capitalist system faces one fundamental 
question. Why is it that capitalism, at the present stage of its develop-
ment—or more properly, of its decay—is unable by the usual market 
methods, that is, on the basis of the regulating activity of the law of 
value, to absorb into the production process this unemployed labor 
power and these idle means of production? What has happened to the 
very mechanism of capitalist society to deprive it of the ability to move 
from one cycle of expanded reproduction to another, as it used to do in 
the epoch of free competition? 

In its attempt to solve this problem bourgeois economic science has 
demonstrated its complete bankruptcy; it has proven incapable even of 
framing the question. Its greatest luminaries have failed in their prog-
noses and have turned out to be incapable of explaining the current 
Crisis. For the moment they are remaining stubbornly quiet with respect 
to Ihe immediate future, fearing that they will discredit themselves a 
second time. 

Only Marxist economic science is capable of providing correct an-
swers to these questions. 

Relying upon Marx's theory of reproduction and the Leninist theory 
ol imperialism, and analyzing the conditions of expanded reproduction 
in monopolistic capitalism, I shall endeavor to answer these questions 
mid to provide a theoretical analysis of the causes of the present world 
crisis. 
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In every system of social reproduction there exists a specific form of 
link between the productive forces, which are allowed sufficient room 
to develop, and the whole aggregate of production relations in the given 
formation. 

One of the specific features of the capitalist system is the fact that 
separate capitalist enterprises, as a general rule, must either produce 
and secure surplus value for themselves, or else they must acquire 
through redistribution such a share of the surplus value of the entire 
capitalist class as will secure for each enterprise the average norm of 
profit. If there is no profit the existence of the capitalist enterprise, as a 
capitalist enterprise, makes no sense; and that is true regardless of 
whether the enterprise is needed by society and even regardless of 
whether its existence is of benefit to the entire class of capitalists. This 
is the essential difference between a capitalist enterprise, and, for 
example, a natural, manorial economy. A natural, manorial economy 
can hang on so long as it is assured any portion whatever of the 
peasant's surplus product, and so long as feudal exploitation provides 
any results whatever. But for a capitalist enterprise, in contrast, and for 
exploitation of the capitalist type, much more complex preconditions 
are required. From this viewpoint one could say that, although the 
capitalist economic system is much more elastic than feudalism in all 
other respects, in this particular respect, which entails the dependence 
of the real utilization of society's available productive forces upon a 
defined rate of profit for each average enterprise, this system is in fact 
more vulnerable. At a certain stage in the development of the produc-
tive forces of capitalist society, and with the strengthening of unfavor-
able processes for such development in the system of capitalist distribu-
tion, it is precisely in this connection that there emerges a log-jam 
which brings to a halt the entire economic development of society. 

The apologists of capitalism, including Kautsky, see no limit to the 
development of capitalist production. In his work Materialistische 
Ge-schichtsauffassung, Volume II, Kautsky declares that he sees no 
reason why capitalism might find itself in a blind alley and enter into a 
period of general, chronic crisis. He casts doubt upon and considers 
unproven Marx's famous view that at a certain stage of development 
capitalist monopoly of the means of production becomes an obstacle to 
development of society's productive forces and must be blown 
apart.* 

What is now happening on the scale of the entire world capitalist 
economy is the clearest and most striking illustration of Marx's view. 

*An asterisk in the text indicates that the reader should refer to the Editor's 
Notes, pp.202-04. 

The time is long gone when crises were only the low points on a rising 
curve of capitalist production. The time is gone when the reserve army 
of industry served as a supply of labor power in the event of a great 
cyclical development of industry, and when this labor power was drawn 
almost without exception back into the production process with the 
onset of economic expansion. Likewise, the time is gone when reserves 
of fixed capital, for the most part, served this same purpose: such 
reserves used to furnish capitalism with the ability to satisfy quickly a 
growing demand in the period of recovery, and to do so without resort-
ing to construction of new enterprises, whose output might only be 
expected to appear after the period of expansion had already ended. The 
other purpose of these reserves was to make it easier to surmount 
disproportions between separate branches of production and to avoid 
frequent redistribution of capital from one branch to another, capital 
that was already tied up in a certain natural form. 

Within these limits both the reserve army of labor power and re-
serves of fixed capital were functionally necessary to capitalism, whose 
development proceeded spasmodically. Today capitalism creates not a 
reserve army of labor power, but the army of the unemployed, who are 
thrown out of the production process forever; that is to say, absolute 
unemployment, which signifies the immobilization of an ever-growing 
portion of society's labor power.1 

Just how far this whole process has advanced can be seen from the 
following figures pertaining to the volume of unused equipment in 
ferrous metallurgy.2 

In England, of 427 blast furnaces in existence, 141 were operating in 
June 1928 and 105 in July 1930. 

In the USA, of 343 blast furnaces, 130 were operating in June 1928. 
And in Germany, of 170 blast furnaces, 103 were functioning in June 
1928, 74 in August 1930. 

These figures indicate that the structure of capitalism, even before 
the crisis, was such as to bar the way to utilization not only of potential 
but also of the existing productive forces of society. Even before the 
development of the present crisis capitalism failed to make use of a 
significant portion of its production apparatus and of society's labor 
power, and this was especially true of the apparatus of heavy industry, 
which expanded during the war. Now, at the moment of crisis, the 
immobilization of capital has grown to unheard-of dimensions, and 
more than 30 million workers have been indefinitely thrown out of the 
production process. 

The question arises as to why capitalism, on the basis of the normal 



10       E.  A.   
PREOBRAZHENSKY 

THE DECLINE OF CAPITALISM       
11 

 

operation of its entire mechanism, cannot employ these 30 million, 
who would create an enormous sum of new surplus value and an 
enormous supplementary market, both for means of consumption and 
for the production requirements of industry itself, of agriculture, and 
of transportation. 

The fact that Kautsky does not even pose this question (in the book 
referred to earlier) testifies to his complete bankruptcy as a theoretical 
economist. Throughout tens of pages he describes for us capitalism's 
superiority over precapitalist forms of economy, something with which 
we have long been familiar, but he completely avoids the most acute 
question of our time, a problem which confronts not only every prole-
tarian but also the capitalist classes, frightened as they are by the 
dimensions of the crisis. 

Let us attempt to answer this question. 
For the expansion of production capitalism does not lack the re-

quired means, including materials, although conditions vary between 
branches. All the means of production are available in abundance; 
indeed, it is this very abundance, presently immobilized, that consti-
tutes the most important element of the current crisis. As for working 
hands, if we take into account the many millions of potential workers 
who have never been absorbed into the production process due to 
economic stagnation in most capitalist countries, then we shall see that 
the excess here is far greater than the 30 million who now find them-
selves out of work. Likewise, the monetary and credit system of cap-
italism, prior to the current crisis, was sufficiently flexible to avoid 
causing insurmountable difficulties, even though supporters of the 
quantity theory of money assert the contrary to be true (without any 
proof). What is the explanation? 

The common answer is that there are inadequate markets for the 
development of production. 

But just what is a market from the viewpoint of theoretical econom-
ics? 

The market represents the total of society's effective demand both 
for means of production and for articles of consumption; that is, on the 
one hand, the total demand of the economy's production apparatus as a 
whole, on the other hand, the total demand of individual consumers. 
Taking the entire process of production and consumption as a whole, 
Marx quite correctly considered consumption in capitalist society to be 
a function of production. He took the view that in a capitalist economy 
there does not and cannot exist any other demand but effective demand, 
or demand which is predetermined by the limits of the previous cycle of 

reproduction and by the volume of productive accumulation. 
Suppose capitalist society successfully resolved the task of attracting 

the entire current army of unemployed into the production process, as 
well as utilizing all of the equipment that is now idle. In that case there 
would appear an additional market for articles of consumption, result-
ing from the fund of wages going to tens of millions who were pre-
viously unemployed. There would also be an increased demand from 
the many millions of small producers, who could now sell their produc-
tion without difficulty to the capitalist countries and who, for that very 
reason, would now be able to purchase both means of production and 
articles of consumption from the capitalist sector. On the other hand, 
once capitalist industry was itself working at full capacity, it would 
create an enormous supplementary demand for all the means of pro-
duction. It is true that such a great leap in the development of produc-
tion could not directly take the form of an arithmetic production in-
crease on the part of all countries in the world economy. Such an 
increase of production would lead to a distribution of the productive 
forces different from the one we have now. Some branches would work 
It less than capacity, others would not be able to satisfy the market 
demand; some countries would exceed previous years of record eco-
nomic development, others would not use their whole productive pow-
er. But that is another question. The basic fact is that expanded repro-
duction, throughout the world economy as it now exists, would itself 
resolve the problem of the market—even if the condition of separate 
■ranches of production or individual countries were to vary. 

What is it that prevents world capitalism from making the transition 
Id I his higher level of expanded reproduction? Why was it that in 1929, 
When it already possessed an enormous volume of unemployed labor 
power and unused equipment, capitalism moved in 1930 not into ex-
panded reproduction, but rather into catastrophically declining 
repro-duction which bears no resemblance to the cyclical contraction 
of ^production during prewar crises? 
II is perfectly obvious that the answer must be sought in the structur-nl 

peculiarities of capitalism as a specific historical form of production, 
nit> i c  particularly, in those places where the structure of the social 
li n mill ion either curtails or allows for a disproportionately slow 
devel-i ipmcnt of capacity in relation to society's new productive 
forces. Later ■ lhall sec that the answer must be sought not so much in 
this general ini imil. i t  ion as in an investigation of that arresting 
influence which the monopolistic system imposes upon the development 
of expanded repro-i l i i c  Hon. 

I 
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Let us analyze the question in more detail from this point of view. 
Expanded reproduction in every new cycle begins with the allocation 
of additional means of production and of new, additional means of 
consumption—going to the reproduction of supplementary labor pow-
er—between different branches and different national economies. In its 
first phase this allocation is brought about, under capitalism, by the 
system of capital issues. New joint-stock companies are created; the 
existing enterprises and associations, including industrial-banking as-
sociations, issue new shares; the transportation enterprises issue new 
securities, and so forth. 
How are these movements regulated on the capital market? Capital 
moves in those directions where it expects to find either the maximum 
or else a stable and secure profit; it avoids those parts of the economy 
where it cannot acquire the average rate of profit, or still worse, 
where production for the moment yields virtually no profit whatever. 

Now let us enquire whether this movement corresponds to the direc-
tions in which the flows of new capital would have to occur if the 
objective task of the entire distribution of new investments were to be 
expanded reproduction on the scale of the entire world economy, with a 
corresponding expansion on the scale of the national economies. 

By way of an answer let us take a concrete example from the contem-
porary economy of England, a country that is especially interesting for 
us in this connection because it is the one in which the process of 
immobilizing the economy's fixed capital and labor power is furthest 
advanced. The oldest and most important branch of heavy industry in 
England is the coal industry, which is technologically very backward 
and in need of colossal capital investments in order to lower the costs of 
production and raise the output of coal. It is enough to survey the 
distribution of capital issues in England during the past 10 years in order 
to become convinced that new English capital persistently moves in 
exactly the opposite direction.3 These enormous capital investments, 
which are absolutely necessary in England's coal industry in order both 
to expand production and to ensure the competitive ability of English 
coal abroad, are unattractive from the viewpoint of acquiring profit 
today. Thus capital avoids this sector, into which it would have to move 
before all others—\i the question were decided from the viewpoint of 
the capitalist class of England as a whole. What this fact demonstrates 
is that the very system of distributing new issues by way of the market 
is absolutely outmoded and prevents the full and most beneficial use of 
productive forces even from the viewpoint of developing the capitalist 

economy itself. In order to distribute productive forces on a modern 
scale, in a condition of profound economic interconnections in the 
world as a whole, what is required is a completely different and com-
pletely non-market system of distributing accumulated capital, together 
with different methods of concentrating these accumulated values and a 
different direction for their disposal. 

But let us, for the moment, make an unrealistic assumption. Let us 
assume that English capitalism, following the recipe of Mosley and his 
group, were to create a government of five ministers with dictatorial 
powers of control over the economy. What is even more fantastic, let us 
further assume that this government acquires the power to dispose of 
all the capital that is lent in England each year, throws it into recon-
structing the coal industry, rationalizes production without regard for 
the private property of the coal owners, and thus makes English coal 
cheaper than that in other countries. What would be the result? 

If everything remained unchanged in the other countries, new mar-
kets would be secured for English coal. But this would lead to a further 
immobilization of capital and labor power in the other coal-mining 
countries. Thus we would end up merely with a redistribution of unem-
ployment and unused capital in the world economy. 

That fact, in turn, demonstrates that the process of creating a single 
world economy has advanced so far that a transition to rapidly expand-
ing reproduction in all countries requires adoption of another system of 
capital issues; capitalism would have to go over to a system of planned 
economy, one that would begin not with the effectiveness of invest-
ments from the viewpoint of acquiring profits today, but would be 
guided instead by the optimum development of production in all coun-
tries that are connected with each other by way of production. Capital-
ism and a planned economy are, however, incompatible. Capitalism 
might well find itself in a blind alley and begin to have need of a 
planned economy, but a planned economy has no need of capitalism. 
We see, therefore, just how far capitalism has already matured for the 
socialist revolution. 

But what is meant by the contradiction between the market system of 
allocating new capital and the level of development of the productive 
forces? The whole system of allocating capital is integrally connected 
with the capitalist system in its entirety; it represents only one side, one 
aspect of the activity of the law of value as the regulator of social 
production under capitalism. If English capitalism is not in a position to 
use market methods in redistributing profits from new and successful 
branches of industry, together with profits from capital investments in 
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the colonies, in order to finance the old industrial branches, then we can 
turn this thesis around and say the following: such an unfavorable 
distribution as now exists is dictated by the law of value in the form in 
which it appears under monopolistic capitalism. Hence the aforemen-
tioned contradiction means that we are dealing here with another con-
tradiction, one even more profound—a contradiction between the en-
tire system of regulation through the law of value on the one hand, and 
the current level of the productive forces and their world distribution on 
the other. A thrombosis has occurred both here and at a number of other 
points; for example, the decline of the wage fund, the increase of 
nonproductive consumption in bourgeois society, etc. 

When we point to the contradictions that exist between the produc-
tive forces of contemporary capitalism and the system of new issues, 
what we do, so to speak, is socialize the capitalist economy in our 
mind: we reveal this contradiction by comparing capitalism to that 
form of economy which must replace it and which will fully utilize tht 
existing productive forces. It is important to demonstrate not only the 
cause of irrationality in the system of capital investments under monop-
olistic capitalism, but also the cause of the arrested growth of produc-
tion and thus the physical limitation imposed upon new capital invest-
ments. 

This question arises automatically. If it is true that at the present 
stage of development of the productive forces, the existing form of 
organizing production and distribution creates insurmountable obsta-
cles to the new use of these productive forces, it is also true that in the 
previous stage of capitalism's development, in the period of free com-
petition, matters were different. Let us now ask ourselves: what are 
these new difficulties that monopolistic capitalism creates for expand-
ed reproduction? How is capitalism in the stage of imperialism differ-
ent in structure from capitalism in the epoch of free competition, and 
what is the effect upon expanded reproduction? What remains un-
changed and what is new? 

The basic structural feature of the capitalist form of production, as 
production in the market for the sake of profit, remains unchanged. 
Only vulgar apologists of capitalism fail to see that even in the heyday 
of classical capitalism this structural feature was the main obstacle both 
to development of society's productive forces and to the most rational 
use of productive forces already at hand. In the classical period, howev-
er, this Achilles heel of capitalism was not so significant, and its 
retarding influence upon economic development was mitigated for two 
reasons. 

The first reason was the fact that capitalism, at that time, was more 
elastic and flexible: the concentration of capital was still relatively 
unimportant. The majority of enterprises were not yet amalgamated 
into associations; and the creation of new enterprises was easier be-
cause, with the existing level of technology, much smaller investments 
of capital were required. The establishment of new enterprises was 
especially pronounced in the period of expansion. This partisan style of 
advance, this movement in the direction of a steady increase of produc-
tion, calculated upon expanding production in related branches, led, it 
is true, to the organization of many unnecessary enterprises, which 
were either liquidated in periods of crisis or were not used to capacity. 
But at the same time this form of movement made it possible to estab-
lish accurately (although not in advance) the production possibilities of 
capitalism at its given stage of development and within the limits of its 
effective demand. Pursuit of profit and the distribution of new capital 
with reference to the immediate conjuncture led, at that time too, to a 
waste of productive forces due to ignorance of the market and of 
demand prospects in the long run. But then the creation of new enter-
prises met with few significant obstacles, and the inexpedient distribu-I 
ion of capital and labor power turned out in any event to be better than 
nllowing both to lie completely idle. Although certain new enterprises 
proved later to be redundant, at least they did help production to 
develop in all the other enterprises dependent upon them. In the context 
Of I his general advance there was also a guarantee that enterprises that 
were not operating at capacity today, or even became temporarily 
redundant, would still be drawn permanently into the production pro-
cess tomorrow. In summary, one could say that this ease of establishing 
new enterprises, and all this partisan style of advance, overcame the 
inlernal structural obstacles to development of the market that are part 
of the very nature of bourgeois production, as production for profit—a 
system in which social needs are satisfied not in accordance with the 
availability of means of production and labor power, but only to the 
degree that the owners of capital are satisfied with a certain norm of 
profit. 

In the stage of monopolism, by way of contrast, capitalism has less 
flexibility. The founding of new enterprises becomes extraordinarily 
• lillicult for two reasons: as a result, on the one hand, of the enormous 
i i : so of the organic composition of capital in the most important 
branches of industry, and on the other hand, as a result of the existence 
Of enormous monopolistic associations, which frequently kill off 
their competitors even before their birth. The presence of enormous 
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associations, outgrowing market methods of distributing new produc-
tive forces and even the frontiers of separate national economies, 
creates a condition in which regulation of production on the basis of the 
law of value is accompanied by a progressive reduction of the positive 
consequences of such regulation and an intensification of its negative 
consequences. If additional demand appeared in the market during the 
epoch of free competition, it led not only to expansion of production in 
existing industries, but also to the rapid organization of new ones, 
whose builders, so to speak, anticipated a future expansion of all 
production and of all types of productive and consumer demand. Both 
in the period of construction and as they developed their operations, 
these new enterprises increased the demand available to other branches 
and enabled the whole chain of production to move one step forward. 
Under monopolistic capitalism the process is limited to expansion of 
production in existing enterprises or resumption of operations by back-
ward enterprises, temporarily held in storage. The stimulating effect of 
growing demand upon expanded reproduction turned out, therefore, to 
be more pervasive in the epoch of free competition. 

The influence of monopolism is even more negative, however, when 
there occurs an absolute or even a relative reduction of effective de-
mand. In the period of free competition the most acute reduction of 
demand occurred at the time of a crisis. In this instance the strongest 
and most viable enterprises undertook reconstruction on a new techno-
logical basis and adjusted to the decline of prices. As a result, the same 
sum of effective demand was satisfied by a greater quantity of com-
modities in kind, a fact that weakened the action of the crisis in what is 
called Department II, while technological reconstruction, on the other 
hand, restrained the curtailment of production of means of production. 
In both respects the condition of crisis, that is, principally, the 
reduction in number of productively employed workers, encountered 
limits in the very system of free competition. Under monopolism a 
curtailment of demand most frequently results in curtailment of pro-
duction. Adjustment to the new situation is achieved not by lowering 
prices and replacing fixed capital, but by artificially reducing supply, 
which involves immobilizing a part of society's capital and labor pow-
er. From this point of view monopolism, given the existence of the 
profit category as the immediate stimulus for production, is a constant 
source of thrombosis in the development of society's productive forces. 
In this case, moreover, the quest for profit becomes, with increasing 
frequency, a stimulus for curtailment of production rather than for its 
expansion. Such a thrombosis not only strikes at those branches ruled 

by powerful trusts and syndicates, but also spreads to all the branches 
producing materials and means of consumption, whose main market 
for sales is located in large-scale industry and its working population. 
Today's quest for the greatest profit leads to contraction rather than 
expansion of production and thus makes it difficult for capitalism, 
Hi rough drawing the maximum labor power into production, to guaran-
tee that tomorrow there will occur an enormous growth of surplus 
value for the class of capitalists and an increase of the volume of 
products being produced for the whole of society. The capitalist form of 
el istribution, more than ever before, turns out to be a structural obstacle 
to society's progress. It is precisely here that one finds the main cause 
of the decay of contemporary monopolistic capitalism, and it is precisely 
in this respect that it has completely outlived itself in economic 
terms. The continued existence of capitalism is becoming an enormous 
l In eat to mankind because it cannot, on the one hand, control the 
powerful productive forces of today's economy, and because in its 
search for a way out of the impasse, on the other hand, it is beginning to 
destroy one part of the world capitalist system in military conflicts in 
order to save another part. An imperialist policy and imperialist wars 
g row with iron necessity out of such a state of affairs. Only the 
proletar-ian revolution can save mankind from bloody new wars, for 
the proletarian revolution will at once both eliminate the need to 
adjust the utilization of productive forces to the level of the average 
norm of profit and place these forces directly in the service of 
satisfying society 's  needs. Production will then be limited not by the 
obsolete form of Capitalist distribution, but only by the availability of 
means of production, labor power, and natural resources in the land. 

Another less important but still essential difference between the 
I bnditions of reproduction in the epoch of free competition and those 
under monopolistic capitalism lies in the fact that the areas into which 
I ipitalism can expand are becoming steadily more confined. Rosa 
I nxemburg raised the question of the difference between reproduction 
in conditions of pure capitalism and reproduction in conditions where 
t ipilalism has a broad periphery of small-scale production. However, 
her entire book, excellent as it is in separate parts, was given more to 
impressing the presentiment of a problem than to giving a proper 
loimulation of the question itself. The answer which she gave to the 
Question was entirely incorrect. 

Without dwelling upon this point in the present context, I would like 
only to say the following. The presence of economic territories for new 
expansion does not resolve the problem of realization in the manner 
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understood by Rosa Luxemburg, with her idea of absolute 
overaccu-mulation. Small producers, once drawn into commodity 
circulation, are in a position to make purchases because they are also in a 
position to sell materials and means of consumption to the capitalist 
countries. And if they continue in these circumstances to accumulate 
in the form of money, something that is completely inevitable in the 
case of the well-to-do strata of small-scale producers, then they will 
sell a certain part of their production without buying. New markets 
were important in the spheres of small-scale production that were 
newly drawn into the capitalist turnover, but in a different respect. 
They imparted greater elasticity to the capitalist system in terms of the 
dynamic of expanded reproduction primarily because they temporarily 
eased the disproportion arising within the capitalist segment of the 
world economy. By itself, and in terms of its absolute volume, trade 
with the colonies plays an incomparably more modest role than trade 
between the capitalist countries proper, a fact frequently demonstrated 
by world trade statistics. Rapid industrialization of the colonies could 
create for heavy industry in the capitalist countries such an enormous 
increase of demand for means of production as to mean that the 
economic reconstruction of the colonies would erase the whole of 
present-day world unemployment; it would probably create a shortage 
of working hands even in a country such as England. It is enough just to 
contemplate the prospect of rapid industrialization of such vast 
countries as India or China. But this problem cannot be solved by 
capitalism, only by a socialist regime, after the proletarian revolution: 
in their quest for today's profit and their instinctive fear of the 
prospect of rapid industrialization in colonies that would become their 
competitors, the pirates of monopolistic capitalism are barred, and in 
part bar themselves, from the path of resolving this problem in a 
capitalist manner. Thus they cannot break through to that higher level 
of reproduction that will be reached immediately by a socialist regime, 
a regime that will establish economic ties with all the backward 
countries on the basis of new principles, the principles of socialist 
cooperation. Private property in the means of production, given the 
monopolistic organization of production, creates an insurmountable 
structural barrier to this process. 

It follows that if the opening of new territories played a role in the 
process of realization for developed capitalism, it did so not by virtue 
of the absolute significance of these territories in capitalist trade, but 
rather because, in the final analysis, the expansion of markets in the 
colonies enabled the market for capitalism—located within capitalism 
itself—to expand to an incomparably greater extent. The transition of 
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capitalism as a whole to the next level of expanded reproduction signi-
fied an increase of capitalist demand for the production of the capitalist 
Countries themselves, and this expanded demand was tens of times 
larger than the additional demand originating in the newly opened 
markets. In order to clarify this thought I shall take the liberty of 
making a comparison. When a man is climbing up a steep ascent and 
carrying a heavy burden on his shoulders, it becomes important for his 
progress that he pause for a second, between levels, on some small 
landing. Although he will not tarry, but will move with both feet to the 
next level of the ascent, in the dynamic of his movement this small 
landing can play a significant, even if only a subordinate role. The same 
holds true of new markets in backward countries during the epoch of 
free competition. They were important not by virtue of their 
magni-luclc, but because they made it easier for capitalism to drag the 
accumu-lalcd productive forces to the next level of expanded 
reproduction, and thus they opened up an incomparably more powerful 
demand within Oapitalism itself. In that manner they alleviated the 
basic structural • oniradiction of capitalism, enabling it to set new 
productive forces in motion with gracious permission from the 
average norm of profit. 

In the period of monopolistic capitalism, on the contrary, the entire 
world is divided; all the colonies are distributed and all the spheres of 
influence secured, so that the enormous trusts can only snatch from one 
another existing markets and spheres for the export of capital. Their 
dumping of exports is but a convulsive attempt to pause for a moment 
upon that landing which in the last century was represented by the 
opening of new markets for capitalism. But dumping by capitalist 
Countries within other capitalist countries, or within the spheres of 
inlluence of other capitalist countries, means that several feet are being 
nowded onto the small landing at one and the same time. The result is 
thai no-one can continue the ascent, and the entire burdensome 
produc-livc apparatus of monopolistic capitalism falls back again to 
the level that it was intended to leave behind. Not only that, but even if 
genuinely nc-w markets were now to be opened up, the negative 
influence of the monopolistic form of capitalism on expanded 
reproduction is itself so great that this weak palliative could not 
provide serious assistance. 

Summarizing our comparison of classical capitalism and imperial-
ism with respect to the question of the mechanism of expanded 
repro-(It i c t  ion, we come to the following conclusion. The quest for 
profit half n century ago was just as intensive as it is today. But at that 
time, that is, m conditions of free competition, in order to acquire this 
profit the most powerful capitalist enterprises were required to 
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equipment. Thus they were able to maintain lower prices, with which 
they destroyed the more backward enterprises of their competitors. 
Today, under monopolism, the very same pursuit of profit compels the 
largest trusts to follow the line of least resistance—to curtail production 
when demand falls, to prevent price reductions, and in the case of 
growth of demand to raise prices, without resorting to reconstruction 
of the old enterprises and frequently by setting in motion backward 
enterprises held in storage. In these circumstances it frequently hap-
pens that new technological discoveries are not put to use because they 
are not profitable for capital. All of this creates a thrombosis for the 
productive forces: any transition throughout the world economy to a 
new cycle of expanded reproduction is rendered extraordinarily diffi-
cult (although that fact does not exclude such a temporary possibility 
for individual countries, most often at the expense of other countries). 
The result is that monopolistic capitalism, by virtue of its very struc-
ture, leads to the growing immobilization of society's capital and labor 
power, which in turn leads to the crash of the capitalist system, begining 
with the economic foundation of bourgeois society. 

The apologists of capitalism have referred to the fact that in the final 
years before the crisis capitalism surpassed the prewar levels of pro-
duction. But it is not this absolute increase of production, scarcely 
exceeding population growth and now disrupted by the crisis, that is of 
fundamental importance to a Marxist economist; rather what is impor-
tant is precisely the disproportion between the existing (and still more 
the potential) productive forces of society and that part of them which is 
in fact being utilized by the capitalist system. It is enough just to raise 
the question in this way in order to become convinced that the immobi-
lization of society's capital and labor power in the years since the war, 
and especially in the current world crisis, is creating an unprecedented 
relation between functioning and reserve equipment, and between em-
ployed and unemployed labor power, a relation that never before pre-
vailed, even in the years of the greatest depressions and crises of 
classical capitalism. And it is this condition that serves as an external 
indication of the fact that capitalism has entered the epoch of its crash, 
that the capitalist integument is being burst by the pressure of those 
forces which cannot be utilized by the bourgeois system. 

That is the factual state of affairs. The working masses are enduring 
enormous privation. The petit bourgeois strata of the population are 
being flung from one side to the other, and seeing no way out they hurl 
themselves from one charlatan's recipe for salvation to another's. The 
capitalist class itself looks to its own future with the greatest anxiety, 

not knowing what tomorrow promises to bring. Disappointed by their 
own economists, who on the very eve of the crash promised them 
increasing "prosperity," they are, like some of the American bour-
geoisie, turning to fortune tellers in order to acquire information from 
them as to when the crisis will end. Seized by a fever of armaments, 
capitalism is madly preparing for a new imperialist war which will 
yield nothing to bourgeois society except the bloody amputation of one 
part of the body of capitalism for the sake of another—unless it pro-
vokes the salvation of mankind in the proletarian revolution. 

All the facts of our time incontestably demonstrate that capitalism is 
moving in the direction of intensifying to the extreme all of its contra-
dictions, of carrying to the extent of absurdity all of its negative fea-
tures. This type of development, possessed of its own iron logic, is not 
unknown to dialectics. Once they have been dislodged from the condi-
tion of a certain economic equilibrium, the capitalist countries follow a 
universal tendency towards fascism. On the other hand, all the gather-
ing storm clouds of war demonstrate that capitalism will pass from the 
historical scene by opening fire with all its instruments of destruction, 
and by releasing upon its gravediggers all the poison gases that have 
been accumulating through its long years of decay. We are facing a 
struggle of unprecedented severity. The very gravest danger, threaten-
ing the destiny of society, is the possibility of this struggle being 
prolonged by the weak organization and insufficient revolutionary de-
termination of the proletariat in several countries. (History has seen 
examples of the mutual destruction of two rival classes as the result of a 
parity of strength between them. To prevent such an outcome, it is 
imperative that the vanguard of the proletariat rise to the historical tasks 
of our time.) 

The guarantee against such a prolongation of the struggle is the fact 
that the outer limits of the capitalist system have already been breached 
in the USSR: in the great battles that are forthcoming, the international 
proletariat can look for support to one of its detachments, which is 
already organized as a state. 

And that is why support for the first proletarian state is the primary 
* Inly not merely of all proletarians, but of all people in general who do 
not wish to tie their destiny to a bankrupt system. 
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PART   TWO 

2.  Expanded Reproduction and 

Crises under Free Competition: 

General Observations 

In the previous pages we formulated the position that the organizational 
structure of monopolistic capitalism creates entirely unique difficulties 
for expanded reproduction. We demonstrated that the quest for the 
highest profit through expanding and cheapening production is here 
frequently replaced by pursuit of the maximum profit through curtail-
ing production and supply. This change in the situation is so serious and 
has such important consequences that it can be formulated in more 
general terms: the monopolistic structure of capitalism so curtails—or 
perhaps it would be better to say, so distorts—the action of the law of 
value, that today this law can no longer regulate the process of repro-
duction as it once did in the epoch of free competition. 

This position can best be demonstrated by a theoretical scheme of 
expanded reproduction in conditions of free competition and then un-
der monopolism. 

Let us take a numerical example to depict the scheme of expanded 
reproduction under free competition, abstracting from the ties between 
the national capitalist economy in question and the world market. 
Suppose the gross annual production is equal in value to 15 thousand, 
with capital being divided and the conditions of exploitation being 
maintained in a manner similar to Marx's familiar schemes in the 
second volume of Capital. By way of contrast with Marx's schemes, we 
shall introduce only one significant approximation to reality; we shall 
let the fixed capital be amortized not in a single year, but over ten 
years, with the consequence that besides small "c" we shall also 

distinguish large "C," while the share of the fixed capital being amor-
tized will be allowed to equal one-third of the entire constant capital 
reconstructed in the course of a year. So be it. In these circumstances 
our scheme, when production is divided between Department I and 
Department II, will assume the following form*: 

I. 20,000C    6,000c (4,000c + 2,000c) + 2,000v + 
2,000s = 10,000 II.  10,000C    3,000c (2,000c 

+ 1,000c) + l,000v + 
1,000s =   5,000 

With a norm of exploitation of 100 % and a norm of accumulation equal 
lo one-half of all the surplus value, we get the following picture. In the 
course of the year the amount of functioning capital in Department I 
(taking fixed capital as the sum of the annual amortization) is 
6,000 + 2,000 = 8,000,  while in Department II  we have 
3,000 + 1,000 = 4,000. The total movement of means of production 
during the year, from Department I into Department II, is equal in value 
to v + s/2, that is 2,000 + 1,000; while means of consumption move 
from Department II to Department I in the amount of ell, or 3,000, 
giving the following comparison between the two years. 

First Year 

I. 6,000c + 2,000v + 2,000s 
II. 3,000c + l,000v + 1,000s 

Second Year 

I. 6,750c + 2,250v + 2,250s 
I I .  3,375c + l,125v + 1,125s 

After the first year of working with such proportions surplus value 
<>l  1,000 is accumulated in Department I, 500 in Department II. If the 
level of capitalist consumption increases in correspondence with the 
distribution of all the other magnitudes, then the new year will have the 
Inl lowing distribution of capital and capitalist consumption: 

I. 20,000C    6,666c + 2,222v + 1,111s fund of capitalist 
consump-lion1 I I .  l(),000C    3,333c + l,lllv +   555s fund of 
capitalist consumption 
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Thus our example illustrates equilibrium in the processs of expanded 
reproduction; it is an ideal example even for the smoothest process of 
reproduction. In reality there are constant disproportions, of differing 
severity, leading on one occasion to depressed conditions in separate 
branches within the departments; on another occasion to more serious 
depressions, caused by significant disruptions of proportionality be-
tween production of means of production as opposed to means of 
consumption; and on still another occasion to such a development of 
production in both departments as to entail a disproportion betwen total 
production and the general level of social demand, or in other words, 
the outbreak of a general crisis. 

Let us suppose that a significant disproportion of one kind or another 
does occur, and a crisis breaks out on the side of production of means of 
consumption. In our example this development might occur for several 
reasons, among them the following: if the composition of capital were 
lower in Department II than in Department I, and if vll were increased 
from the 1,000 in our example to 1,500, then means of consumption 
would be offered in exchange with Department I not in the amount of 
3,333, but in a greater amount, say 3,440, as would be the case with 
capital in Department II of 3,000c + l,500v, and with the same norm of 
accumulation.* The causes of disproportion in this case need not inter-
est us further. 

Let us now suppose that the crisis of overproduction arises in De-
partment II under conditions of competition. How will it be overcome 
by the capitalist system? 

As a result of overproduction Department II will offer 3,440 for sale 
during the year to Department I, whereas the effective demand of 
Department I for means of consumption is 3,333. The overproduction 
will not be great in this case, but that is not important. The first 
reaction to this fact in free competition will be to increase inventories, 
and then to reduce prices of means of consumption. If this reduction 
becomes general, the disproportion both within II and at the junction 
between Departments I and II will be dissolved..If effective demand 
remains unchanged with the reduced prices, then within II more com-
modities will be sold in natural form for the same total price. Likewise, 
more of them will be sold to Department I in response to the same 
demand of 3,333. 

What will be the result in terms of the blockage in the entire process 
of expanded reproduction? 

Department I does not suffer because its supply will be met by 

additional demand from II, its wage fund will purchase more labor 
power, and the consumption fund of the capitalists will purchase more 
means of consumption. In this way the depression in II will even have a 
stimulating effect upon the expansion of production in I. This is the 
most crucial point, indicating no decline in the tempo of drawing new 
workers into production, workers whose labor alone creates new value 
and raises the level of real production within society. 

In II, by comparison, it turns out to be impossible to increase the 
growth of "c" in a measure corresponding to the rate of accumulation 
which has been adopted. This condition must retard the speed of ex-
panded reproduction in II. If the disproportion is not too great, the 
weaker enterprises will be bankrupted and the existing demand will be 
covered by the technologically more advanced enterprises, which will 
strengthen their position in the market and be able to reduce the costs of 
production by technological improvements. Consequently the amount 
of labor power used in II will be relatively less, or more accurately, the 
growth of the number of workers will take place more slowly once the 
realization of production going to Department I encounters an obstacle. 
But the volume of products being produced in natura will be greater 
lhan would have been the case if prices had remained unchanged and if 
II had expanded from the outset in proportion to the scheme in I. 
Department II will have lost a certain portion of its capital, but only in 
value as opposed to natural terms, and this loss will have been partly 
taken up through the growth of consumption so long as the capitalists 
are not quick to lower wages in correspondence with the reduced cost of 
living. Another part of this capital will have been relocated in I, which 
with the same nominal v will now be able to purchase more labor 
power. On the whole Department I will receive more means of con-
sumption for the same amount of money. 

From the viewpoint of society as a whole, therefore, the following 
outcome prevails. In Department I development proceeds normally, 
with a tendency towards even more expansion than was previously the 
rase, due to the stimulating transfer of a portion of values from II. In II 
the tempo of development slows down, and the number of workers 
grows more slowly than would have been the case had the momentum 
of accumulation found support in a growing market in I and in the 
growth of supplementary means of production, which might pass over 
into II. Here a relatively smaller number of workers produces the same 
volume of commodities, as required by the law of production propor-
tionality with Department I. 
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Consequently, there was a disproportion; and it led to a transfer of 
capital from II into I, to a temporary increase of consumption by the 
workers, to an increased growth tendency in the production of I, to a 
reduced tempo of growth in II—without any decline of the volume of 
commodities being produced in II in natura—and to a fall of prices 
along with the ruin of old enterprises and an improvement of technol-
ogy. A certain portion of values would perish in this process if they 
existed in a natural form not permitting long storage (perishable goods, 
etc.). But the real loss for society is the less than complete utilization of 
labor power in II. 

If such a depression were to originate in I, and if Department I could 
only sell 3,333 means of production to II, having produced, say, 4,000, 
then in this case the resolution of the disproportion in conditions of free 
competition would occur in exactly the same way, the only changes 
being those resulting from the different natural composition of produc-
tion in I. In this case too prices would begin to decline. For II this price 
decline would have an even more stimulating effect than that exerted 
upon I, in the previous example, by the reduction of prices in II. 

If Department IPs effective demand is now 3,333, that is, a demand 
corresponding to the volume of production and expansion of its con-
stant capital, then with a price reduction for products in I, let us say by 
5 %, Department II will be in a position to purchase 5 % more means of 
production in natural form for the same sum. And since all accumula-
tion requires more to go into constant than into variable capital, such an 
increase of II's means of production at I's expense, because it does not, 
as in the previous case, increase consumption by the workers, can go 
entirely into II's fund for expanded reproduction. In I itself there will 
occur the same "purge" of weak enterprises as before, and part of the 
means of production, being redundant from the viewpoint of II, will go 
to improving I's own equipment, assuming their natural form makes 
this possible. Here too a slowdown in the tempo of expansion will be 
unavoidable, but the depression will not be deep and will involve only a 
relative reduction of labor power in connection with the improvement 
of technology and the increasing relative weight of the larger and better 
equipped enterprises. And in this case too the process will not entail a 
reduction of the growth of output either in value or in natural terms. 
Since the redistribution of capital between departments by way of the 
price instrument is not a loss from the viewpoint of society—not a loss 
in the sense of that experienced by the afflicted groups of individual 
capitalists in I—it follows that the real loss here too is in the destruction 

of some inventories of means of production (the spontaneous combus-
tion of coal, for example) and in the insufficient utilization of potential 
labor power, during the ensuing cycle, in the department preparing 
means of production. 

That is how matters stand in the case where, with free competition, 
and given a more or less proper relation between total production and 
total consumption (the corresponding demand being understood to be 
effective), it turns out that the means of production and labor power are 
improperly, or disproportionately, distributed between the two basic 
departments. 

The disruption is much more serious in the case where proportional-
ity between society's total production and total social consumption is 
violated. In the present case we need not be concerned with the concrete 
reasons why this violation might occur. Suppose it arises in an epoch of 
great new railroad construction, or in one of the recurrent periods of 
massive fixed-capital renewal in industry after a crisis, or as a result of 
both of these causes. The increase in demand for I's production, going 
beyond II's expanding demand caused by replacements and by the 
accumulation of additional c, leads to the full utilization of all equip-
ment in I, to a stimulating rise of prices (which increases I's resources 
of money capital), to an increased tempo in the growth of workers, and 
partly to higher wages. The strong upsurge in I leads to new construc-
tion of heavy industrial enterprises, and besides expanding the circulat-
ing portion of constant capital it also causes a rapid increase of new 
fixed capital in I, or of large "C." While they are being constructed, 
however, the new enterprises yield no production, even though they do 
create demand for construction materials and increased transport ship-
ments, while the additional workers in I create a further demand for the 
means of consumption coming from II. This sharp increase of demand 
for articles of consumption provokes Department II to undertake a 
maximum expansion of production, which has a tendency to adjust to 
the current demand from I as though it were permanent. But IPs 
expansion involves, above all, an increase of its own demand for means 
of production, for in II as well there begins a rapid increase of fixed 
capital. Thus Department II, having been provoked into expansion by I, 
itself provokes I to undertake even further expansion. When the new 
enterprises in I begin to function, they are in a position to satisfy not 
only the entire supplementary demand for fixed capital resulting from 
the original expansion, but also the new demand coming from II. But 
when the original new demand, which caused the recovery, is satisfied, 
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and when the fixed capital in I has been expanded, then I's production 
apparatus turns out to be greater than what is required to service the 
enlarged demand from II for means of production. Then the crisis 
begins in I, during which there occurs a contraction of output, which 
had been inflated only under the influence of temporary causes. Next it 
turns out that II, having been provoked to expand, has gone beyond the 
limits of I's current need for means of consumption, since II expanded 
in order to satisfy a long-term growth of consumer demand. The 
reduced demand for means of consumption begins at the very time 
when II has expanded in order to satisfy this long-term growth of 
demand for means of consumption. Having been twice provoked into 
expansion, Department I sharply reduces its demand for the output of 
II, and the crisis spreads into II. 

How will all of this process take place in conditions of free competi-
tion? 

First of all prices in I begin to fall sharply, after rising during the 
period of expansion, when this price rise obscured the real extent of 
expanded reproduction; that is, when the value integument was inflated 
far beyond the limits of real expansion of new means of production in 
natura. This rise on the part of prices, together with the influx of capital 
from spheres outside of I, is the spontaneous form of financing massive 
new construction and expanding output that is characteristic of capital-
ism. The decline of prices, given this great expansion, does not yet 
resolve the problem of finding a way out of the crisis. Now Department 
II acquires, in response to its reduced demand, more means of produc-
tion in natura; but in this case there is no stimulus to make purchases, 
for Department II is cutting back production. If Department II, with the 
previously inflated prices, received 4,000 units of means of production 
in satisfaction of its correspondingly increased demand, now II needs 
perhaps only 3,000 units. And because prices for I's production have 
fallen by 20%, II acquires these 3,000 in natura, for 2,400 in terms of 
value. The price decline spreads in II as well, giving Department I the 
advantage that its v + s/2 requires fewer resources in the form of 
money. In general terms the reduction of output and the growth of 
unemployment will take place in both departments. This curtailment in 
the employment of labor power is the first real loss to society that is 
associated with the capitalist system. Society's second real loss lies in 
the fact that a portion of the fixed capital and other means of production 
are rendered inactive due to the convulsive character of the very pro-
cess of expansion when it is caused by a concentration of great new 

orders for fixed capital in the span of a very short period of time. 
But with free competition this downward movement of the entire 

level of production is halted at a certain stage by one very important 
circumstance, thanks to which the decline of output, spread out over 
time, need not involve the complete loss of all the massive surpluses of 
commodities being produced. The very fact of furious competition 
between capitalists, in the struggle over current demand, compels the 
strongest enterprises to reequip themselves with new technology, at the 
same time as the weak automatically fall out of the system. And it is this 
reequipping, to satisfy a reduced demand at lower prices, which creates 
a supplementary market in the period of depression and serves as the 
cause of an about-turn in the conjuncture. In Department I itself, 
whence the crisis originally spread, this type of reconstruction is espe-
cially important for the future. 

Once the turn has been made into a new phase of expanded reproduc-
tion, those workers, who previously were drawn into production only 
due to the new orders for fixed capital, will be organically and perma-
nently reabsorbed. The same will hold true for the new additions of 
fixed capital, which were still redundant only a few years earlier but 
now will be regularly utilized in the course of a normal year of expand-
ed reproduction. 

Thus the system of free competition turns out to be a very important 
factor for overcoming crises and for shortening periods of especially 
acute unemployment and especially significant underutilization of 
newly created fixed capital—although, on the other hand, it is precisely 
due to this system that the replacement of a cyclical recovery by 
depressions takes on such a sharp and dramatic character. 

Once it is in existence the capitalist system is menaced not by this 
succession of expansions and crises, but by a thrombosis in the transi-
tion from crisis to depression. A reduction of output in itself is the 
greatest factor contributing to a prolonged narrowing of the market if 
I lie system does not possess sufficiently powerful stimuli to pull out of a 
depression on the basis of the free operation of the law of value. The 
lowering of prices and rapid technological progress, mercilessly smoth-
ering all the backward enterprises, is the mechanism that facilitates 
preparation of a new expansion based on orders for new fixed capital. 

In the arbitrary numerical example with which we operated in our 
Initial scheme of reproduction, we did not use figures to elucidate the 
problem of expanding fixed capital. Now we must do so. In analyzing 
the phenomena that concern us we must not remain any longer within 
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the limits of Marx's schemes in Volume II of Capital, because there 
Marx eliminated the problem of the cyclical reconstruction of fixed 
capital, and especially the construction of new fixed capital, by allow-
ing the entire process to occur in relatively short periods of time. By 
adopting the simplifying assumption that all fixed capital is amortized 
and reconstructed in the course of a year, Marx left this question to 
subsequent investigation and simultaneously set aside the question of 
the influence on the reproduction process of changes in the organic 
composition of capital. However, in other places Marx did raise this 
question and he did perform the service of formulating the view that 
the periodicity of capitalist crises is explained by the uneven occur-
rence, over time, of the reproduction of fixed capital. We shall have 
more to say on this matter in what follows. 
In our original scheme for Department I the new annual cycle begins 
with an increase of 666 on the part of cl. This sum might consist, on the 
one hand, of expanded reproduction of material and fuel, but it might 
also denote a certain increase of fixed capital; that is to say, a part of 
this sum will go to increasing large "C" and will enter into amortiza-
tion in the following cycle. But such a smooth growth of fixed capital is 
not characteristic of the capitalist system. Let us suppose that Depart-
ment I received vast new railway orders and at the same time was 
obliged to increase its entire fixed capital by 10% over a brief interval 
of time. In that case a completely new situation arises from the 
viewpoint of equilibrium between Departments I and II, a situation that 
is both specific and temporary. How is Department I able to resolve this 
problem from the technological, economic and financial point of view? 
Where will it find the resources for such a sudden expansion of output? 
If we remain within Marx's schemes, which depict a more or less 
smooth increase of variable capital, without singling out fixed capital, 
we cannot discover any answer. 

In this case we must begin, first of all, with the presence in real 
capitalism of significant reserves of fixed capital, raw materials, and so 
on. These reserves serve as very important resources for the entire 
movement. This point too could not be reflected by Marx's schemes at 
the stage of his analysis where he stopped dealing with the problem. 
Moreover, the full utilization of reserves frequently allows things to 
proceed merely with an increase of circulating capital.5 With respect to 
finances, as we have said, the problem is resolved by the influx of new 
capital in money form and by the increase of prices for I's production, 
which furthermore makes it possible to mobilize all the reserves of 
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circulating capital in their natural form. Finally, additional capital was 
needed in money form in order to increase v, which must be realized in 
the form of means of production through exchange for ell, which also 
causes production to expand rapidly. 

Suppose that v now grows in both departments, over two such years 
of feverish expansion, reaching 3,500 in place of 2,222, and that the 
surplus value, for those two years, equals 6,500.* After deducting the 
fund for capitalist consumption, the remaining surplus value goes to 
increase circulating capital in the amount required by the tempos of 
reproduction that have been adopted, and 2,000 represent the incre-
ment of fixed capital. It is this increment of fixed capital, this construc-
tion of new factories and equipment, which constitutes the enormous 
new "markef'for investments in Department I. But as this new capital 
is not yet functioning, it causes an increase from 20,OO0C to 
22,000C,** without this fact yet being reflected in a proportionate 
increase of I's production. Meanwhile, the additional workers in I are 
already consuming much more, as are the capitalists, and Department 
II has already expanded in conformity with this inflated, although 
temporary demand. At the same time Department I, often before the 
new fixed capital begins to operate, is already satisfying the expanding 
demand caused by growth in II, and doing so with the available re-
sources, that is, above all, by mobilizing all the reserves of old fixed 
capital. When construction of the additional fixed capital is completed 
in I, the new enterprises provide an enormous increase of output at the 
same time as construction no longer employs workers and demand for 
their labor power declines. The result is an enormous increase of 
supply for the purpose of increasing ell, at a time when Department II 
is itself unable even to dispose of the production resulting from its 
previous growth. A crisis erupts. The crisis signifies a transition from 
the specific and temporary equilibrium resulting from the influence of 
intensified construction in I—and ending with the creation of new 
enterprises in I—to a smoother process of production, whereby the 
newly created fixed capital is assimilated and all the proportions are 
temporarily reconstructed until the arrival of a new expansion and a 
new fever. 

If all of this occurs in conditions of free competition, then allevi-
ation of the crisis results from a new increase of orders for fixed capital 
in both I and II, but now this renovation of fixed capital assumes a 
different character. What occurs now is the replacement of old technol-
ogy by new technology in the stronger enterprises, which eliminate 
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their competitors and adjust to the fall of prices. Demand from the gold 
industry for new fixed capital also plays a certain role in turning things 
around at precisely the most acute moment of the crisis. This is the only 
sphere that profits, rather than suffers, from the general crisis. It 
renovates its fixed capital when prices are lowest, and it experiences no 
sales crisis of its own because it produces the object of everyone's 
pursuit. Finally, it enjoys the firm "monetary price" of gold, or a 
stable rate of exchange between gold and any other system of money.6 

Thus it is precisely the pursuit of profit, in conditions of free compe-
tition, which leads to technological improvement in the epoch of de-
pression; and technological improvement, in its turn, becomes a pow-
erful lever for mitigating the crisis and for assisting the shrunken 
production apparatus to renew once more the cyclical movement in the 
direction of expansion. 

3.  Depressions and Crises 
under Monopolistic 
Capitalism 

Now let us analyze the problem in the conditions existing under monop-
olistic capitalism. Here we must begin with the fact that the most 
immediate and direct stimulus both for expansion and for contraction 
of production is the pursuit of maximum profit. 

As in the previous investigation, here too we shall consider what 
occurs in the case of a comparatively minor economic disproportion; in 
the case of a deeper depression, when there is a serious lack of corre-
spondence between Departments I and II; and finally, in the situation of 
a profound general crisis, when a disparity emerges between all fields 
of production and the limits of social consumption. 

But perhaps there will not occur such profound disproportions as 
abounded in the period of capitalism's endless partisan advanced in the 
epoch of free competition. Perhaps such disproportions do not general-
ly characterize monopolistic capitalism in view of its greater 
"organization." 

To this question we must respond just as Lenin did to talk of how 
monopolistic associations of capital "overcome" crises. Lenin wrote: 
"The statement that cartels can abolish crises is a fable spread by 

THE DECLINE OF CAPITALISM        33 

bourgeois economists, who at all costs desire to place capitalism in a 
favorable light. On the contrary monopoly, which is created in certain 
branches of industry, increases and intensifies the anarchy inherent in 
capitalist production as a whole."1 

These words by Lenin can also be applied to the relatively minor 
disproportions with which we are presently concerned. Monopolistic 
associations cannot regulate demand, even though they are themselves 
in part the originators of demand, as in the case of vertically organized 
trusts. They are better able, for a number of reasons, to calculate what 
demand will be, especially if both the suppliers and the purchasers are 
controlled by one and the same banking concern; nevertheless, the 
sphere of demand, reflecting in most cases the condition of the entire 
economy (which is not subject to monopolistic control), also brings 
many surprises even under monopolistic capitalism, particularly when 
one takes into account the intensified and frenzied struggle between 
rival trusts, who keep their strategic intentions secret from one another. 
It is a fact that since the dominance of monopolies was first established 
beyond question in the most important capitalist countries, that is, 
since the beginning of the twentieth century, the history of capitalism 
has already included several general crises (1899-1902, 1907, the 
crisis that began in 1913-1914 but was interrupted by the war, the 
postwar crisis of 1920-21, and the most profound crisis of all in 
1929-1930). It is equally a fact that depressive fluctuations, some 
more severe than others, have been even more frequent in a number 
of countries. 

Let us suppose that we are dealing with a disproportion under 
monopolism that is not particularly severe. The disproportion will take 
I he form of a cessation of demand for the production of heavy industry, 
in which the historic pattern is for monopolistic tendencies to develop 
earlier and become much more pronounced than in other branches of 
production. How do trusts respond to this disproportion? They respond 
by curtailing first supply and then production, endeavoring to maintain 
(he former prices. Looking at things from the side of production, the 
consequence is that we immediately encounter a reduced utilization of 
both labor power and equipment; that is to say, we immediately come 
into collision with an intensified thrombosis of the productive forces, 
which is the main evil of monopolism and the chief expression of its 
lendencies in the direction of decay. If the agents of demand are them-
selves, for the most part, branches that are embraced by monopolistic 
associations, then they receive none of the stimulus, such as we saw in 
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free competition, to use the same sum of purchasing power in order to 
acquire a greater volume of means of production in nature Instead, 
they will reduce demand even further and wait for a change in the 
conjuncture.* 

A situation is thereby created that differs in essence from the period 
of free competition. In free competition the reduced demand for heavy 
industrial production brought about a decline of prices, as a result of 
which the stronger enterprises, by maintaining demand, attempted to 
acquire more means of production from heavy industry for the same 
sum of purchasing power. Thus the affair usually ended not with cur-
tailed production in heavy industry, but merely with lower prices and 
attempts, through this response, to expand the market and overcome 
the disproportion. From the viewpoint of social production as a whole 
the disproportion was surmounted not by paralyzing a part of society's 
means of production and labor power, but by a transfer of capital from 
one part of the economy to another through the instrument of prices. 
Under monopolism, in contrast, in order to resist such a flow of capital 
to other branches, a part of the productive forces is immediately para-
lyzed; that is to say, monopoly emerges as a factor of decay in the entire 
economy, its effect being to delay the transition to expanded reproduc-
tion. A monopoly concentrates its efforts at the point of appropriating 
surplus value and thus narrows the arteries leading to increased cre-
ation of surplus value on the basis of expanded reproduction throughout 
the economic organism. Never before has the social character of pro-
duction bristled with such force against the private character of appro-
priation, or the private power of disposal over society's means of 
production and its new capital, as it does under monopolistic capital- 
ism. 

Now let us consider another case, involving an increase of demand 
that is not anticipated by the "production plans" of the monopolies. 
Likewise in this situation, the most favorable of all for expanded repro-
duction, monopolistic capitalism concentrates upon "appropriation," 
or more accurately, has greater opportunities to concentrate upon ap-
propriation than would exist for capitalism in the epoch of free compe-
tition. The result is to reduce to a minimum the positive effect of such a 
situation in terms of promoting expanded reproduction throughout the 
entire economy. The expansion of demand leads first to a price in-
crease, and then to an effort to satisfy demand by adding more back-
ward enterprises and those held in storage to the technologically ad-
vanced ones already in operation. Here too there is a great contrast with 

THE DECLINE OF CAPITALISM        35 

what occurs under free competition; and in this instance too the con-
trast acts to the disadvantage of the entire economy with respect to the 
opportunity for all branches to break through to a higher level in the 
development of production. In analogous circumstances, under free 
competition, the producers also raise prices. But this price increase, to 
begin with, was moderated by competition; and what is most impor-
tant, it also brought with it the establishment of new, technologically 
more advanced enterprises, together with an increase of supply, a price 
decline, and closure of backward enterprises. 

Monopolism, in this manner, consistently reopens backward enter-
prises, whereas free competition shuts them down. 

It maintains high prices, whereas free competition, after a period of 
price increases, acts to reduce them. 

This maintenance of high prices retards the development of produc-
tion in those branches whence the additional demand originated. If it 
originates in light industry, then the expansion of ell is retarded: fewer 
means of production are supplied in natural form for the same purchas-
ing power, thus impairing the development of a recovery and further 
expansion. 

The most important point is that the monopolistic associations of 
Department I respond to an increase of demand from Department II by 
bringing obsolescent enterprises back into operation. Thus they prevent 
the emergence of new enterprises, which in a similar situation, during 
I he epoch of free competition, would be established in the 
sphere of 
producing means of production. Monopolies make it impossible for the 
whole chain of production to advance to a higher level. 

To illustrate this very important propostion let us refer to our earlier 
example in the production schemes used above. Suppose Department II 
demands c in the amount of 4,000 rather than 3,333. With free 
compe-lil ion Department I endeavors to satisfy this demand by use of 
the available equipment, although here too backward enterprises are 
brought into operation and prices rise. At this stage there is no differ-
ence from the methods of monopolism. But at the same time, in this 
case, new production is undertaken and new enterprises begin to be 
Constructed, thereby creating a supplementary demand for means of 
Consumption, prompting further expansion in II, and encouraging it to 
enlarge its fixed capital. New demands are made upon the production 
Of I, including production in Fs new enterprises, and the reequipping of 
II is further facilitated by lower prices for means of production. All of 
l l i is  process might be brought to an end by a general crisis. But for 
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society the advantage of this type of movement lies in the fact that for 
two to three years feverish work takes place, involving the full produc-
tion capacity of the available equipment, full utilization of the entire 
reserve army, and an increase in the general number of working prole-
tarians. The capitalist system as a whole emerges from this period with 
more fixed capital in both departments, even though the additions, for a 
certain period of time, prove to be excessive. In the ensuing stage the 
capitalist system is in a position to invest significantly new accumula-
tions in circulating capital; it assimilates more thoroughly the fixed 
capital created previously, rather than creating it anew, and thus is 
capable of moving in the direction of a new and sudden cyclical expan-
sion. 

Under monopolism the movement from recovery to expansion is 
more difficult. It is impeded, in the first place, by the enormous 
concentration of production, a factor associated both with economic 
and with purely technological causes. To construct a gigantic enterprise 
in ferrous metallurgy, with a capacity of a million tons of metal, is 
economically difficult above all because of the size of the enterprise 
and the expenditures dictated by the technology itself. An immense 
concentration of capital is needed, even apart from the existence of 
monopolistic associations of capitalists within the given branch. But no 
less important, on the other hand, is the power of these associations, 
which are able to smother any new entrepreneurial ventures even be-
fore their birth. Hence the tendency to make do with the existing 
equipment, to use the old enterprises held in storage, and only in the 
extreme case to begin either reconstruction or entirely new construc-
tion. 

It is true that in this period of the cycle a situation appears to emerge 
in which monopolistic capitalism is able to use the existing means of 
production more fully and economically, whereas under free 
compeition they were squandered. But that is a profound illusion, 
rooted in an inadequate understanding of the fact that the principal evil 
of capitalism is found less in the squandering of means of production 
than in its wasteful treatment of the most important of all productive 
forces—the labor power of society. Underutilization of the available 
labor power—that is the principal waste associated with capitalism. Its 
ever-increasing inability to absorb tens of millions of "redundant" 
workers into the production process, and thus to expand the market 
through prior expansion of production—that is capitalism's Achilles 
heel and precisely the contradiction which, under monopoly capital- 
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ism, grows to monstrous dimensions. Saving hundreds of millions by 
using old equipment, monopolistic capitalism makes it impossible to 
produce the tens of billions of new equipment and new means of mass 
consumption that could be created by the tens of millions of unem-
ployed workers in the world economy, workers who instead are con-
demned to drag out the miserable, semistarvation existence of the 
unemployed and the impoverished. Under free competition the indus-
trial labor force is smaller in quantitative terms, but is used relatively 
more intensively. All of the statistics of capitalism over the past 50 
years confirm this point with perfect clarity. What is the significance of 
the wasteful use of equipment in the epoch of free competition when 
compared to this paralysis of labor power? 

It would be absurd, on this basis, to draw the conclusion that classi-
cal capitalism was a more progressive form of capitalism than imperial-
ism. As Lenin has already demonstrated, the epoch of free competition 
was itself responsible for giving birth to and for growing over into 
monopolistic capitalism, as the highest of all capitalism's forms. But it 
remains an incontestable fact that under free competition the 
produc-(ive forces in existence at the time were utilized more fully, and 
that any blockages that did occur (and they are inevitable in the 
commodity-capitalist form of production) also created greater 
opportunities of breaking through to expanded reproduction. The 
knowledge needed for technological progress was put to use with 
relatively greater speed; and the position of the working class, at least 
in the leading capitalist countries, was able to undergo relative 
improvement. 

Before pursuing the matter further, at this point it is necessary to say 
II few words, mainly from the general theoretical point of view, con-
cerning the relationship between competition and monopoly. 

Although Lenin, in his work Imperialism, the Highest Stage of 
Capitalism, speaks of the fact that monopolies "play the decisive role 
in economic life," that "competition turns into monopoly," that com-
modity production "in fact is already undermined," and so forth, he is 
also very definite in underlining another fact; namely, that despite the 
enormous reinforcement of monopolistic tendencies competition is not 
.ni i l  cannot be eliminated, but rather exists alongside of monopoly. 
I cnin wrote: "At the same time the monopolies, which have grown out 
■ >l free competition, do not eliminate the latter, but exist over it and 
alongside of it, thereby giving rise to a number of very acute, intense 
Mtagonisms, frictions and conflicts."8 Not only are there no 
Inconsistencies in these remarks, but they are, on the contrary, the fruit 

 

36 



38        E.   A.   PREOBRAZHENSKY 

of a well thought out and profoundly true understanding of imperialism 
as a many-sided and deeply contradictory economic system. 

We are obliged, therefore, to provide answers to the following four 
questions. 

1. Why is it that monopolism does not and cannot eliminate competi 
tion? 

2. Why is it that monopolies, which at first glance appear to signify 
the "organization" of at least part of the market, in reality do not 
reduce but actually reinforce the disorganization of capitalism's eco 
nomic life? 

3. Why does monopolism lead not to ultra-imperialism—or to the 
alleviation of contradictions and chaos through centralized manage 
ment of the economy on a capitalist basis—but instead, through the 
intensification of contradictions, to a socialist plan and to the proletar 
ian revolution, first and foremost? 

4. What influence does this existence of monopolies and competi 
tion exert upon the reproduction process under capitalism and upon the 
character of capitalist crises? 

Monopoly cannot eliminate competition because it does not elimi-
nate what is most fundamental—private property in the means of pro-
duction, the market, and the struggle for a maximum share of the 
profits. If the positions of "outsiders" are weakened in their competi-
tive struggle with monopolistic associations within the context of na-
tional production, at the same time the competition between trusts 
themselves is accentuated, taking the form of a struggle not only for 
markets in which to sell the existing production, but also in all other 
manifestations of economic life, above all in the money market, in the 
area of all types of credit, in the struggle to redistribute society's new 
capital, and so forth. The strength of competition is not measured by 
the percentage participation of outsiders in national and world produc-
tion, nor is it measured only by the acute competitive struggle between 
monopolistic trusts; it is measured also by the constant potential for 
competition, a potential that results from private property in the means 
of production and from the dominance of different capitalist groups 
over society's new capital. In the broad sense of the term, competition 
does not disappear under monopoly: only its forms change. Imperial-
ism cripples free competition but does not kill it; it "undermines" the 
commodity economy, but it does not and cannot, by the very nature of 
capitalism, do away with it. 

Monopolism intensifies the contradictions of capitalism in the area 
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of both politics and economics. In other sections of this work we shall 
speak of the contradictions of imperialism as a social system. The 
economic contradictions and economic disorganization of productive 
life are felt much more forcefully under imperialism than under free 
competition for the following reasons. 

If we ignore the precapitalist forms existing alongside of it, classical 
capitalism represented a certain uniformity and homogeneity in the 
system of production relations and a uniformity of regulation over 
economic processes. The absence of a plan, anarchy in production and 
sales, more or less severe disproportions and economic crises—all of 
these were facts. But at the same time free competition also provided a 
basis for the free and extensive operation of the law of value as the 
regulator of the whole of economic life. Anarchy of production in 
classical capitalism also entailed a principle which struggled against the 
negative consequences of anarchy. All relations adjusted to precisely 
this type of structure. Anarchy and the absence of planning in produc-
tion and distribution, cyclical expansions and crises: these were the 
forms of movement. The law of value was the regulator of economic 
life; and this regulator, on the basis of free competition, acted with both 
negative and positive consequences. 

What did monopolism introduce that was new? Monopolism represents 
more accurate knowledge of the market and a better adjustment to 
demand in any given interval of time. But this knowledge also 
reinforces the tendency to curtail production because it eliminates that 
anticipatory expansion, for an unknown demand, which was so 
characteristic of the epoch of free competition and acted as such an 
important stimulus for expanded reproduction. Passing over the 
economic corpses of miscalculating and ruined capitalists, the economic 
system as a whole developed its production more rapidly because 
everyone produced for a market of unknown capacity—and thus actually 
created this supplementary market and increased its capacity. Just such 
a lack of planning was necessary to capitalism and created the lorm of 
movement for the entire mechanism of expanded reproduction. II is this 
very mechanism which is corrupted by monopolism. Monopo-lie.s are 
better able to calculate demand and to adjust supply to demand in 
separate sectors, but they do not carry things through to planned 
production for the purpose of directly satisfying society's needs. In-Itl 
id, they merely limit the volume of production, create a thrombosis in 
society's economic development, and intensify the contradiction hcl 
ween the capacity of the available productive forces and their degree 
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of utilization. The only result is increased disorganization of the whole 
system and a reduced tempo of economic development. 

By limiting, deforming, and mutilating free competition, on the 
other hand, monopolism also mutilates and deforms the regulator of a 
commodity economy. Being unable to replace this regulator with the 
planning principle, monopolism causes the system as a whole to be-
come increasingly disorganized. To summarize, this system under-
mines both the stimulus for rapidly expanding reproduction and the 
possibility of spontaneous self-regulation, as they emerged in the epoch 
of free competition. A socialist plan elevates the economy and raises its 
tempos of development to an unprecedented level, whereas a "capital-
ist plan," pursuing the goal of plundering purchasers, only enhances 
the general anarchy of a capitalist economy. It is precisely in this sense 
that one must interpret Lenin's view that competition exists side by side 
with monopolies in the imperialist system, and that this coexistence 
does not diminish, but rather "reinforces and intensifies the chaos 
characteristic of all capitalist production as a whole." 

Here we see the basic structual contradiction of the imperialist 
economy as such. To the general contradictions of capitalism, to those 
that are, so to speak, inherent in all forms of capitalism—as production 
for the market in pursuit of surplus value—there is now added this 
further contradiction of capitalism's imperialist phase of development. 
The consequence is to raise all the inherent contradictions of capitalism 
to a higher power. 

If one could conditionally speak, therefore, of classical capitalism, 
with all of it contradictions, including that between labor and capital, as 
a unity of opposites, then one would have to say that under imperialism 
this "unity" becomes the kind that exists between those who rebel and 
those who suppress rebellion. At a certain stage in the development and 
intensification of contradictions, this unity of opposites explodes; and it 
is this very transition that characterizes the period of wars and revolu-
tions in which the world now finds itself. 

As for the possibility of a transition from imperialism to 
superimperialism, such a possibility is excluded for the very same 
reason that the full liquidation of competition is excluded, namely, the 
fact that capitalism preserves its basic features and what is most essen-
tial to it—private property in the means of production, private appro-
priation of surplus value, and the struggle for a maximum profit. As a 
rule the rivalry between separate capitalist commodity producers and 
their associations remains; agreements and economic truces are merely 
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specific conditions of the struggle, temporarily stabilizing an 
ever-changing balance of forces. The concentration of capitalist 
property and of the power of disposal over society's capital in a few 
hands, in the hands of small groups of the largest capitalists, does 
nothing but centralize the forces opposing each other on the 
battlefield. It does not eliminate the battle itself. It is just the same as 
in modern warfare: the growing size of the armies, the concentration 
of command, the enormously increased power of weapons of 
annihilation, the use of "industrialized" methods of annihilation 
against the civilian population as well as regular armies—none of 
these changes renders war impossible, they only make it more 
devastating and bloody. A distortion of the economic consequences of 
competition, without the possibility of eliminating it; and a distortion 
of the law of value as a regulator, without the possibility of replacing 
it with a plan—these are the principal characteristics of the 
economic structure of imperialism. Changing the character of the 
economic cycle under monopolism, as compared to the period of free 
competition, this circumstance also has an essential influence upon the 
reproduction process. It is precisely the existence of monopoly 
alongside of competition, to my mind, which explains in part such a 
rapid accumulation of redundant fixed capital under imperialism—a 
fact of enormous significance for the deforma-I ion of the cycle under 
imperialism and for a change in the character of capitalist crises. The 
following exposition will be devoted to a more ik-lailed elaboration 
of this question. 

But at this point we encounter such questions as the following. If one 
says that the main evil of monopolism is the accumulation of unused 
equipment and the immobilization of fixed capital, then is it not contra-
dictory to find a second evil of monopolism in the fact that it impedes 
(he development of reproduction through the increased construction of 
fixed capital? Why does the production system need this new fixed 
■ Rpital, if a growing percentage of the available fixed capital is not 
being used? 

This apparent contradiction is resolved in the following manner. If 
monopolism were to accumulate redundant fixed capital in conditions 
where society's labor power was fully employed, then an accelerated 
U'nipo of constructing new capital would be senseless indeed and would 
even further increase the immobilization of capital. But the point is that 
monopolism accumulates redundant fixed capital and raises the 
per-iTillage of idle labor power at the same time as it does virtually 
nothing lo satisfy the consumer needs of the broad popular masses. 
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satisfies only "effective" demand. And it sets its own limits to this 
demand, in the first place, by its blockage of the process of expanded 
reproduction, with the consequence that tens of millions of unem-
ployed workers receive no wages. Second, it sets a limit by halting the 
growth of wages, however modest it might have been during the epoch 
of classical capialism. Later we shall return to this point, which is 
exceptionally important, and demonstrate how, in conditions of a cur-
tailed development of the productive forces, the enormous growth of 
capital's concentrated political power becomes yet another factor in the 
blockage of economic development. 

To continue our analysis of the problem at hand, we must raise one 
further question of this sort. Is the fact of an increase of unused fixed 
capital and unemployed workers in the period of monopolistic capital-
ism, especially in the postwar period, a phenomenon of a conjunctural 
order; or is it integrally connected with the very structure of monopo-
listic capitalism? This question can be formulated even more precisely 
as follows: if monopolistic capitalism systematically accumulates un-
used reserves of labor power, being unable to resolve the problem of 
expanded reproduction, then what economic necessity compels it to 
accumulate redundant fixed capital? 

We answer the question as follows. 
The essence of monopolistic capitalism is its limitation and, if possi-

ble, suppression of free competition in whatever branch of production 
happens to be gripped by monopolistic tendencies. But since 
monopolism cannot, generally speaking, eliminate free competition— 
as Lenin, in his day, observed in his Imperialism—and since it also 
cannot liquidate cyclical fluctuations in the course of capitalist develop-
ment, it follows that under monopolism too every branch of production 
experiences first expansion and then contraction of demand for its 
production. During the epoch of free competition a cyclical increase of 
the demand for production led, in the first instance, to greater use of the 
capacity in existing enterprises, then to use of reserves of fixed capital 
and inventories of materials within the particular country, and ultimate-
ly, with a long and intensive growth of demand, and particularly in 
periods of general industrial expansion, to the emergence of new enter-
prises. We have already shown the great importance of this type of 
movement for resolving the problem of expanded reproduction in the 
epoch of free competition. 

Monopolism, in contrast, endeavors by its very nature to ensure that 
the cyclical expansion of demand is satisfied entirely by way of increas- 

ing production within the existing monopolistic associations. In periods 
when demand is recovering, these associations strive to prevent the 
emergence of new, competing enterprises. But for that purpose they 
must possess such reserves of fixed capital as will allow them always to 
satisfy a growth of demand, in its entirety, regardless of where it arises 
or what dimensions it assumes. 

Otherwise the sudden growth of demand, going beyond the limits of 
a trust's production capacity, will not only provide water for the mill of 
enterprises which do not belong to the trust and compete with it, but 
might also create the need to increase imports, thus acting to the benefit 
of competing trusts in other countries. If the trusts in different countries 
have an agreement to divide the market, as in the case, for example, of 
(he steel trust on the European continent, then here too, given a rapid 
growth of demand, the trusts with the maximum reserves of fixed 
capital will derive the major benefit in terms of increasing their quota. 
Alter the growth of demand had already begun it would be too late to 
create new fixed capital, even with rapid rates of modern construction. 

It is clear, therefore, that enormously increased reserves of fixed 
Capital, along with the waste of human labor that is connected with and 
consequent upon that increase, are inherent in the very structure of 
monopolistic capitalism. If the problem of the market, or the problem 
Pf realization, is the fundamental limit imposed upon capitalist 
produc-I ion in general by its own structure, then under monopolism, in 
condi-lions of curtailed development or even of its direct cessation, 
this limit becomes extremely restrictive. 

Hence any possible growth of demand is anticipated by enormous 
reserves of fixed capital, and in this respect monopolistic capitalism 
II.IN no limit. The existing fixed capital of the entire world would 
probably be completely inadequate for purposes of expanded socialist 
i <-production in the world economy. Not only would it be utilized fully, 
but it would probably also have to be considerably expanded even in the 
I n si years of a socialist regime. For capitalism, however, with its 
thrombosis in the area of expanded reproduction, there is no need to be 
Monomical in this respect, and fixed capital is always available in an 
inormous surplus. In the same manner contemporary capitalism knows 
DO limit with respect to labor power. Hence its wastefulness in this 
regard and the mad struggle for every dollar of effective demand. The 
more narrow this artery becomes, the more cruel is the struggle by 
I ompetitors to pass through it, and the greater is the cost to the entire 
Nysiem. 
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The internal connection which we have discussed between the accu-
mulation of enormous reserves of fixed capital and the very essence of 
monopolism also has quite considerable importance for understanding 
both the process of expanded reproduction under monopolism and the 
character of economic crises under the same system. 

But before continuing with this exposition I would like to eliminate 
one potential misunderstanding. I do not think, by any means, that the 
enormous reserves of fixed capital in the contemporary (that is, 
postwar) heavy industry of the capitalist countries, were formed exclu-
sively as a result of the tendencies I have cited. I do not deny the fact 
that the world war, through its intensive work for the market of human 
annihilation, provoked a sudden increase of the apparatus of heavy 
industry. But this powerful new factor acted only to supplement a 
tendency which was fully defined even before the war and had no 
connection with it. Had capitalism experienced expanded reproduction 
after the war, with the same tempos as prevailed in the epoch of free 
competition, this redundant fixed capital would have been assimilated 
very quickly. The fact that no such process occurred serves as further 
confirmation that another factor, acting in the direction of accumulat-
ing redundant capital, was also present.9 

How does the presence of this tendency, whose existence under 
monopolism we have now established, act to change the character of 
crises in the epoch of monopolism? 

Remaining for the moment in the realm of a purely theoretical 
analysis, and leaving aside consideration of another important circum-
stance, namely, the halt or dramatic slowdown in the growth of variable 
capital, we must make the following observations. 

If monopolistic capitalism, for one reason or another, does enter into 
a period of industrial recovery, it has the ability, for a considerable 
time, to satisfy the growing demand by using the resources of the 
production apparatus already in existence. Thus the recovery cannot 
develop into a general economic expansion. It is for this reason that the 
degree of utilization of the productive forces, given the same growth of 
demand as under free competition, always remains at a lower level. 

Another extremely interesting peculiarity of crises under 
monopolism must be found in the fact that the moment at which crises 
occur is relocated. 

We have already looked, in general terms, at the typical scheme for 
the emergence and resolution of a general crisis under free competi-
tion. The impulse for expansion comes from concentration, in a rela- 

tively brief interval of time, of large orders for fixed capital. Working 
under unusual stress, Department I is not able to satisfy the demand for 
fixed capital using the existing enterprises: along with the more inten-
sive use of equipment already available in heavy industry, it also under-
takes far-reaching construction of new enterprises. Thus demand for 
the means of consumption, which originate in Department II, becomes 
particularly acute, and all this provokes II as well to expand its fixed 
capital—despite the growth of prices for elements of fixed capital, 
which naturally weakens this tendency. The increase of Fs own demand 
for fixed capital is thus transformed into an increased demand for fixed 
capital in II. The crisis erupts when the new enterprises in I, producing 
fixed capital, begin their operations. The inflated portfolio of orders 
turns out to have been fulfilled, whereas Departments I and II both 
expanded as if this temporary demand, so swollen in magnitude, were 
permanent. 

Under monopolistic capitalism, in contrast, this entire process must 
develop differently. Suppose that reserves of fixed capital are 
' 'normally" available under monopolism to the extent of 30 %, in place 
of the "normal" fixed-capital reserves under free competition, which 
might be 15 %. If the additional demand for fixed capital, providing the 
basis for the expansion, can be satisfied by reducing the level of reserve 
equipment to 10% instead of the normal 30%, or even if all the reserves 
are used, then it is possible for the monopolistic trusts in heavy industry 
to manage without any new construction, especially if a number of 
improvements can be introduced, requiring little time to implement. 
But the very nature of monopolism requires monopolistic trusts to 
possess a substantial reserve of fixed capital. Thus the increase of fixed 
capital in heavy industry itself develops mainly at the second stage of 
this process, when the first wave of growing demand for fixed capital 
has already subsided. The crisis erupts not at this moment, but much 
later, because by expanding its own fixed capital heavy industry creates 
lor itself a new, supplementary market, a new demand which delays the 
crisis. 

But this postponement must have even more profound consequences 
for Department II and for those branches of I preparing fuel and many 
lypes of materials. These branches are able, during this interval 
of i IMIC, to develop upon an expanded base that is much more stable 
than I«ii i Id be achieved in the period of classical capitalism. When the 
whole < > l  heavy industry possesses its "normal" percentage of 
redundant Otpital, its recovery ends. A crisis erupts, shaking the entire 
economy 
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with tremendous force, and the whole of capitalism emerges from this 
crisis with an even greater percentage of both redundant capital and idle 
working people. 

During the period when the majority of orders for fixed capital 
comes from heavy inudstry itself, the purpose of this demand is to 
increase fixed-capital reserves. There is no particular urgency in com-
pleting this task, with the result that industrial recovery during this 
period need not be accompanied by rising prices. Likewise even the 
first phase of industrial expansion can occur without a dramatic price 
rise, for the trusts satisfy demand by using their existing reserves of 
fixed capital. From the viewpoint of the economy as a whole, therefore, 
a transfer of capital from one branch of production into another, 
through the instrument of rising prices, similarly need not occur. At the 
very least it need not occur on the same scale as could be observed 
during industrial recoveries in the period of free competition. 

If this entire process occurs in a period when the index of commodity 
prices has generally deviated upward from the value of gold, then it is 
even more probable that the development of the industrial expansion 
will not bring a significant rise of prices whereas the crisis will bring a 
significant decline. 

All of these considerations can be briefly and generally summarized 
as follows. If we begin with the general tendency of monopolistic 
capitalism to accumulate unused fixed capital, we can see that in such 
circumstances an industrial recovery has less chance of developing into 
an industrial expansion. At the same time an industrial expansion, if it 
should occur, terminates much later in an industrial crisis than would 
have been the case in conditions of free competition. At this juncture, 
however, the disproportion that has been created in the economy is 
intensified even further, and the crisis must entail a considerably more 
profound shock to the whole of economic life than was observed in the 
epoch of classical capitalism. 

That is how the matter stands if we look at all of the processes 
abstractly, leaving out of account all the complicating influences con-
nected with several counter tendencies, which we shall have to consider 
when studying the concrete facts of the period of real monopolistic 
capitalism. 

At this point there arises one further question that must be addressed 
in a theoretical analysis of crises under monopolism. We have analyzed 
the results of a conjunctural recovery or decline of demand under 
monopolism. If it is possible for such changes to occur for a number of 

reasons—principally because monopolistic capitalism is production for 
the market rather than a planned economy—then just what is the origin, 
in general, of any industrial expansion under monopolism? 

This is a perfectly legitimate question insofar as the period of mo-
nopolistic capitalism is the period of capitalism's decay, a decay that is 
particularly manifest in the growing paralysis both of fixed capital and 
of society's labor power. 

Let us attempt to analyze this question, beginning with an assump-
tion of pure capitalism in the stage of free competition.* 

What are the conditions which might create a basis for industrial 
expansion under capitalism in the period of free competition? 

The answer will vary, depending upon whether we take as our 
starting point a separate national economy, setting aside its links with 
the world market, or the world economy, as a single capitalist entity, 
eliminating in this case the consequences of its division into individual 
national economies. Although I do not consider it particularly produc-
tive to dwell for long on investigating the question at such a degree of 
abstraction, I do believe the study must be carried through this phase in 
order to reach certain theoretical results that are necessary for an 
understanding of concrete capitalism. 

I must only emphasize that such a presentation of the question, 
because it is based upon the fiction of pure capitalism under free 
competition, is conceivable only as an auxiliary method of investiga-
tion. The history of real capitalism has shown that capitalist forms of 
production do not disappear before capitalism passes from the epoch of 
free competition into monopolism. These precapitalist forms survive 
and will survive up to the socialist regime. 

If we take pure capitalism within the limits of a shut-in national 
economy, then under free competition the general basis of a new indus-
trial expansion, as of the ensuing crisis, can only be expanded reproduc-
tion of the capitalist type. In this type of reproduction the increase of 
population, of the number of workers, of the wage fund and of the 
consumption fund of the capitalist classes, all occur unevenly, on the 
basis of constant disproportions. It is therefore impossible for the 
system to arrange this entire process over time in the form of a smooth-
ly rising curve, such as the one reflected in the reproduction schemes 
)>,ivcn in Volume II of Capital. That curve is, so to speak, the general 
Uld generic path of the capitalist system throughout all the stages of its 
development. The specific features of the epoch of free competition are 
found in the fact that the increase, both of the wage funds and of the 
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scale of capitalist consumption, is based upon a more or less rapid 
development of expanded reproduction and a more or less regular 
periodicity of cycles, brought about by the uneven reconstruction and 
expansion over time of fixed capital. 

If we take pure capitalism on the scale of the world capitalist econo-
my, then to the foregoing disproportions and periodicity of cycles, 
connected with the conditions of producing fixed capital, we must also 
add those disproportions that result from the uneven development of 
capitalism in individual parts of the world economy, a factor that might 
complicate the entire process. This factor acts to increase the disconti-
nuity of the cyclical development, ensuring a significant expansion in 
one part of capitalism or a more severe crisis in another. However, this 
unevenness can also be a source of expansion in one sector of capital-
ism, which then, although to a weaker degree, draws in the other 
sectors as well. 

In both cases the wage fund is established by the supply of and 
demand for labor power in the market. There is relative freedom for 
workers' organizations in the class struggle to sell labor power more 
advantageously, and the capitalists do not possess the additional social 
strength that results from monopolistic organization of the economy 
and from closer ties, by way of monopolistic trusts, between the cap-
italist economy and the bourgeois state. In this respect we must keep in 
mind the general fact that even in a theoretical analysis of reproduction, 
and even when we begin with the supposition of pure capitalism, it is 
not possible to stay within the confines of a purely economic analysis. 
The balance of forces between the capitalists and the workers, a politi-
cal factor, becomes an economic factor and cannot be omitted even 
from a purely theoretical analysis of expanded reproduction as a whole. 
It is only possible temporarily, for purposes of simplification at a 
certain stage of the investigation, to assume that the price of labor 
power, like that of all other commodities, corresponds to its value. 

Marx frequently emphasized that the value of labor power is a vari-
able sum: the level of consumption by the worker and his family 
depends upon the historical, cultural, and day-to-day peculiarities and 
conditions of his life, and is influenced by the long-run balance of 
forces in the class struggle between workers and capitalists. Further-
more, because of the rapid development of industry in the epoch of free 
competition, the demand for labor power was relatively higher than in 
the epoch of monopolism, with the consequence that wages rose in the 
countries of developed capitalism, even if only slowly. This is not 

merely a conjunctural fact in the concrete history of capitalism, having 
no importance for a theoretical analysis, but a very essential circum-
stance of cardinal significance. The faster growth of production, the 
faster absorption of labor power into production, the growth of the 
wage fund, of the number of workers, and of the individual worker's 
wages—all of these elements are parts of one whole and characterize 
the entire system of capitalism in the epoch of free competition. In a 
theoretical analysis one can and must set aside all that is inessential and 
fortuitous in a given form or process; one must not, however, set aside 
the constituent features of the form or process itself. A growth of the 
number of workers and of the average wage in the leading capitalist 
countries is an inseparable part of the distinctive and historically 
unique moment represented by expanded reproduction in the epoch of 
free competition. Any understanding of the regularities of reproduc-
tion during this specific phase of capitalism must include this fact as an 
integral and organic component of the object being investigated. 

As a rule, therefore, we have comparatively rapid growth of produc-
tion, of the number of workers, of wages, and of consumption by the 
capitalists—in other words, growth of the aperture of effective de-
mand, through which the capitalist system, by virtue of its structure, 
must force the whole process of expanded reproduction. The form of 
movement is one of cyclical fluctuations on a rising curve; the cyclical 
pattern is connected primarily with the uneven reproduction of fixed 
capital over the course of time. This is the form whereby new produc-
tive forces are drawn in, providing a spontaneous impulse for the entire 
process of development. For capitalism it has the inordinate advantage 
of mechanically extending the current limits of effective demand and 
carrying future production beyond them. 

The same picture could be portrayed from another angle. At the 
level of development reached by classical capitalism the production of 
means of production outweighed, in terms of value, the production of 
articles of consumption, and played the leading role in the economy. 
The stimuli for a cyclical expansion of production, for the most part, 
originated here. The entire process could be described as follows. The 
epoch of classical capitalism was characterized by rapid expansion of 
production. Above all else this expansion of production meant a grow-
ing expansion of production of means of production; within the depart-
ment producing means of production it meant primarily the expanded 
production of fixed capital. Within the limits resulting from both the 
tempo of expanding production and the tempo of the increasing organic 
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composition of capital, this production of fixed capital was unevenly 
distributed over time. 

Because of the accumulation of a large quantity of orders for fixed 
capital within a comparatively brief interval of time, the production of 
means of production swells, new enterprises are constructed, the pro-
duction of material and fuel within Department I similarly expands, and 
Department II also grows quickly. The automatic nature of develop-
ment in both departments, based upon the concentration of orders for 
fixed capital in a short period of time, leads to the following results: 
with the passing of the temporary increase of orders for fixed capital, 
the speedily inflated apparatus of Department I, together with the 
volume of means of production currently being produced, turns out to 
be in excess of what is required. The consequence is that production of 
articles of consumption likewise proves to be excessive in relation to 
the system's effective demand, once the period of feverish expanded 
reproduction of fixed capital has ended. 

Thus the basic elements of an industrial expansion in the epoch of 
classical capitalism are: 1) an increase of the number of workers and the 
wage fund; 2) a rise on the part of the average wage; 3) growth of 
consumption by the capitalist classes; 4) growth of demand for means 
of production (being several times greater than the absolute volume of 
consumer demand and exceeding the tempo of growth on the part of 
effective consumer demand); 5) a cyclical form of movement, for 
reasons already indicated; and 6) the impossibility of satisfying the 
demand for fixed capital with both the existing apparatus and all the 
reserves of production equipment in the branches preparing fixed cap-
ital. For these reasons, and because of the absence of monopolistic 
associations in general and the greater facility of establishing new 
enterprises, considerable new construction occurs in Department I, in 
turn further intensifying the general industrial expansion and thereby 
increasing the dimensions of the ensuing crisis. 

Now let us ask ourselves: which of these elements of industrial 
expansion can function in the epoch of monopolism? 

Here we shall deal with pure monopolism—although not with 
monopolism confined to the limits of a national economy, abstracting 
from its connections with the world economy. Instead, we shall be 
concerned with monopolism in the context of the world economy, 
taking into account the problem of capitalism's uneven development 
throughout the world as a whole. 

An analysis of the theoretical problem of reproduction under 

monopolism, taken within the context of a national economy (that is, 
abstracting from a country's links with the world economy), yields 
results so inconsequential for our study as to make it not worth dwelling 
upon them. To do so would imply abstracting from the most essential 
elements of the question itself: monopolism emerges at a very high level 
of development of the world economy, as a single entity; and the link 
between the structure of monopolism and the degree of inclusion of 
separate countries in the world economy, with its own laws, is an 
organic link, internally conditioned from the viewpoint of the entire 
process as a whole. 

For this reason I shall speak only of monopolism within the context 
of the entire world economy, presupposing not only the existence of 
capitalism's uneven development, but also competition and struggle 
between the trusts and national economies, using the methods of mo-
nopolistic capitalism. Later I shall explain in more detail why I am 
making this stipulation. At this point I shall only observe that the fact 
established earlier—that is, the law of the inevitable growth of reserves 
of fixed capital under monopolism—is exceptionally important for 
understanding both the character of industrial expansions under 
monopolism and the dynamic of crises and depressions. This law pre-
supposes struggle and competition between capitalist trusts belonging 
to different national economic systems; and in a theoretical analysis of 
reproduction and crises under monopolistic capitalism one must not 
abstract from the fundamental features of monopolism as such. 

Now let us consider just what constitutes the basis of an economic 
expansion under monopolism. For reasons touched upon earlier, 
monopolism signifies a slower tempo of economic development in 
general. Is this fact of any significance for understanding the dynamic 
of expansions and crises under monopolism? 

The answer, I believe, is obvious. Economic expansions and the 
ensuing crises must develop differently, not only because of the struc-
tural peculiarities of monopolism as compared to capitalism in the 
epoch of free competition, but also because of the slowdown in tempo 
of the whole movement. It is particularly in this connection that the 
organic link between the structural form of the economic system, the 
level of development, and the possible tempo of using the productive 
Ibices, is clearly displayed.10 This fact becomes especially obvious if 
we look at two cases of expanded reproduction in conditions of free 
competition: that is if we allow a comparatively rapid tempo of devel-
opment to remain unchanged in the first case, while it falls steadily in 
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the second. In essence we have already considered the first case. But it 
is interesting to compare this first case to the second, when the process 
of reproduction is slowing down. In the latter case we shall end, 
essentially, with a gradual approximation to conditions of simple repro-
duction, or a process representing the reverse of the transition (whether 
rapid or gradual) from simple to expanded reproduction. 

The transition from simple to expanded reproduction involves a 
change in the conditions of equilibrium resulting from an increase of 
the value of constant capital at the expense of v. It will be sufficient to 
consider the following scheme, for which the figures, of course, are 
chosen quite arbitrarily. 

Simple reproduction I. 4,000c 
+ l,000v + 1,000s II. 2,000c 
+ 500v + 500s 

Expanded reproduction (with one-half being accumulated 
and without the adjustment of II to I) 

I. 4,000c + l,000v 
+ 500s (capitalist consumption fund) 
+ 500s (accumulation fund), 
or 4,400c + l,100v + 500s (consumption fund) 

II. 2,200c + 550v + 250s (consumption fund) 

In other words: the transition from simple to expanded reproduction 
involves a relative increase of demand for means of production (in this 
example, also an absolute increase) as compared to the conditions of 
simple reproduction. 

With the reverse process, a transition from expanded to simple 
reproduction, or with a slowdown of the tempo of accumulation, the 
opposite is true: the other conditions of a capitalist economy remaining 
constant, there must occur a reduction of demand for means of produc-
tion. But insofar as demand for means of production is the primary 
demand and market for capitalism, and because this market depends 
only indirectly upon the scale of demand for means of consumption—to 
the extent that ell exchanges for v + s/2 of Department I—it follows 
that such a reduction, striking at Department I, the leading sector of the 
economy, cannot help but exert a serious influence upon all the condi- 

tions of economic equilibrium, including the character of industrial 
expansions when the tempo of expanded reproduction is declining. In 
the present case, and for the time being, we are addressing this process 
in conditions of free competition; that is, we are operating with a 
conditional theoretical model. This situation could occur in practice, 
for example, if there were a greater growth of unproductive consump-
tion by the bourgeois classes, in which case the result, taking our 
second scheme, would be to diminish the portion of surplus value going 
into accumulation, as compared to the consumption fund. The conse-
quence, given a general relative decline of demand for means of pro-
duction, would be a relative growth of IPs share of society's means of 
production and a decline of I's share. And because I's share is generally 
much greater, in view of its high organic composition of capital, there 
would also occur a relative decline of demand for means of production 
throughout the entire economy and an increasing share of ell in relation 
to total c—the decline being relative because reproduction continues to 
expand, although at a slower tempo. 

The situation presented here has enormous significance for under-
standing the character of the resulting proportionality that will prevail 
in circumstances where the tempo of expanded reproduction is declin-
ing. But this example is especially significant with reference to the 
declining tempo of expanded reproduction under monopolistic capital-
ism, for in this system the tendency to lower the tempo of reproduction 
is not a temporary and fortuitous circumstance, but is integrally con-
nected with the very structure of expanded reproduction. The nature of 
this connection—what is cause and what is effect, and how effects 
subsequently become causes—this important and extremely difficult 
question will not presently be considered as a whole, although our 
entire account will gradually clarify the problem from several different 
perspectives. For present purposes our starting point will be the fact of 
a falling tempo of expanded reproduction under monopolistic capital-
ism, this presupposition being justified by the fact that it does not 
conflict, as the evidence attests, with the whole history of world capital-
ism over the last 20 years, a matter we shall subsequently discuss in 
more detail. 

Starting then with this presupposition, and relying upon our analysis 
Of reproduction under monopolistic capitalism, let us consider how the 
situation changes if the declining tempo of reproduction takes place not 
in circumstances of free competition, but when the system of 
monopolism prevails. Where might the basis now lie for an industrial 
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expansion? Does a monopolistic structure increase the chances for 
development of an industrial expansion, or does it have the opposite 
effect, imposing even greater obstacles to the development of expan-
sions than those resulting from the general circumstance of a slower 
tempo of reproduction? 

Let us begin with the number of workers, the level of wages, and the 
development of the overall wage fund. As the reader will recall, Marx 
began his schemes of expanded reproduction with a systematic increase 
of v in both departments. The basis of this approach could be either an 
increasing number of workers with the same average wage, an increase 
of the average wage with the same number of workers, or finally, both 
developments taken together. When speaking of the influence of tech-
nological progress in terms of displacing men by machines, however, 
Marx began with the fact that the very manufacture of machines re-
quires a growing number of workers in the machine-producing 
branches. The result is an increase of the number of workers and an 
even greater increase of gross and net production in terms of value, 
along with an even more rapid increase of production in physical 
terms, as the perfection of equipment advances. 

In this respect a fundamental change occurs under monopolistic 
capitalism because the balance of forces between the capitalist class and 
the proletariat alters to the disadvantage of the latter. The workers 
oppose the capitalists with the same workers' organizations as existed 
in the epoch of free competition (weakened now by betrayal on the part 
of the trade-union bureaucracy), at a time when the unified power of the 
capitalist trusts, merging ever more closely with their state, continues 
to increase. The result, in the leading capitalist countries, is that any 
increase of the wage level, even for the upper strata of the best-paid 
workers, is replaced by a systematic tendency for wages to decline.11 

It follows that the development of industrial expansions, insofar as 
they are conditioned by growth of the wage fund, is weakened, al-
though a countervailing factor also comes into operation in the form of 
an increase of the unproductive consumption of bourgeois society. It 
would appear to be a matter of indifference, for stimulating the growth 
of ell, whether the sum of 1,500 (in our first example) consists of 
900v + 600s or l,000v + 500s. But the reality is that apart from the 
changed composition of demand, including a curtailed demand for 
articles of mass consumption and an increased demand for luxuries, the 
most significant change occurs elsewhere: the end of wage increases 
weakens the stimulus to introduce new technology—a stimulus that acts 
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as an external force upon capital—and curtails demand for fixed cap-
ital, even though rationalization does take place under monopolism 
notwithstanding the end of wage increases. When this rationalization 
occurs in the circumstance of a general slowdown of the tempo of 
expanded reproduction, however, it narrows even more forcefully the 
basis for expansion in the following stage, because it is not accompa-
nied by adequate expansion of the productive apparatus as a whole or by 
an increase of the number of employed workers. 

As for the growth of consumption by the capitalist classes, this 
growth continues under monopolism, partially at the expense of the 
wage fund. We have already indicated the consequences of this circum-
stance. 

Now let us turn to the question of demand for means of production 
under monopolism, particularly demand for elements of fixed capital. 
The great difficulty of this problem, from the viewpoint of a theoretical 
analysis, consists of the fact that we are here concerned not with an 
absolute contraction of such demand, nor even with its stabilization, 
but rather with a slowdown of its tempo of growth. If one begins not by 
explaining the causal dependencies of the phenomenon, but by giving 
an account of the consequences of a general slowdown of the tempo of 
expanded reproduction, taken as a presupposition and a concrete fact, 
the result will be to illustrate the causal dependencies through another 
approach. Among the relevant facts we have established the following: 
a) an increase of the obstacles to new construction under monopolism, 
urising from the enlargement of enterprises due to technical-economic 
causes; and b) an increase of fixed-capital reserves under monopolism, 
tluc to the specific conditions of its competitive struggle. To these 
considerations we must add: c) a multiplication of the obstacles to 
implementing new technological inventions. Created by engineers and 
lechnicians, working for the trusts in their own laboratories and experi-
mental plants, these new inventions are only put to use in production on 
I he condition that they do not promote excessively rapid moral wear of 
Ihe existing equipment, whose value is colossal. Under free competi-I 
ion a new labor-saving machine was not introduced, despite its benefit lo 
society, unless it raised the norm of profit in the enterprise. If it did 
rtlse the norm of profit it was also introduced by competing 
enter-l>i  Ises, with the result that its further introduction in other 
enterprises HIUmed an economically compulsive character even though 
it inflicted losses, in terms of moral wear, upon equipment that was still 
technologically fit for use. Under monopolism, in contrast, the 
trusts 
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themselves decide, upon the basis of their own calculations, whether 
the introduction of innovations would entail more losses than benefits. 
And they make this decision without fear of external economic pressure 
from domestic competitors. Either no such competitors exist, or they 
are very weak. Pressure does arise from trusts within other states, but 
such pressure (with respect to the domestic market) is greatly weakened 
by the system of tariff protection. 

In his Imperialism Lenin emphasized that monopolism, in accor-
dance with its very structure and its characteristic methods of strug-
gling to increase profit, creates greater barriers to technological 
progress than existed in the epoch of free competition. 

To all of these considerations we must finally add the above-men-
tioned fact of reduced pressure upon capital from the side of the work-
ing masses, in their struggle to raise wages. This reduced pressure 
results both from economic and from general-social causes, and further 
diminishes the incentive for technological progress. 

Of all these facts I personally attribute exceptional importance, for 
purposes of understanding imperialism's dynamic of expanded repro-
duction, to the law of increasing reserves of fixed capital under 
monopolism, or the law of growing immobilization of means of pro-
duction. This law results from the very structure of monopolism and its 
characteristic methods of competitive struggle. 

On their own, increasing reserves of fixed capital would appear to 
increase rather than curtail the demand for means of production, as 
compared to the epoch of free competition. That would be true if the 
tempo of economic development as a whole, including the tempo of 
absorbing new working masses into the production process and provid-
ing them with steadily improving technology, remained the same as 
under free competition. But in fact that is not how things develop. The 
transition from free competition to monopoly is a transition to a slower 
tempo of expanded reproduction. In the first period of such a transition 
the slowdown is moderated insofar as the production apparatus of 
capitalism must work to increase reserves, or for a new and supplemen-
tary market for the means of production. But once monopolistic capital 
has become saturated with reserves of fixed capital, a new period musl 
set in, a period during which the entire system passes over from one 
tempo of expanded reproduction to another, slower tempo, and from 
one set of conditions for proportionality in expanded reproduction to 
another set of conditions for the same process. 

It is the transition to these new conditions of proportionality which 
must intensify to the extreme the struggle for an economic redivision oj 
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the world, which Lenin saw as the fundamental cause of the first world 
war. It seems to me that the analysis of the conditions of reproduction 
under monopolism, which I have given above, illustrates this Leninist 
position precisely from the viewpoint of Marx's general theory of 
capitalist reproduction, as applied to the epoch of monopolism. 

If I may beg the reader's pardon for rushing somewhat ahead of the 
theoretical exposition of the question in order to look at the concrete 
history of economic development over recent decades, I would like to 
make the following observation. I am inclined to think that because 
world capitalism passed from the epoch of free competition to 
monopolism approximately in the '90s, the crisis of 1893-1896 was 
still, in terms of its main features, a crisis of classical capitalism, 
whereas the crises of 1902-1903 and 1907 demonstrated transitional 
features in the direction of monopolism. However, the tempo of eco-
nomic development during this period was still high, a factor partially 
explained by the cause we have already mentioned, that is, by the 
accumulation of fixed-capital reserves on the part of capitalist trusts. 
Before the world war, on the other hand, a crisis began to emerge whose 
basis lay in the process of transition from one set of conditions of 
proportionality to another. This transition, caused by the fact that the 
accumulation of fixed-capital reserves was more or less completed, 
made the problem of realization extremely acute for heavy industry. 
This was not simply a crisis of the monopolistic system, but one of 
transition from one tempo of economic development to another, slower 
tempo. It is perhaps this very fact which explains why capitalism 
reacted to this transition with such an extraordinary intensification of 
the struggle to redivide the world; that is, with the war, for which a 
sufficient number of more general causes had already been created by 
the system of imperialism. But the war itself, being connected with 
Ncvcral of its own specific factors and events, introduced much that was 
now in the world's economic condition. Thus it muddled up, so to 
ipeak, the growth and resolution of a typical crisis of monopolistic 
Capitalism, causing its characteristic features to remain hidden from us. 
Prom this viewpoint the crisis of 1930 is the most classical crisis of 
monopolistic capitalism: the crisis of 1920-1921 had specific postwar 
features, and the depression of 1924 did not develop into a serious shock 
to (he entire world economy. That is why the crisis of 1930 is 
exception-ii l ly  interesting for a theoretical study and provides such a 
wealth of material for testing any theory of reproduction under 
monopolistic i npilalism. 

Now let us examine the final point, which has such great significance 
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for understanding the dynamic of industrial expansion under free com-
petition—namely, the expansion of production as a whole beyond the 
limits of effective demand due to concentration, over a brief interval of 
time, of a feverishly rapid buildup of enormous masses of fixed capital. 
Let us see what changes occur in this respect under monopolistic 
capitalism. 

Here two variants are possible: 

A. The first variant. The unevenness of demand for fixed capital is 
such that the reserves of equipment available to trusts are sufficient to 
satisfy demand without any new construction of enterprises to manu-
facture fixed capital. In this instance the system of monopolism, in 
itself, does not permit an industrial recovery to lead to an expansion, 
even though an analogous growth of demand, in the epoch of free 
competition, normally ends with an industrial expansion and then a 
general crisis. Here the enlarged demand for fixed capital will be 
satisfied without any new construction. Those branches of industry that 
manufacture material and fuel, together with Department II, will expe-
rience a certain stimulus to expand, but by no means the sort of stimu-
lus which might evoke an industrial expansion. Nor must we forget that 
these branches are similarly in the grip of monopolism—we are assum-
ing the development of monopolism is quite far advanced—and have 
their own enormous reserves of fixed capital, with the consequence that 
they too experience no need for a rapid increase of fixed-capital orders. 
The same economic conjuncture, which in free competition, with its 
weaker reserves of fixed capital, in general and on the whole led to an 
industrial expansion and then a general crisis, is capable of evoking 
only an industrial recovery under monopolism, followed by a depres-
sion rather than a general crisis. 

B. The second variant. The industrial recovery assumes a protracted 
character and does grow over into an economic expansion. Why this 
might occur is a matter we shall address below. For the moment let us 
consider how, in this case, the further course of events must develop 
under monopolistic capitalism. 

Given the enormous reserves of fixed capital, which are inevitably 
set aside under monopolism like the fatty deposits of an aging organ-
ism, the process must develop as follows. When the recovery has lasted 
for some considerable time, demand for fixed capital being satisfied 
without any new construction and only by utilizing fixed capital morl 

fully, during the ensuing stage there begins a process of increasing these 
reserves and bringing them into correspondence with the level more or 
less normal and average for monopolism. In other words, the capitalist 
system begins to develop its production apparatus as though the recov-
ery now underway, with all its growth of demand for purposes of 
consumption and production, were a natural and sustained condition 
for the economy of society. Even though all the original stimuli for 
recovery might by this time be exhausted, this supplementary demand 
for fixed capital will be the factor which both delays an inevitable 
depression and thereby also increases the chances that it will subse-
quently be transformed into a crisis. Should there remain any chance 
for the recovery to continue further, owing to the fact that its original 
causes are not yet exhausted, then the growing demand for fixed capital 
will impart even greater force to the industrial expansion. 

In both cases, however, the result will be the same. When the fixed 
capital reserves of monopolistic capitalism have been raised to the 
"normal" percentage of capital immobilization in this system, then 
this supplementary market will be exhausted and the turn in the direc-
tion of a crisis will begin. Because this demand for additional fixed 
capital, under monopolism,is a demand for reserves and not for an 
increased supply of means of production at a time of speculation in the 
production apparatus of heavy industry—a time when, as in the case of 
an industrial expansion during the epoch of free competition, heavy 
industry is unable to achieve satisfaction of the expanded demand—it 
follows that the entire process need not be accompanied by a rise of 
prices for the production of heavy industry. Here we discover the 
second unique feature of an expansion under monopolism. 

But once the descent into a crisis is underway, this process too must 
be essentially different from crises during the epoch of free 
competi-1 ion. The first difference consists of the fact that an industrial 
expansion under monopolism, as will be seen from the foregoing 
discussion, can only occur after a lengthy preparatory recovery. A 
brief recovery will generally be smothered by the enormous 
fixed-capital reserves of all the trusts. However, a sustained recovery 
implies a far more profound adjustment of the entire system to the 
given volume of production, and therefore indicates that the crisis 
must cause considerably greater agony in shaking up the newly formed 
relations of proportionality. On the Other hand, the crisis must strike 
like a bolt from the blue, without any Warning, and thus be perceived 
as an inexplicable catastrophe. 
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The second peculiarity of a crisis under monopolism must be found 
in the fact that it cannot be alleviated by the same factor as alleviated all 
the crises of classical capitalism, more precisely, by introduction of a 
number of technological improvements into the production process of 
the most powerful and viable enterprises. Beginning with the introduc-
tion of the steam-driven loom in England after the crisis of 1825, all the 
crises of classical capitalism were accompanied by a more or less 
thorough reequipping of enterprises, creating demand for fixed capital 
at the very height of overproduction and in the very sector from which 
the crisis spread. In this manner water was poured onto the source and 
hearth of the conflagration. Under monopoly capitalism, however, 
there also occurs a relocation of this type of demand for fixed capital in 
terms of time. Now this demand emerges not at the pinnacle of the 
crisis, or as it is being overcome, but at the second stage of the 
industrial expansion, when the trusts are expanding their reserves of 
fixed capital and using the opportunity provided by this operation to 
replace their old equipment with new in the same process. 

Thus the demand for new fixed capital, satisfying all the require-
ments of technology and incorporating all the results of technological 
progress over a given period of time—this same demand, which acted 
to alleviate the crisis under free competition, emerges under 
monopolism even before the crisis begins. The result is that the dimen-
sions of the crisis are all the greater, just as the solution is more difficult 
and agonizingly slow, unless the crisis coincides by chance with some 
revolution or other in technology. 

Now we must provide an answer to the question of where, in gener-
al, one might find a basis for a sustained recovery to emerge and grow 
over into an industrial expansion, for we have already seen that such an 
expansion can only come in the wake of a long period of economic 
recovery. 

This is an extraordinarily difficult question, and I must openly ac-
knowledge to the reader that I have not yet clarified it fully. From the 
viewpoint of a theoretical analysis of reproduction it is necessary to 
begin here by answering yet another question: that is, whether present 
conditions will even allow for a long recovery, growing over into an 
economic expansion, when the tempo of the world's economic devel-
opment is charted by a cyclical curve different from the one which 
existed under free competition. With the use of a graph the entire 
process can be portrayed as follows: 

 

1. The curve of the cycle in the epoch of competition. 
2. The curve of the cycle in the epoch of monopolism. 

Many variants are possible, of course, in the graphical exposition of 
the process, but the economic essence of the issue is clear. With a 
slower general tempo of the whole course of economic development, 
leaving aside the capitalist form of labor organization, the forward 
movement can be portrayed as one that is more or less smooth, one 
interrupted by cycles, or one involving a curve of completely arbitrary 
and irregular configurations. 

The very structure of capitalism rules out movement in accordance 
with the first type of curve, which is characteristic neither of the stage 
of free competition nor of the stage of monopolism. We can only speak, 
Iherefore, either of movement along a curve with cyclical interrup-
tions, or of movement along some kind of irregular curve, which lacks 
imy periodicity of expansions and contractions. Insofar as a certain 
periodicity of cycles also exists under monopolism—a periodicity that 
does not appear to be fortuitous if we take 1907, 1914, 1920-1921, and 
1929-1930 (leaving aside the particular fact that the crisis of 1914 grew 
into a war and the postwar crisis of 1920-1921 had its own specific 
features)—it follows that the question can be reduced, in the first place, 
to this: how can this periodicity be superimposed upon a slowly rising 
Curve, or more accurately, upon a curve that is rising more slowly than 
in the epoch of free competition? 

In this regard the following variants are possible: 
I. The periodicity of the epoch of free competition is preserved in 

(he sense of the length of cycles and the depth to which production 
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declines during crises. This variant is unrealistic, for if curve No. 1 is 
simply altered to include a slower movement to the point first of 
expansion and then of collapse, then every cycle will in fact be longer. 
Graphically, of course, one could imagine a curve wherein the average 
expansion corresponded to the tempo of economic development in the 
epoch of imperialism, crises would have the same depth as before, and 
their succession would occur in the same time frame. But that would not 
be the curve of economic development under imperialism, and it would 
remain unclear how such a type of movement might be economically 
possible. 

2. Movement takes place along a curve that includes only periods of 
recovery (not growing into expansions), and periods of depression 
(which similarly do not lead to crises). This case is theoretically possi 
ble under monopolism precisely because of the enormous reserves of 
fixed capital in the hands of monopolistic trusts. Recovery would then 
signify utilization of a greater percentage of the existing fixed capital. 
But recovery would not grow into a general expansion, because the 
increase of fixed capital would be more evenly distributed over time 
than in the epoch of free competition and would not permit the move 
ment to pass over into crisis. 

This case is of no interest to us for two reasons: first, because real 
development occurs in a different pattern; and secondly, because we 
are obliged, for the reason just mentioned, to accomplish a different 
task—that is, to explain how it is possible to have a recovery that does 
grow into a general economic expansion. 

3. The third possible variant is the one that follows. The length of 
the cycle increases, and the industrial recovery stretches out over a 
longer period of time, being interrupted by modest depressions. The 
transition to an industrial expansion is possible precisely because of the 
length of the cycle. In this case the growth of reserves of fixed capital 
occurs before the crisis begins, and this very process of expanding 
fixed capital might either convert the economic recovery into an eco 
nomic expansion, or else suppress and temporarily delay the maturing 
crisis. In this variant the crisis erupts when the supplementary market, 
created by additional demand for fixed capital, turns out to be exhaust 
ed and causes the curve of reproduction in heavy industry to plummet 
downwards. 

This third variant is also conceivable in another form, wherein the 
slowdown of the average tempo of development occurs not so much 
because of the curve's decelerating rise at the apogee of the expansion, 

as because of deeper declines in periods of crisis. It is perfectly obvious 
that this form of movement would be the most dangerous for the 
capitalist system, and especially for its weakest links, because it would 
intensify the system's social contradictions in the extreme. 

The third of the variants that we have described appears to be the one 
most typical of reproduction under monopolistic capitalism. Now it 
only remains for us to investigate how such a form of movement might 
occur in conditions of the uneven development of capitalism on the 
scale of the world economy. 

The reader will be aware that Marx, in his analysis of the process of 
expanded reproduction under pure capitalism, made several simplify-
ing assumptions. Thus he began with the assumption that capitalist 
development occurs evenly; or more accurately, he eliminated in general 
the problem of unevenness on the part of such development. Because our 
ultimate objective is to arrive at a concrete analysis of capitalism's 
history during certain specific periods of development, we cannot re-
main at this stage of the investigation. As the reader will recognize, we 
have already carried our study closer to the conditions of concrete 
capitalism in a number of places. We have done so in part by relying 
upon individual observations by Marx concerning the theory of crises, 
as they occur in different places in his work, and in part by developing 
certain of his general propositions conerning the theory of reproduc-
tion. Later we shall have to develop these conclusions from the Marxist 
theory of crises in greater detail. But for the present we must empha-
size, above all, that we do not assume amortization of the fixed compo-
nent of constant capital over one year; instead, we differentiate between 
amortization of the fixed portion of constant capital, which occurs over 
longer periods, and replacement of the circulating portion of constant 
capital (including materials, fuel and auxiliary materials). In the 
propo-silions developed here concerning the theory of crises, as well as 
in our more detailed schemes of the capitalist cycle, we begin precisely 
with the unevenness of replacing and expanding fixed capital. This 
unevenness was not only pointed out by Marx, but also provided him 
with the explanation of the periodicity of crises. He did not, however, 
develop his position on this matter, nor did he illustrate it with the same 
schemes II lie used in Volume II of Capital to demonstrate the law of 
proportional ily in reproduction. At this point his work proved to be 
incomplete, Md not a single Marxist has undertaken to continue it. 

In what follows we assume the existence of reserves of fixed capital 
in capitalist production, a factor which changes the conditions of 
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proportionality at the very moments of depressions and crises. On the 
other hand, as we have seen already, the problem of increasing reserves 
of fixed capital under monopolism is exceptionally important for un-
derstanding the whole system of reproduction under imperialism. 

In addition to the theory of simple and expanded reproduction, we 
then investigate the problem of declining reproduction, a question of 
exceptionally great significance for a country such as present-day Eng-
land, where there has been a dramatic collapse of economic activity.12 

We then make an effort to investigate the problem of simple and 
expanded reproduction under concrete capitalism, or in circumstances 
where there also exists a sector of simple commodity production.13 

After such a considerable approximation in our study to the relations 
of real capitalism, including a differentiation between its two historical 
stages, the epoch of free competition and the epoch of imperialism, we 
must still take one further step toward reality: to be precise, we must 
assume the uneven development of capitalism. The law of capitalism's 
uneven development, to which Lenin assigned such prominence in his 
whole theory of imperialism, has overriding significance not only for a 
study of the concrete world economy in the epoch of imperialism, but 
also for a theoretical analysis of expanded reproduction under 
monopolism. General methodological considerations require this law 
to be incorporated into the investigation. 

We have already indicated that a national economy, taken in abstrac-
tion from its ties to the world market, cannot serve as a starting point 
for an analysis of the economics of imperialism. The system of 
monopolism is integrally connected with a far-reaching development of 
the world economy as a single economic entity, and this is true both in 
concrete historical terms and also in terms of an internal, one might say 
a structural, connection. Just as it would be foolish in the study of a 
national capitalist economy always to begin with a separate capitalist 
enterprise—foolish because a single enterprise does not allow us to 
analyze thoroughly all the laws of the entire system—so it is impossible 
to study the laws of monopolism in a separate national economy. These 
laws can only be revealed by an analysis of the world economy, taken 
more or less as a single economic organism. I shall not dwell upon this 
question at any length in the present context, for it requires a special 
study.141 shall only point out that within the limits of a national economy 
it would be impossible to study not only the theory of reproduction 
under monopolism, but also such questions as the following: the distri-
bution of accumulation, in particular the export and import of capital; 

the emigration and immigration of labor power; the average rate of 
profit; changes of the value of gold and of world commodity prices; the 
rate of interest, and many other questions—not to mention the problem 
of capitalism's uneven development and the influence of this factor 
upon the tempo of the reproduction process in the individual compo-
nents of the capitalist system. 

But if we do incorporate into the study both the fact and the law of 
capitalism's uneven development, the inevitable result will be that the 
process of expanded reproduction can and must develop unevenly. That 
will be true not only because of the cyclical form of movement, which 
characterized previous capitalist development, but also because of dif-
ferent tempos of movement in separate parts of the world economy. In 
this respect Lenin made a very important contribution to the Marxist 
theory of reproduction, particularly when this theory is applied to the 
epoch of monopolism. Of course Marx possessed an excellent under-
standing of how significant this aspect of the matter was, even for 
classical capitalism. But for a study of classical capitalism, in its pure 
form, this condition did not possess the same importance as in the 
epoch of imperialism. 

When we come to consider the law of capitalism's uneven develop-
ment, the entire problem, on the one hand, becomes more complex; but 
on the other hand, it also becomes easier to answer the general question 
of how it is possible, under monopolism, to have a long period of 
recovery which grows over into an economic expansion and the ensuing 
crisis. In a roughly simplified form the matter could be presented this 
way. With a general slowdown of the tempo of economic development 
throughout the world, at some points development comes to a general 
halt, or perhaps even a regression occurs, as in England. In a second 
group of countries relations are established similar to those of simple 
reproduction (in the sense of the physical volume of production as a 
whole, but not in the sense that the countries in question consume their 
entire income, without accumulating abroad and without directing this 
accumulation into other countries, which are absorbing new capital). 
And finally, in a third group of countries, such as France, South 
Amer-Ica, certain colonies, and especially the United States, the tempo 
of economic development proves to be in excess of the world average. It 
is precisely thanks to such unevenness in the tempos of movement that 
separate parts of the world entity can experience the conditions needed 
Inr a full-bodied recovery, leading to an expansion, in spite of an 
opposing factor in the form of an accumulation of enormous reserves 
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of fixed capital. The growth of world purchasing power, as the funda-
mental limit to expanded capitalist reproduction, is unevenly distribut-
ed between individual capitalist countries, causing an increased tempo 
of forward movement at some points, at other points a cessation of all 
movement. The result is that we get not just a simple cyclical form of 
movement on the part of the entire system, but rather movement in one 
part of the whole, accompanied by a slower movement or even regres-
sion in other parts. Although this movement occurs over time in the 
form of cycles, the cycles themselves ar characterized, so to speak, by 
differing contents. 

4.  Monopolism in the 

System of Supply. 
Unproductive Consumption 

A transformation of the character of the capitalist cycle depends also 
upon changes occurring during the epoch of monopolism in the capital-
ist system of exchange. The theory of monopolism must begin with the 
fact that in addition to the monopolistic associations that embrace the 
main branches of production, transport and the credit system, 
monopolism is found as well in the network of commodity distribution. 
By no means are we introducing this assumption into our investigation 
in order to "round out'' our methodology: on the contrary, monopolistic 
associations in the area of supply play an enormous role in real life and 
exert an essential influence upon the production process. Most of the 
retail trade network is subordinated to the supply giants of New York, 
London, Paris, and many of the provinces; it represents a kind of 
service, acting on behalf of these associations, and is being converted, 
in varying degrees, into simple retail divisions of the supply monopo-
lists. The retail network does not, in any sense, follow an independent 
trade policy. In wholesale trade there are likewise few points of genuine 
competition. Cooperatives do not follow their own trade policy, but arc 
subordinated to that of the supply monopolists. Trade policy, as such, is 
formulated precisely by these monopolistic associations. The simplic-
ity and clarity of their policy consists of endeavoring to raise retail 
prices when the factory price rises, and to maintain the former price 

when the factory price falls. The considerable success which the supply 
monopolists enjoy in implementing such a policy is vitally significant 
to the whole production process. A reduction of factory wholesale 
prices either is not passed on to the consumers, or else is passed on only 
in part and the final result is to redistribute surplus value between the 
production capital of the monopolies and monopolistic trade capital. 
Thus when overproduction occurs the production monopolists, as we 
have already seen, continue over a long period to sell the redundant 
mass of products without reducing prices. Instead of reducing prices 
the trusts are more inclined to curtail production, thereby creating the 
first cause of the thrombosis in the process of expanded reproduction. 
When the depression assumes serious dimensions and grows over 
into a crisis, the producing trusts do lower prices; but in most cases the 
only result is competition between the industrial trusts, who are selling 
their production, and the monopolists of supply, who are purchasing it. 
The supply monopolists do not allow the price reduction to extend into 
retail trade. In this connection there emerges a second barrier to 
expanded reproduction. If a volume of products, equal to a thousand 
commodity units in natural form, is sold by the producing trusts not for a 
thousand monetary units, as before the crisis, but perhaps for eight 
hundred, then in the retail stage (if we assume the average mark-up to 
be 30%) this thousand units of commodities is now sold not for one 
thousand and forty, as should be the case, but for the same one thousand 
three hundred as was previously charged. Hence the surplus commod-
ities cannot be absorbed by way of lowering the price charged to the 
consumer, and the consumer himself usually has even less purchasing 
power at his disposal due to a decline of production on the part of the 
trusts and curtailment of the wage fund. 
This second barrier of monopolism is added to the first and reinforces 
even further the tendency to restrict production, narrow the market, 
and immobilize both the capital and labor power of society. But 
insofar as the accumulations of the supply monopolists, given a 
general obstruction of the reproduction process, cannot be devoted to 
the expansion of production, they are necessarily transformed into a 
source of unproductive consumption in the capitalist system. Instead of 
using this surplus value to increase production and thereby to expand 
the capitalist market, creating the sources of even larger profits in the 
following stage of the production process, monopolism hunts for sales 
opportunities by extending the supply apparatus; in other words, the 
whole system unproductively consumes an ever-growing portion of 
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society's income, which now is devoted to inflating the trade network. 
This is the explanation of a phenomenon reflected in the statistics of all 
countries, especially those of the United States; namely, an astonishing 
growth of the cost of circulating commodities together with what ap-
pears, at first glance, to be an inexplicably rapid increase of all categor-
ies of salaried employees at the expense of wage workers who are 
productively employed in the enterprises.15 

The causes and consequences of this entire process are frequently 
misunderstood in the economic literature. It appears to many observers 
that the reason why contemporary capitalism develops the production 
process more slowly than in the past is the fact that the unproductive 
consumption of the capitalist system is growing too quickly. In reality 
the causal dependence is just the reverse. It is precisely the thrombosis 
in the process of expanded reproduction, arising from the very struc-
ture of monopolism in the sphere of production and distribution, which 
makes it impossible for surplus value to go into enlarging the wage fund 
for productive workers and requires that it be used instead to increase 
the wages of distribution agents of every description.16 If the slowdown 
of the process of expanded reproduction were caused by unproductive 
consumption, then it would follow that the epoch of monopolism would 
entail a systematic deficit of new capital. In reality we see that just the 
reverse is true, the only exceptions being individual sectors of the 
capitalist system, whose circumstances arise from their own specific 
causes. 

In our chapter dealing with the crisis of 1929-1930 we shall provide a 
considerable volume of statistical evidence to document the position we 
have formulated here. 

5.  General Results 

Let us summarize briefly what has been said thus far. 
The fundamental obstacle to society's economic development, given 

a capitalist system of labor organization and distribution—in other 
words, the fundamental Achilles heel of capitalism at every stage—is a 
blockage of the process of expanded reproduction. This condition, 
which inevitably means limited consumption by the toiling masses, 

arises from the structure of capitalism itself, as production for the 
market, with its private character of distributing both the income to be 
consumed by society and all the means of production and accumula-
tion.17 Both use of the potential productive forces and allocation of 
those now in existence (including new accumulation) is subordinated to 
the goal of acquiring a certain norm of profit. In this kind of structure 
the productive forces are squeezed through too small an aperture and 
the production possibilities always exceed the carrying capacity of the 
system. All the economic processes of commodity production are 
spontaneous, so that the entire system, with respect to development of 
its production apparatus, is made dependent upon spontaneous im-
pulses, whose intensity is proportional not to the material possibilities 
of production but to prospects for realization in conditions guarantee-
ing receipt of the average norm of profit. Notwithstanding all its other 
advantages over precapitalist forms, in this respect the capitalist system 
is considerably less elastic than, say, the feudal system of production 
and exploitation. Feudal production and feudal exploitation are possi-
ble even when the absolute minimum surplus product is alienated from 
the producers. The superiority of socialist production, as consciously 
planned production for the sake of consumption, is immeasurable when 
compared to capitalism in this respect. 

Under free competition, however, this fundamental (or generic) flaw 
of the capitalist system is weakened and alleviated by several causes, 
the most important being the following. 

1. A balance of forces more favorable to the proletariat in terms of 
the relation between labor power and capital on the labor market, 
resulting in pressure from the workers to raise wages. Acting as a kind 
of external force, this pressure drives capital in the direction of more 
rapid technological progress. Such progress, in turn, increases the 
productivity of labor and the volume of commodities produced, en 
hances the demand for functioning fixed capital, and causes a more 
rapid expansion of capitalism's own internal market when compared to 
I he general volume of production at any given moment. In these cir 
cumstances the overall tempo of development becomes more rapid, and 
the causes and effects of the more rapid advance turn out to be inter- 
(wined. 

2. For both technological and economic reasons the concentration 
Of capital and the increasing scale of enterprises were much less signifi 
cant than under monopolism; in other words, the establishment of new 
enterprises was much easier. In conditions of free competition this 
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meant more intensive spontaneous impulses to pursue profit by way of 
expanded reproduction. It was easier to break free of the existing stage 
of reproduction, with the proportions it entailed, and to move in the 
direction of another, higher stage. 

3. A much lower percentage of fixed-capital reserves in the system 
as a whole. Given the uneven distribution over time of orders for fixed 
capital and their completion, lower reserves meant that even though the 
system experienced periodic expansions and crises, it was nevertheless 
able to make use of almost the entire available equipment and labor 
power during the period of expansion, or when the production capacity 
of society was most strained. Over a period of years, therefore, the 
average utilization of society's productive forces was higher than un 
der monopolism. 

4. Fewer difficulties in the redistribution of capital from one branch 
to another through the price mechanism, due to a lower percentage of 
capital being locked into the form of fixed capital and to the greater 
elasticity of the market in conditions of free competition. 

5. Greater opportunities for the system's progressive adjustment to 
cyclical price reductions by way of selecting the most viable enterprises 
and reconstructing them. Reconstruction created demand for fixed 
capital towards the end of the crisis, mitigated its effects, and offered 
greater opportunities for the whole system to emerge spontaneously 
from its critical condition, led by the branches manufacturing elements 
of fixed capital. 

 

6. The existence of territories as yet unoccupied by the capitalist 
system of production and exchange; expansion of capitalism's territory 
at the expense of small-scale production; opportunities to invest fixed 
capital in backward countries in the form of railroad construction; and 
increased sales of additional small quantities of surplus articles of 
consumption. Although these sales did not constitute the basis for 
realizing new surplus value within the capitalist countries (as Rosa 
Luxemburg mistakenly believed), they did allow a temporary 
breathing-space in periods of especially serious overproduction. In this 
manner they made it easier to rise to the next level of expanded repro 
duction and thereby to expand the basic market, which exists within 
capitalism itself. 

7. The absence or weakness of monopolistic associations in the 
supply system, with the consequence that lower wholesale prices, 
charged by the producing enterprises, were quickly passed on througli 
retail trade, ensuring both a decline of the cost of living and the overall 
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possibility of the system's more rapid adjustment to falling prices 
through improvements to the equipment. 
Capitalism's transition to the higher historical stage of imperialism 

occurs under the influence of the concentration of capital and the 
merger of industrial with banking capital. Bringing with it the expan-
sion of individual enterprises due to changes in their technical struc-
ture, this transition at the same time forces the capitalist system into a 
slower tempo of economic development. It involves essential changes 
both in the general conditions of expanded reproduction and in the 
character of economic expansions and crises. All of these changes flow 
from the economic structure of monopolism, from modifications of the 
entire social nature of capitalist society at this stage, and particularly 
from a shift in the balance of class forces between the proletariat and the 
class of capitalists. Without understanding these peculiarities of the 
economic and general social structure of monopolism, together with 
the extent of their direct influence upon the reproduction process, it is 
impossible to understand either the specific requirements of propor-
tionality under imperialism or the unique character of its expansions 
and crises. In short, it is impossible to understand the whole nature of 
the capitalist cycle and how it has altered. In order to clarify the special 
features of imperialism, the best way to proceed is by systematically 
comparing the conditions of expanded reproduction and crises under 
monopolism to those prevailing during the epoch of free competition. 
But since imperialism is the final stage of capitalism, a stage in 
which the rebellion of society's productive forces against the capitalist 
organization of labor and the capitalist system of distribution becomes 
especially acute, problems of a social-historical character inevitably 
intrude upon an economic analysis. One must, therefore, not only 
explain differences in the reproduction process at various stages of 
capitalism's own development, but also provide a comparative analysis 
of capitalist and socialist reproduction, on the one hand, of capitalism 
and those social formations that existed prior to commodity produc-
tion, on the other. 

The basis of such an investigation must be the results achieved by 
Marx in his study of the problem of reproduction in Capital, Volume II; 
I lie separate parts of his work wherein he addressed the question of 
Crises; and also his general analysis of the capitalist system, which he 
saw as a form whose content was a certain level of development of 
mankind's productive forces, interpreted as a process. But Marx's 
theory of crises was incomplete, and his theory of reproduction must be 
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developed and worked out in the sense of bringing the analysis closer to 
the conditions of real capitalism. This effort, to begin with, involves 
establishing the characteristic features of the reproduction process in 
the epoch of classical capitalism and in the epoch of monopolism. 
Further concretization will entail elucidating such problems as those 
associated with fixed capital, with reserves of fixed and circulating 
capital, with changes in the organic composition of capital, with 
changes in conditions for the sale of labor power, and with including 
the periphery of small-scale, precapitalist production in the study. In 
addition, the starting point for such a study must be the world economy, 
not a national economy. It must also begin by taking into account the 
action of capitalism's law of uneven development, and by implication, 
its law of uneven decay. This requirement creates a need to work out not 
only the theory of simple and expanded reproduction, but also the 
theory of declining reproduction, whose purpose is to clarify the condi-
tions of reproduction in countries experiencing economic regression. 
The study must incorporate the deformation of the law of value, together 
with the interweaving of monopolistic tendencies and free competi-
tion, and must further trace the influence of these essential changes 
upon the general conditions of expanded reproduction and crises in the 
epoch of imperialism. The work cannot begin with a tacit assumption 
that capitalism possesses an internal tendency to expand and an ability 
in fact to do so, but instead must thoroughly analyze the causes of I 
progressive deceleration of economic development, an issue that inevi-
tably goes beyond a purely economic analysis. Finally, the investigatic 
must trace what influence the existence of the USSR has exerted up 
the process of capitalist reproduction. 

Undertaken from all of these different viewpoints, our investigatior 
leads to the following results. 

1. In monopolistic capitalism the balance of forces in the economic 
struggle between the proletariat and the capitalists takes shape in a way 
which is less favorable for the sale of labor power in the market. This 
new balance is caused by several factors: by the growth of absolute (<>i 
what is more frequently referred to as structural) unemployment; by a 
closer merger of trusts with the state; and by subordination of the 
reformist trade-union bureaucracies to the monopolies. The main re 
suit is a reduction of the external pressure exerted upon capital in thl 
direction of more rapid technological improvement. On the other hand, 
the end of wage increases, or even a lowering of the wage level, 
weakens the stimulus in favor of expanded reproduction because il 

eliminates expectations of further growth of society's effective demand 
and thereby spontaneously pushes the entire system towards the level of 
simple reproduction. In this regard it becomes particularly evident that 
a study of the problem of reproduction and crises under monopolism 
must proceed beyond the limits of a purely economic analysis. 

2. The enormous concentration of capital in the hands of monopo 
listic trusts, in accordance with the very essence of monopolism, leads 
to a situation wherein the trusts endeavor to satisfy not only the entire 
current demand for their production, but also future demand, including 
the increased demand coming from an economic recovery or even an 
expansion. They are therefore compelled to have enormous reserves of 
fixed capital, a circumstance that kills any possibility of constructing 
new, competing enterprises, even in a period of expansion. The in 
crease of fixed-capital reserves, on the other hand, is rendered both 
economically inevitable and materially possible by the slowdown of the 
tempo of economic development. In summary, this tendency signifies 
immobilization of enormous masses of fixed capital; it is organically 
linked with the most essential features of monopolism; and along with 
the immobilization of labor power it characterizes most vividly the 
retardation of the entire tempo of society's economic development. 

3. In conditions of free competition the very same pursuit of profit 
served as the immediate stimulus of economic activity. However, in 
periods when supply exceeded demand it led to price reductions, with 
out any curtailment of production, and imposed adjustments to a sus 
tained price decline by way of technological improvements. Under 
monopolism, in contrast, the first reaction to curtailed demand is to 
curtail supply, without lowering prices, and then to cut back produc 
tion. The system of monopolism is driven to reduce prices only in 
periods of acute crisis. All of these circumstances serve to restrain the 
process of expanded reproduction and thereby to reinforce the tendency 
in the direction of simple rather than expanded reproduction. When 
demand increases there is no new construction, only more intensive use 
of existing fixed-capital reserves and the reactivation of technologically 
backward enterprises, previously held in storage. 

4. The effect of the condition just mentioned is to retard technologi- 
cul progress. Dictated in part by reasons mentioned in paragraph one, 
th i s  slowing down of technological progress is also connected with 
another influence; that is, the fact that individual trusts, by concentrat 
ing in their hands enormous masses of fixed capital, frequently find it 
unattractive to make use of such technological improvements as will 
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inflict moral wear upon large amounts of fixed capital. The absence of 
competition, along with concentration of technological research in 
their own laboratories, makes it possible in practice to freeze innova-
tions in this manner. On the whole such practices diminish the extent to 
which technological progress is implemented when compared to the 
level of scientific development and the material dimensions of produc-
tion. What this means, from the viewpoint of expanded reproduction, is 
a relative slowdown of the growth of demand for fixed capital in any 
given period of time, or a relative narrowing of the market for means of 
production. 

5. From all of the foregoing changes there inevitably results a 
change in the character of the reproduction process under monopolism, 
as compared to the epoch of free competition—a change in the charac 
ter of an economic recovery, of an expansion, of depressions and crises, 
which on the whole means a change in the character of capitalist cycles. 
When enormous reserves of fixed capital already exist, economic re 
covery is rarely able to develop automatically into economic expansion. 
If individual countries do experience more prolonged periods of recov 
ery, due mainly to capitalism's uneven development on a world scale, 
then it will be possible for such recoveries to lead to expansion. Howev 
er, the character of both the expansion and the ensuing crisis undergoes 
essential changes when compared to the epoch of free competition. 

6. Among such changes are included the following. A sustained 
recovery in one part of the world economy, resulting from a decline of 
markets and the tempo of development in another part, at a certain 
stage leads to the intensive growth of demand for fixed capital insofar 
as monopolism spontaneously raises reserves of fixed capital to the 
level characteristic of this system and in accordance with its structure. 
Should the transition to this stage of the reproduction process take place 
at a time of impending depression, it might cause the depression to be 
superseded by an expansion, having no apparent cause in terms of 
production of either articles of consumption or elements of the circulat 
ing portion of constant capital.* If the increased orders for fixed cap 
ital, intended to serve this purpose, begin to appear prior to the depres 
sion, their effect might be to make the process of development proceed 
more smoothly. But this same fact will also cause the ensuing crisis i<> 
be more acute and completely unexpected by the ' 'world of business.'' 
A second unique feature of this type of expansion might be the absence 
of price increases, a phenomenon explained by the fact that there is no 
deadline or rush in the expansion of fixed capital nor any need for thl 

feverish construction of new enterprises for its manufacture. On the 
other hand a decline of prices that were not brought back into line by the 
previous crisis might simply return the index to the precrisis level, 
provided no changes are required by long-term adjustments in the 
conditions of gold production. 

7. Because of the foregoing causes the emergence from a crisis must 
inevitably take longer and assume a more agonizing character. In this 
respect the contrast with the character of the capitalist cycle under free 
competition is quite remarkable. Under free competition the replace 
ment of equipment in the most powerful enterprises (together with 
renewal of fixed capital in the gold industry) serves as a very important 
spontaneous impulse for alleviating the crisis at the very moment when 
it breaks out. Under monopolism the increased demand for fixed cap 
ital, resulting from the expansion of production, occurs not at the peak 
Of the crisis, but before it even begins. Thus the capitalist system loses a 
very important stimulus, in terms of both timing and magnitude, for 
cither ending the crisis or facilitating its transition to a depression. The 
loss of such stimuli for expanded reproduction, given the weakening of 
oilier such stimuli, has an entirely negative effect upon the capitalist 
system. Speaking of the system's tendencies in their pure form, one 
would have to say that an economic crisis under monopolism has a 
tendency to reduce both the production apparatus and the volume of 
production to the level which existed before the recovery began. 

8. To the extent that the system of monopolism also embraces the 
sphere of circulation, in periods of crisis and falling wholesale prices 
the monopolistic associations of commercial capital employ every 
11 uans to prevent a proportional fall of retail prices. Thus the capitalist 
lystem experiences all the difficulties associated with falling prices but 
none of the benefits. The consumption fund of society is able to pur- 
Chase no more than the previous quantity of commodities for the same 
bum; the failure of prices to decline in retail trade prevents the physical 
vi )lume of demand from increasing; and the result is a prolonged crisis 
in which there occurs an enormous increase of profits going to the 
parasitic organizations of commercial middlemen. 

9. Monopolistic capitalism brings with it a growth of unproductive 
11 insumption. The opinion is quite widespread that the slowing tempos 
nl economic development under monopolistic capitalism depend upon 
nn increase of unproductive consumption. That is not true, insofar as 
Hit effect is in this instance interpreted to be the cause. 

It is not the slowdown of economic development that is caused by the 



76 E.   A.   PREOBRAZHENSKY 

 

growth of unproductive consumption in the capitalist system; rather the 
growth of unproductive consumption is caused by the slowdown of 
economic development, which in turn results from the change of 
capitalism's structure.18 With such a slowdown it is pointless to con-
vert a greater portion of society's income into capital, for not even the 
existing accumulation can be utilized fully, given the narrowing of the 
arteries needed to take advantage of society's productive forces. This 
circumstance is particularly significant in explaining both the growth of 
expenditures in the system of commodity circulation and the more 
rapid increase of salaried employees than of workers, even in countries 
enjoying rapid industrial development such as the United States and 
others. 

In the foregoing exposition we have described the fundamental and 
most characteristic features distinguishing the economic cycle under 
free competition from that under monopolism. Having offered these 
general observations, we are now in a position to give a more thorough 
and systematically developed scheme of the economic cycle under both 
free competition and imperialism. In our account we shall use 
arithmetic illustrations of the type employed in Volume II of Capital. 
However, an arithmetic illustration is not the same thing as proof, and I 
must emphasize in advance the conditional character of these examples. 
I use them, first, for clarity of presentation, and second, because a 
reader literate in Marxism is already familiar with this form of presen-
tation and will therefore find it easier to assimilate all of the complex 
subject matter with which one must deal in the theory of reproduction. 

 

PART   THREE 

6.  A Scheme of the Economic 
Cycle under Free Competition 

Let us begin with an average year, in which production develops in 
conditions of proportionality between departments I and II and fixed 
capital is reproduced only to the extent of the annual wear. Subsequently 
we shall assume uneven expansion of fixed capital over time, requiring 
that we carry the analysis further than Marx's schemes in Volume II of 
Capital by incorporating a division of constant capital into its fixed and 
circulating components. 

Let us suppose that the entire fixed capital of Department I equals 
10,000 million provisional units of value, of which 2,000 are held in 
reserve. The wear of fixed capital will be taken, on average, to be 10% 
of the entire fixed capital each year, or 1,000. Let the circulating 
component of the constant capital be 3,000, and the variable capital 
1,000.* The norm of exploitation is 100, the norm of accumulation one-
half of the entire surplus value created in the course of a year. The fixed 
Capital of Department II is 3,750, of which 750 are in reserve, and the 
annual wear of fixed capital in this case too is 10%, or 375. 
The circulating part of the constant capital is 1,125. The variable 
capital is 375. All other conditions are the same as in Department I. 
Expressed in figures, the entire social capital will be distributed as 
follows: 

Department I 

Fixed capital 10,000 (2,000 in reserve) 
4,000c (1,000 fixed19 + 3,000 circulating) + l,000v 
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Department II 

Fixed capital 3,750 (750 in reserve) 
1,500c (375 fixed + 1,125 circulating) + 375v 

Results for the year: 

I. 4,000c + l,000v + 500 accumulation fund + 
500 consumption fund of the capitalists 

II. 1,500c + 375v + 187.5 accumulation fund + 
187.5 consumption fund of the capitalists. 

Gross production in Department I is 6,000, in Department II, 2,250, 
and total annual production is 8,250. 

Now let us suppose that Department I must satisfy an order for new 
fixed capital in the amount of 1,500; that is, somewhat more than 10% 
of the whole existing fixed capital of society, or somewhat more than 
the entire annual wear of fixed capital. 

The question is: how, and in what time period, would it be possible 
to fill this order with the existing supply of fixed capital and its existing 
distribution? 

A brief glance at the scheme will indicate that this task cannot be 
completed quickly (in one and a half or two years, for example) because 
the existing distribution of fixed capital is geared to completely differ-
ent magnitudes of demand for fixed capital. The only two sums that 
could go to satisfy the order for fixed capital would be: 1) that portion 
of the accumulation fund of Department I that exists in the natural form 
of fixed capital, in this case 125; and 2) the corresponding part of 
accumulation in Department II, intended to increase IPs fixed capital, 
in this case 47.* 

Completion of the order would therefore require approximately 9 
years. An inflow of newly absorbed labor power into the production of" 
fixed capital is not possible if we assume a constant relationship be-
tween the magnitudes of fixed and circulating capital being produced. 11 
is perfectly obvious, however, that the capitalist system, always limited 
by effective demand and using every opportunity to expand the market, 
cannot respond to the order by stretching its completion out over 9 
years, all the more so in conditions of free competition. 

In reality the process will occur quite differently: to be more precise. 

it will involve using every production opportunity to fill the order in the 
shortest possible time and in the following manner. 

To begin with, all the reserve equipment of enterprises manufactur-
ing fixed capital in Department I will be brought into operation. Sec-
ond, in these enterprises second shifts will be taken on, and third shifts 
wherever possible, so that the same amount of fixed capital can rapidly 
absorb a mass of new workers into production. In the third place, either 
in the very first year of the expansion or somewhat later, new enter-
prises will begin to be constructed for the manufacture of fixed capital. 
And fourth, because of the inevitable increase of demand for the natural 
elements of circulating capital (raw materials, fuel, etc.), the reserve 
equipment of enterprises engaged in such manufacature will also be 
brought into operation (including the fuel industry, metallurgy, the 
lumber industry, production of building materials, etc.). In general 
terms, if we take an ideal variant of the development of Department I, 
the basic tendency will be an inclination to use the accumulation fund of 
this department to the maximum extent for purposes of increasing 
variable capital, while the existing fixed capital will be used to the 
limit. The same tendency implies that all reserves of circulating cap-
ital, in their natural form, will likewise be used to the limit; reserves of 
coal, metal, and so forth, carried over from a year of average activity 
into the year of expansion, will be reduced to a minimum. 

However, use of the entire accumulation fund of Department I in 
order to increase its variable capital requires a corresponding increase 
of ell: Fs accumulation fund (500s) and its wage fund (l,000v) have the 
natural form of means of production and must therefore be exchanged 
for a corresponding quantity of means of consumption, produced in 
Department II and valued at 1,500. This is the first obstacle to using the 
entire accumulation fund of Department I in order to expand variable 
capital. 

The second difficulty in achieving such a maximum development of 
production of means of production is the fact that the increase of v in 
Department I, from 1,000 to 1,500, requires cl to rise from 4,000 to 
6,000 if all the relations remain constant. 

What reserves might the capitalist system use in Department I in 
order to achieve even partial fulfillment of this objective? 

The first reserve is that of fixed capital. If the entire fixed capital of 
I )epartment I had been fully utilized even before the economic expan-
sion, and work in the enterprises had already continued round the 
i lock, then in order to increase variable capital from l,000v to l,500v a 
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prior increase of fixed capital by one-half would be needed, something 
which would be economically impossible. In order to create 1,500 
worth of new fixed capital the capitalist system would first have to 
produce 5,000 worth of fixed capital as the necessary technical-eco-
nomic precondition for satisfying the order.* But this task can be 
completed, for the most part, because of the availability of reserves of 
fixed capital and the possibility of going over to several shifts (which is 
essentially another form of reserve of the same fixed capital). Thus the 
value product, to the extent that it consists of the value of wear of fixed 
capital, grows in our example from 1,000 to 1,500—and does so without 
any rapid new investments in fixed capital. In this manner the difficulty 
is more or less resolved without creating any particular problems. 

The next difficulty consists of the need to raise the circulating por-
tion of constant capital from 3,000 to 4,500, or by one-half.** This can 
only be done if the capitalist system possesses 50% reserves of circulat-
ing capital in natural form—in this case reserves of fuel, metal, wood, 
and auxiliary materials, to serve as raw material in heavy industry. In 
the conditions that characterize an average year of economic activity 
such supplies are considerable, although they will vary, of course, from 
one type of means of production to another. For example, physical 
reasons will prevent coal reserves from reaching one-half of a year's 
supply (spontaneous combustion, shortage of storage space, etc.), 
whereas in the case of other fuels the reserves can be more substantial, 
oil being a case in point. The same holds true of metals, especially 
nonferrous metals. On the whole, however, such reserves can scarcely 
reach 50% of annual production under normal circumstances. ThjB 
obstacle*** posed by circulating capital is more substantial than those 
arising from fixed capital, when the objective is to achieve a maximum 
development of production of means of production. But here too it il 
possible to have a considerably more rapid expansion, provided there 
are no difficulties with fixed capital and it is possible quickly to mobi-
lize the new labor power required. The enterprises involved are mainly 
in the extractive sector, which either needs no raw material or provides 
its own, as is frequently the case when the metallurgical industry 
possesses its own iron mines. In any event, in order to increase thl 
circulating portion of constant capital by one-half, it is by no meatll 
necessary to have on hand one-half of a year's supply in those types ol 
production where output can be increased at any time of year. Matteri 
are different with the production of such materials as cotton and technl 
cal crops, or with the laying-in of peat, seasoned wood, etc., for hero u 

sudden expansion of production can only be based upon the reserves of 
a single season. 

Taking into account all of these possibilities and difficulties, one can 
say that although the capitalist economy has a tendency, given a sudden 
upsurge of the tempo of reproduction, to expand variable capital by the 
full sum of new surplus value, nevertheless this objective cannot be 
realized fully. For purposes of simplification, however, we shall as-
sume that this tendency is 100% fulfilled. 

Now let us look at how matters stand in Department II, once the 
distribution of capital in Department I becomes 6,000c (1,500 
fixed + 4,500 circulating) + l,500v. 

If we assume that the consumed portion of surplus value continues in 
the same ratio to accumulation as before, then Department I demands 
from II means of consumption valued at 1,500v + 750 (the capitalists' 
consumption fund), or in the amount of 2,250. Such an enormous 
increase of production is only possible in Department II if here too the 
entire accumulated portion of surplus value, in the amount of 187.5, is 
added to variable capital. In terms of the natural composition of these 
values such an addition is easier for Department II because the 187.5s 
already consists of means of consumption and can be used directly to 
expand variable capital on the basis of exchange within the same depart-
ment. 

The obstacles to such a rapid development of production in Depart-
ment II arise from the fact that an equally dramatic increase of constant 
capital is required. As far as fixed capital is concerned, the problem can 
be resolved by using direct and hidden reserves in the exact same way 
as was done in Department I. The major difficulty arises with the 
circulating component of constant capital: in the first place, apart from 
the transitional reserve, it consists of means of production that must be 
acquired from Department I; and second, what is involved to a great 
extent is material of agricultural origin, so that quantitites cannot be 
increased as quickly as coal or metal without waiting for a new agricul-
tural year and a new harvest. Even so, the transitional balances 
from year to year are very large, and frequently do reach 50% 
of the annual production, as the statistics of commodity reserves indi-
cate. 

In any event, let us assume that this problem is fully resolved for 
both departments. We shall then have the following results of a year's 
work in the two departments. 
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Department I 

10,000 fixed capital— 6,000c (1,500 fixed 
+ 4,500 circulating) + l,500v + 750 
accumulation fund + 750 capitalists' 
consumption fund 

Department II 

3,750 fixed capital— 
2,250c (562.5 fixed + 1,687.5 circulating) + 562.5v + 562.5s, of 
which one-half is accumulated and one-half goes to the capitalists' 
consumption fund. 

Thus in Department II the 562.5 of fixed capital, entering into the 
value of the gross product from the side of constant capital, can only be 
acquired through more intensive amortization of fixed capital. In this 
case too it would not be possible to achieve such a rapid development of 
production or such an increase of the gross product, were it not for 
direct and hidden reserves of fixed capital together with a correspond-
ing development of production in Department I. 

The economic rationale of such efforts to utilize both older fixed 
capital and reserves of circulating capital lies in the fact that they 
permit the greatest possible mobilization of living human labor—which 
alone can create new values, but not without all the necessary material 
elements of production. 

From this example we can see that reserves of fixed and circulating 
capital are vitally necessary to the capitalist system: they provide a 
capitalist economy with the elasticity it requires in periods of rapid 
cyclical expansion of production. Without these reserves the existence 
of mass production for the market would be completely impossible, as 
would any rapid expansion of the system's production apparatus. In the 
Marxist literature devoted to the theory of capitalist reproduction this 
question is not, unfortunately, given the attention it deserves. If Marx 
abstracted from this circumstance in the first stage of analyzing the 
process of expanded reproduction—while still having an excellent un-
derstanding of its importance for the theory of crises20—it by no means 
follows that Marxist thought must come to a halt at the point where the 
investigation was interrupted by Marx's own sickness and death. By 

using schemes with such a high degree of abstraction as to ignore the 
role of reserves, the wearing out of fixed capital over more than one 
year, the uneven renewal and expansion of fixed capital, and finally, the 
influence of capitalism's uneven development upon reproduction—by 
using schemes involving such apprentice-like timidity and such inabil-
ity to carry forward Marx's interrupted study, it proves impossible to 
understand the development either of a single typical capitalist cycle or 
a single real capitalist crisis. But we shall return to this matter in 
another place. 

Returning to our example, we see that the task of creating new fixed 
capital in the amount of 1,500, or somewhat more than 10% of the fixed 
capital of the entire system, cannot be completed in the course of a 
single year, even with the most intensive development of production 
and the most ideal distribution of all social capital with respect to this 
goal. Insofar as it is a question of creating new values, and not of 
converting old fixed capital into new, it follows that for fulfillment of 
this task the system has at its disposal the following: first, 750s in the 
accumulation fund of Department I, presupposing that in Department I 
the appropriate distribution of labor will be attained between branches 
manufacturing elements of fixed and circulating capital, so as to benefit 
the former; and second, whatever fixed capital can be freed by Depart-
ment II, which in selling 2,250 means of consumption can temporarily 
reduce its purchases of elements of fixed capital and convert its amorti-
zation deductions into money capital, in order to cover the loss of fixed 
capital at a later point, when it is in greater supply at a lower price.21 

For reasons to be explained below, opportunities of this type are not 
extensive, and this circumstance, incidentally, is extremely significant 
for understanding the dynamic of capitalist cycles and for measuring 
(he resources available to the capitalist system for a sudden and dramatic 
expansion of production. On the other hand, this "loan," if one may 
call it such, while facilitating a rapid expansion of production, inevita-
bly shifts the demand for fixed capital to other years of the cycle, with 
the consequence that Departments I and II prove to be in different 
circumstances as regards the reconstruction and expansion of fixed 
capital. This consideration does not apply, of course, to reconstruction 
Of that portion of fixed capital without which Department II would be 
materially unable to achieve its expansion, and the example, for that 
reason, will not suit the case where the order for fixed capital originates 
in Department II. 
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It is true that the system still has one further reserve at its disposal; 
that is, the possibility of a relative slowdown of the tempo of growth of 
that part of the surplus value which goes to consumption by the capital-
ist class. The result, in this case, would be a corresponding increase of 
the fund of productive accumulation: more than 50% of the surplus 
value would go into accumulation, less than 50% into consumption. 
This reserve does exist. But if one takes into account the fact that the 
system's unproductive consumption also inevitably grows when pro-
duction increases, then it will be clear that this reserve will in any event 
be less than 750s-500s, or less than 250s. 

It is another matter if completion of the order does not necessarily 
involve creation of new capital in the shortest possible time: the order 
can then be fulfilled partly at the expense of new surplus value and 
partly at the expense of temporarily unreconstructed old fixed capital. 
With such a combined approach the goal can be reached more quickly, 
although the time needed to repair the losses to the old fixed capital is 
also extended, a factor that must inevitably prolong the whole period of 
industrial expansion in the capitalist system. In fact, that is precisely 
what does occur in real capitalism, with the consequence that it be-
comes exceptionally important, for purposes of understanding the cap-
italist cycle in general, to undertake a separate analysis of the repro-
duction of the fixed components of constant capital on the one hand, the 
circulating components on the other. 

Under the most favorable conditions in the first year, therefore, only 
one-half of the order for new fixed capital will be fulfilled. At the end 
of the year the entire fixed capital in Department I will be equal in our 
example to 10,750; and part of the new sum of 750 will perhaps consist 
of the framework of factories yet to be completed, partially finished 
railroad construction, and so forth. The task of increasing fixed capital 
by 1,500 can only be completed at the end of the second year of 
industrial expansion, provided Department I maintains the same pro-
duction apparatus and Department II does not use its accumulation fund 
(equal to one-half of 562.5) to increase its production apparatus; such 
an expansion would imply growth of ell beyond 2,250 and would be 
impossible with a deficit of means of production in Department I. 
Instead, Department II must use part of this surplus value, having the 
natural form of means of consumption, to replace exhausted inven-
tories (if we are speaking of products which can be stored), and the 
other part must be transferred to Department I in order to increase 

variable capital there, including an increase of variable capital for the 
new factories being constructed. In the event that a portion of capital is 
transferred from Department II into I, the proportions in Department I 
must also change, by comparison with our initial assumptions, in the 
sense of allowing for a somewhat accelerated construction of elements 
of new fixed capital, particularly the new fixed capital of enterprises 
manufacturing fixed capital.22 

We shall not provide numerical illustrations here of the different 
possible variants of this process, nor shall we continue our example for 
the ensuing years of the industrial expansion. Henceforth we can make 
do with a briefer exposition of the most essential aspects of the matter. 

Let us now suppose that in the third year of economic expansion 
Department I's growth is mainly due to the following: the construction 
of new enterprises for the manufacture of fixed capital (construction 
periods in the past were much longer than they are today); the growth of 
enterprises manufacturing the circulating component of constant cap-
ital; the replacement of depleted reserves of circulating capital in natu-
ral form; and finally, such increases of fixed capital as cannot be 
postponed, even though the price is high. This latter form of increase 
will be necessary to the extent that the strained reserves of old fixed 
capital cannot resolve the problem of expanded reproduction on such a 
large scale. 

Department II expands its production apparatus in proportion to the 
increase of variable capital and the consumed portion of surplus value 
in Department I. The expansion of fixed capital occurs despite the 
rising prices, but only to the extent required by economic and technical 
considerations. 

If we assume that during the third and fourth year of expansion the 
production apparatus will grow to the full extent of new accumulation 
in both departments, with an unchanging organic composition of cap-
ital, then by rounding off we get approximately the following scheme of 
reproduction at the end of the fourth year of expansion: 

I. 7,200c + l,800v + 900s(accumulationfund) + 900s(consump-
tion fund) II. 2,700c + 675v + 675s 

This would be the scheme had there not occurred the growth of fixed 
capital just mentioned. Taking this growth into account, we must 
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assume a smaller increase of small "c," or of constant capital being 
replaced in accordance with the annual turnover: that is the case be-
cause in setting aside a portion of the current accumulation in new fixed 
capital we naturally reduce the possibility of a large increase on the part 
of the circulating portion of constant capital, which makes up a large 
part of the c being reproduced each year. With these considerations in 
mind, it would be more accurate to think of the production apparatus 
growing in smaller proportions, with the system's fixed capital grow-
ing more quickly. Let us assume that the figures in the schemes will be 
the following: 

I. 6,400c + l,600v + 800s (accumulation fund) 
+ 800s (consumption fund) 

II. 2,400c + 600v + 600s 

At the end of the fourth year of expansion the following situation 
will prevail. The task of fulfilling the order for new fixed capital in the 
amount of 1,500 is completed. Fixed capital has also expanded to a 
certain extent under the pressure of causes just mentioned. In general 
terms it has grown, let us say, to 16,000 in place of the previous 13,750 
(variations being possible here because we did not establish a figure for 
the growth of reserves of circulating capital). The new enterprises to 
manufacture fixed capital are completed and functioning, the reserves 
of the circulating component of constant capital are reestablished, and 
the same is also true of reserves of means of consumption in Depart-
ment II. 

The question might well be asked: why does the capitalist system 
require such an inflated production apparatus? Variable capital has 
risen from 1,000 to 1,600 in Department I, from 375 to 600 in II. The 
whole production apparatus has spontaneously grown to such dimen-
sions in the comparatively brief interval of two years, under the influ-
ence of a concentrated order for new fixed capital in the amount of 
1,500. It has done so as if the order would be repeated every two years. 
If such does not occur, then the accumulation fund of 800 in Depart-
ment I will prove to be excessive and the system's production apparatus 
will begin to contract just as spontaneously as it expanded under the 
influence of a large order for fixed capital. 

Thus we see before us, with striking precision, the different impact 

upon the production process of a capitalist, as opposed to a socialist 
system of production. If a socialist system were to replace the capitalist 
one, at the peak of the expansion and just prior to the crisis, no such 
crisis situation could possibly develop. The 800s that are "redundant" 
for the capitalist system, have the natural form of means of production 
and would be put to use in the socialist system: socialism works directly 
for consumption and would avail itself of the expanded cl and ell, 
arising from objective economic causes, to raise both the population's 
norm of individual consumption and the general tempo of economic 
development. Partial difficulties could only arise from the distribution 
of the separate elements of the new means of production; that is to say, 
fewer machines of one type might be needed, more of another, more 
oil, less coal, and so on. For a capitalist system, in contrast, these 800s 
means of production become the source of a cruel general economic 
crisis: they are proof that the production apparatus of capitalism has 
surpassed the limits of market demand; and the spontaneous action of 
the crisis will mercilessly trim this apparatus down, once its develop-
ment is temporarily halted by the structural limits of the capitalist 
system. 

Essentially speaking, if one takes the material dimensions of 
overproduction as they are shown in our example, the difficulty does 
not appear to be great. With a total annual production of 9,600 in 
Department I for the year in question, overproduction comes to less 
than 10%. It is even less than 10% of the total gross product of society, 
amounting to 13,200, although it will naturally be felt much more 
acutely in the market for elements of fixed capital. How far might the 
system's production apparatus continue to contract? 

This is a complex question of enormous theoretical and practical 
interest. If we look only at the material side, the apparent limit to 
contraction of the apparatus can be established as follows. In the fifth 
year of the cycle (and the first year of the crisis) production in Depart-
ment I must contract far enough to reduce the overall production of 
means of production by 800 and to establish a corresponding regroup-
ing in Department II. Furthermore—in this same fifth year of the cycle 
and first year of crisis—an unrealized balance of 800 means of produc-
tion will be carried over from the fourth year of expansion, with the 
consequence that a further conjunctural contraction is needed in De-
partment I in order to absorb these 800. For these reasons alone, 
therefore, the fall of gross production in Department I must reach 
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1,600. But the fall of production in Department I must also reduce 
Department II's demand for means of production: at a minimum De-
partment II must contract in proportion to the contraction of v + s/2in 
Department I. 

The resulting contraction of working capital and gross production, 
during the first year of the crisis, will appear as follows*: 

I, 5,332c + l,333v + 665.5s (accumulation fund) 
+ 665.5s (consumption fund) = 8,000 II.  

1,998.5c + 500v + 500s = 2,998.5 

The capitalist system in general is one of spontaneous regularities, 
including the spontaneous laws of the reproduction process: it cannot 
regulate itself according to rational, planned calculations. It enters 
spontaneously into a phase of industrial expansion, and it cannot over-
come the crisis in a rational, planned manner. The fact is that curtail-
ment of the production apparatus cannot remain within the limits we 
have sketched, and that is true for reasons going beyond the panic 
which arises so naturally in such circumstances. When Department II's 
exchange with Department I falls to 1,998.5—in place of 2,400 during 
the final year of economic expansion—Department II will now have an 
unrealized balance of more than 400 means of consumption. In reality 
it is true that the entire cycle is not divided into years, and the contrac-
tion might not begin at once in Departments I and II. But we must make 
the rough simplifications required of any theoretical exposition, so 
long as they do not distort the essence of the processes under study. In 
the present context we make the same simplification as Marx did and 
look upon the production process as being divided into yearly time 
intervals. It is for this reason that Department II suddenly turns out to 
have such an enormous volume of unrealized, surplus means of con-
sumption (leaving aside normal reserves)—a surplus which would not 
arise in reality if this department began to adjust to the altered conjunc-
ture at the first sign of the crisis. This reasoning applies all the more 
forcefully if one takes into account the fact that many articles of 
consumption cannot be stored over long periods: in the present case, 
for instance, the economy could not accumulate almost two month's 
supply of milk, baked bread, or cooked sausage. Nevertheless, if not to 
the extent given by the figures in our example then to some lesser 
extent, the unrealized balance which we have indicated must form in 
Department II, and must do so precisely because of the sudden change 

of the economic conjuncture. Just as in Department I, the leading sector 
of the economy, there emerged a surplus of 800 means of production, 
and the old production apparatus, having expanded in the period of 
expansion, could not be preserved; so in Department II, because of its 
dependence upon Department I, a surplus must come to light and cause 
a further contraction of the production apparatus of the entire system. 

Thus the scheme for contraction of the production apparatus goes 
beyond what we have given above. For a time the contraction contin-
ues, with the initiative now coming from Department II. This supple-
mentary contraction of the production apparatus, leading to elimina-
tion of the unrealized balance of means of consumption, represents the 
final step in the process of curtailing production. The result is that the 
overall annual production will be significantly less than in the epoch of 
expansion, although it will remain somewhat greater than in the origi-
nal year of the cycle. 

As for the division of the whole cycle into yearly intervals of time, 
greater precision in this respect would bring the numerical proportions 
closer to the real ones without changing the principles applying to the 
process as a whole. On the other hand, insofar as the present case deals 
with the cycle in the epoch of free competition, we must consider the 
possibility of alleviating the crisis by way of opening new markets. This 
circumstance can and must be ignored, only if the condition is set out in 
advance that the study will deal with the relations of capitalism, taken 
as a single entity, with the implication that foreign trade can be left out 
because it would add nothing new to the general conclusions. Insofar as 
we are dealing with the conditions of concrete capitalism during the 
epoch of free competition, assuming both its division into national 
economic units and the simultaneous existence of small-scale commod-
ity production, we cannot ignore the influence of foreign trade upon the 
character of the capitalist cycle in this period. 

Increased opportunities to sell abroad must have the effect of pro-
moting absorption of the unrealized balances—800 means of 
produc-I ion in Department I and more than 400 means of consumption 
in II— and of doing so without a crisis. The sale of even a part of 
these balances, even of only 25%, has enormous significance for the 
entire system. That is true not because of the absolute weight of the 
market, which is generally insignificant (2.7% of gross production), 
but because sales in the foreign market will make it possible, at a 
given moment, to halt the contraction of the production apparatus of 
both departments at a level higher than would be the case if this 
reserve of 
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capitalist flexibility were not brought into play. Contrary to Rosa 
Luxemburg's thinking, the external market is not important in and of 
itself, but only because it permits avoidance of a far greater contraction 
of that market which capitalism acquires internally. This internal mar-
ket is incomparably more significant for capitalism, especially when 
the issue is to preserve, beyond the period of expansion, the growth 
which has occurred in both departments in response to a major order 
for fixed capital. 

Such an order pulls the system to a higher level of expanded repro-
duction. Once the order is fulfilled, contraction of the production 
apparatus, in general terms, is inevitable. However, the contraction 
will be smaller if there are circumstances to mitigate the conditions of 
crisis, thereby affording capitalism a better prospect of preserving its 
own additional domestic market, created during the period of expan-
sion. It is precisely here that one finds the principal economic sense of 
the struggle, during periods of crisis, for external markets whose abso-
lute dimensions are completely insignificant and whose importance 
will decline still further during the next period of expansion. What we 
have in mind, of course, is the struggle for colonies only in response to 
the problem of realization; we are not discussing the struggle for 
spheres of capital investment, for sources of materials, for naval bases, 
etc. 

A second resource, considerably more important for increasing the 
elasticity of the capitalist system in a period of crisis (and also in the 
event of partial overproduction and depression in individual branches), 
is the reduction of prices. Thus far we have analyzed the entire process 
of reproduction in value terms, abstracting from the conjunctural rise 
and decline of prices. Now we must take this circumstance into account 
as well, for it is particularly important during the epoch of classical 
capitalism. 

When the expansion began in Department I, as a response to large 
orders for fixed capital, it must have involved first of all a price 
increase for means of production, and an even greater price increase 
for elements of fixed capital. The higher prices for its production meant 
that Department I, from the viewpoint of redistributing social capital, 
found itself in a more advantageous position: it sold its production to 
Department II at a higher price while purchasing means of consump-
tion at the old price. Moreover, the favorable conjuncture in Depart-
ment I also promoted an inflow of capital by other routes, for the rate of 
profit had risen here. When Department II is drawn into the expansion, 
prices also rise for articles of consumption. If this rise of the overall 

commodity price index takes place proportionally, it brings all 
branches of production back into the same relationship with each other, 
the single exception being the gold industry. In this case the price 
increase will be based upon two fundamental facts. First, the value of 
commodities increases due to the increase of socially necessary labor 
time,23 which raises the average value of production. The increase of 
socially necessary labor time results from bringing backward enter-
prises into operation, from using less skilled additions of labor power, 
and from expanding agricultural acreage into less fertile land. The 
second cause of the price increase is the conjunctural prevalence of 
demand over supply. Once this price increase becomes universal, it 
signifies nothing more than a fall in the purchasing power of gold. In 
this event the worst possible conjuncture develops for the gold industry: 
the prices for all of its elements of production have risen,* including 
wages and the price for elements of fixed and circulating capital, while 
its own production is "priced" the same as before; in other words, a 
pound of gold is still minted into the same number of gold marks, 
dollars, pounds sterling, etc. 

When the crisis breaks out it normally begins in Department I, and 
prices for means of production are the first to begin declining. Depart-
ment II derives a temporary advantage, just as Department I did earlier: 
for the same number of units of money capital it now acquires a greater 
volume of means of production in natural form. However, the crisis 
condition spreads very quickly into Department II, which is then 
obliged to sell its own production at reduced, crisis prices. The result is 
to equalize relations between all branches on the basis of similar price 
reductions. The single exception, once again, is the gold industry, 
which at the very peak of the crisis for the economy as a whole enters 
into its own period of prosperity. If prices fall, shall we say, to 15% 
below average, this industry has the opportunity to renew its fixed 
capital and replenish elements of circulating capital in exceptionally 
favorable circumstances. A pound of extracted gold can still be minted 
into the same amount of money as before, or exchanged for the same 
quantity of banknotes from the central banks of issue, and this branch 
never experiences a crisis in selling its production. 

It is true that the decline of wholesale prices for means of 
consump-(ion, being carried over to retail prices in conditions of free 
competi-I ion, is accompanied by a reduction of variable capital in both 
departments as well as a reduced consumption fund for the class of 
capitalists. Despite their fall in terms of value, however, the 
consumption funds are able to purchase relatively more means of 
consumption in natural form. 
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Indeed, at such moments the decline of wages normally lags somewhat 
behind the decline of the cost of living. All of these developments, 
taken together, represent a very significant factor for alleviating the 
existing disproportions and absorbing the unrealized commodity in-
ventories. 

Let us suppose that the entire original process of contraction on the 
part of the production apparatus, as we discussed it earlier, occurs in 
the fifth year of the cycle or the first year of crisis. The supplementary 
contraction is completed in the second year, and the whole system 
reestablishes the conditions of proportionality at a lower level of repro-
duction. The decline of production has reached its lowest point. What 
factors will now promote a spontaneous emergence from the crisis? 

Several of these factors have already been discussed. They include 
the following: 1) absorption of commodity surpluses by way of lower 
prices; 2) expansion of external markets; 3) entry of the gold industry 
into the market in order to renew and expand fixed capital (along with a 
further increase of this industry's demand due to the growth of gold 
production, a development stimulated by the conjuncture as a whole); 
4) a certain improvement in Department II in cases where the contrac-
tion went beyond what was necessitated by the reduced level of social 
consumption; and 5) the most important factor of all, namely, renewal 
of fixed capital by the strongest and most viable enterprises, especially 
in Department II. Having survived the most acute moment of the crisis, 
and possessing unspent amortization funds, these enterprises avail 
themselves of the most favorable of all possible conjunctures to pur-
chase fixed capital at reduced prices. 

The point is that these enterprises were unable to undertake the 
necessary renewal and expansion of their fixed capital during the period 
of expansion because of the strained demand for elements of fixed 
capital coming from other buyers, the unacceptably high prices, and the 
need to mobilize capital for the purpose of increasing variable capital. 
On the other hand, in conditions of intensive competition,24 the decline 
of prices for articles of consumption enforces an adjustment to the new 
state of affairs by way of a maximum reduction of production costs. 

Thus we see that enterprises in Department II renew and expand 
their fixed capital, applying all the new technological advances, at a 
different moment of the cycle when compared to the branches manufac-
turing elements of fixed capital. The latter branches renewed their fixed 
capital and built new enterprises towards the end of the industrial 
expansion, whereas the light industrial enterprises (at least the stron-
gest among them) do so toward the end of the crisis, following the gold 
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industry. This circumstance is very important for understanding the 
character of the economic cycle in the epoch of free competition, and 
we shall return to it later in a different context. 

If this process of renovating fixed capital begins in the second year of 
the crisis—the expansion of fixed capital will also be needed due to 
growth of the organic composition of capital—the result will be to 
cause a decisive about-turn of the conjuncture. Renewal and expansion 
of a part of the system's fixed capital is a sufficiently strong stimulus to 
cause the entire economy to pass from a condition of general crisis to 
one of depression, representing the first step along a new rising curve 
of the economic conjuncture and the first phase of a new industrial 
cycle. The about-turn then spreads to other branches of the economy, 
and the expansion and renewal of fixed capital begins in the remaining 
branches of production. The only exceptions, for the time being, are 
the enterprises manufacturing fixed capital, insofar as they renewed 
and expanded their own fixed capital comparatively recently. If the 
expansion is strong enough, however, the transition to new construction 
will also occur in these branches, and the whole capitalist system will 
once again enter into an epoch of general expansion. 

From what we have said it will be clear why the analysis of an 
industrial expansion begins with a large order for fixed capital. It is not 
at all necessary for such an order to originate either abroad or in a 
noncapitalist environment. Appeals in that direction are frequently 
nothing more than a way of hiding a lack of familiarity with the 
dynamic of a typical capitalist cycle and do nothing but confuse the 
question. A concentration of large orders for fixed capital in a com-
paratively short period of time, lasting only 2-3 years in a cycle of 8-10 
years, results from the very nature of the capitalist cycle and represents 
the inner law of its dynamic. This dynamic, in turn, is determined both 
by the structure of capitalist production and by the entire social struc-
ture of capitalist society, wherein private production prevails in the 
market, being motivated by the pursuit of surplus value, while the 
distribution of surplus value is achieved through struggle. 

In the majority of cases it is during this very period that society 
realizes all of the technical progress occurring in the course of the 
cycle, which normally extends over a decade. 

Instead of disclosing the process whereby a typical economic crisis 
of capitalism imminently arises from the system's general structure, 
many contributors to our economic literature all too often get away 
with simply repeating the general Marxist view that capitalist crises 
are explained by the contradiction between the social character of 
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production and the private character of appropriation. But the whole 
task consists precisely of disclosing the concrete economic content of 
this formula, and of doing so not only with respect to the cycle under 
classical capitalism, but also with respect to imperialism. This work 
represents my own variant of how to interpret such a theme. The only 
criticism that I would consider worthy of serious attention is one offer-
ing some kind of alternative to the interpretation I have provided. 

From what we have said it will also be clear that only one profound 
economic crisis is needed, whatever its causes, in order that all ensuing 
crises should be periodically repeated. The main, direct, and immedi-
ate cause of general economic crises in bourgeois society is the 
uneven-ness of reconstructing, and even more so, of expanding fixed 
capital. And this same unevenness, as we have seen, is by no means 
accidental. Quite the contrary is true. Although Marx himself 
expressed the thought without sufficiently developing it, it is only by 
beginning with his view of the unevenness over time of reconstructing 
fixed capital, as the cause of the periodicity of crises, that we are able 
both to explain this periodicity in more detail and really demonstrate 
why crises under capitalism are both possible and inevitable. In our 
scheme we have clearly distinguished the process whereby precisely 
such a general crisis matures. 

In addition, we have shown that such crises are only inevitable 
because of the capitalist structure of social production, as spontaneous 
production for the market, wherein an enormous expansion of the 
production apparatus runs into the narrow basis of social consumption. 
At that point the entire system spontaneously endeavors to reconstruct 
the disrupted conditions of proportionality, not by way of expanding 
social consumption, but by a chaotic flight backwards in order to 
salvage individual capitals. The system possesses no direct stimuli 
toward production for the sake of expanding consumption. Because the 
only direct stimulus is to produce for the sake of increasing the profit of 
each individual capitalist, capitalism restores equilibrium by trimming 
down the production apparatus, thereby bringing about an inevitable 
and significant curtailment of social consumption. The production ap-
paratus, having developed in the period of intensive construction of 
new fixed capital, is now curtailed; and the same process causes a 
reduction of social consumption, which under capitalism is not the 
direct goal of the production process, only a function of capitalist 
production. By expanding consumption it would be possible to stabilize 
the existing tempos of expanded reproduction when they become tem-
porarily detached, in the years of economic expansion, from the nor- 

mally inadequate (that is, structurally inadequate) limits of effective 
demand. But under capitalism the contradiction is not resolved in this 
manner; instead, both production and consumption are cut back, with 
the effect of impeding development of the productive forces and limit-
ing the satisfaction of social needs. 

From all that we have said, one thing should stand out with particu-
lar clarity; that is, the absurdity of all the theories of bourgeois econo-
mists and of Marx's critics concerning a contradiction between vol-
umes II and III of Capital on the question of the causes of general 
capitalist crises. In this connection let us offer the following observa-
tions. These gentlemen look at the schemes of reproduction in Volume 
II of Capital and see that they assume the entire fixed capital is fully 
amortized over one year and is then smoothly replaced, along with the 
elements of the circulating component of capital. Then they draw the 
altogether desirable conclusion—desirable for them—that crises can 
only occur under capitalism when there is disproportional distribution 
of the social capital between different branches. The schemes, from 
this viewpoint, are said to demonstrate the impossibility of general 
crises. But the fact is that the schemes represent only the most general 
analysis of proportionality (and therefore also of disproportionality) in 
capitalist reproduction, and their main purpose is to show how expand-
ed reproduction is possible in general terms. They demonstrate the 
general relations of proportionality. In order to show how general 
crises are possible under capitalism one must carry the investigation 
further, assuming in the first place that fixed capital is not amortized 
during a single year and, secondly, that its reconstruction and expan-
sion takes place unevenly over time. Because Marx was aware of such 
unevenness and used it to explain the periodicity of crises, the need 
arises to construct a scheme both of reproduction and of the cycle, 
which assumes the laws of proportionality, as established by the 
schemes in Volume II of Capital, together with the uneven reconstruc-
tion and expansion of fixed capital. Undertaken from this standpoint, 
an analysis of the capitalist cycle will portray how a typical, general, 
periodic economic crisis matures—a crisis that cannot be eliminated 
from the capitlist system precisely because this system is unable to 
expand social consumption in correspondence with the growth of the 
productive forces. What this means is that there is no contradiction 
whatever between the second and third volumes of Capital. The 
contra-diction is between the apologists for capitalism among the 
bourgeois economists and the critics of Marx, on the one hand, and a 
genuinely Marxist theory of capitalist reproduction and crises, on the 
other.25 
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Thus we have established that a spasmodic reconstruction and 
expansion of fixed capital is integrally connected with the very essence 
of the reproduction process under capitalism. Once the cyclical pattern 
is established, the expansion and renewal of fixed capital inevitably 
begins in the gold industry and in light industry when the crisis ends, 
and then spreads to other branches. This is a time of maximum price 
reductions for all commodities, including means of production. The 
result is that the process of renewing26 and expanding fixed capital 
becomes concentrated primarily in certain specific years of the cycle as 
a whole, so that the entire process of expanded reproduction takes on a 
spasmodic character. The genius of Marx was revealed not only by the 
fact that he was able to discover the laws of proportionality in capitalist 
reproduction, but also by his no less significant achievement in grasp-
ing the whole importance for the capitlist cycle of unevenness in recon-
structing fixed capital. In Marx's time, or more precisely, at the time 
when he formulated this position—the first draft was done in the years 
1863-1867 and was then supplemented in the early 1870s—the produc-
tion of fixed capital exerted considerably less influence upon the pro-
duction process than during subsequent decades of capitalist develop-
ment. 

What we have said in the foregoing analysis does not imply, by any 
means, that crises and critical conditions in the capitalist system are 
limited to the causes indicated thus far. In circumstances where enter-
prises are privately controlled but production has a social character, the 
anarchy of production as a whole, together with the complexity of the 
relations of proportionality, inevitably creates the preconditions for 
crises arising from the above causes and from others as well. But these 
other disproportions usually have their effect within the context of a 
previously established cyclical movement of the process as a whole: 
they either reinforce or moderate the process of expansion or contrac-
tion of production.27 Natural conditions also have an influence upon 
the reproduction process. For example, a harvest failure, affecting 
food and materials in agricultural production, can alleviate a dispro-
portion if a general crisis of overproduction is already in existence, 
whereas a good harvest, on the contrary, can only add to the volume of 
unrealized commodities. At a time when production is growing and 
many elements of production are in short supply, the results of a good 
or bad harvest will, of course, be the exact opposite. 

The same could also be said of the unevenness of capitalism's devel-
opment on a global scale, especially with reference to the uneven way 
in which backward countries place orders with the industrial countriel 
for purposes of constructing railroads, new enterprises, and the like. 

PART   FOUR 

7.  A Scheme of the Economic 
Cycle under Monopolism 

Having portrayed the growth of an economic expansion and prepara-
tion of a general crisis under free competition, it will now be much 
easier to investigate the change of the cycle under monopolism. 

From a methodological viewpoint it is necessary to differentiate 
between the generic features, so to speak, of both the capitalist struc-
ture and the process of capitalist reproduction on the one hand, and the 
specific and particular features created, on the other hand, by the 
capitalist system's monopolistic degeneration. 

What is constant, and what changes? 
Control of social production by private individuals or private groups 

remains unchanged, as does the private character of appropriation. The 
anarchy of production continues, and the law of value remains the 
spontaneous regulator of economic life, although the interweaving of 
free competition with monopoly causes the action of this law to be 
impaired and distorted. Monopolism corrupts the mechanism of regu-
lation through value, but is obviously unable to achieve planned control 
of the production process. Departing from the conditions of free com-
pel ition, without yet arriving at organized, planned leadership, the 
system of regulation is one that increases economic disorganization 
within capitalist society as a whole and intensifies the thrombosis in 
development of the productive forces. 

The fundamental contradiction of the capitalist system also remains, 
us production for the market for the purpose of acquiring profit, with 
the consequence that the limit to development of production continues 
to be the volume of effective demand. But the conditions for expanding 
the capacity of the market have altered, and the barriers in the way of 
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such expansion have multiplied. The pursuit of profit does not change, 
but new construction becomes extremely difficult in the presence of 
monopolistic tendencies, including the extraordinary consolidation of 
enterprises and the enormous concentration of capital. The formerly 
anarchic-partisan pattern of establishing new enterprises, oriented 
upon future demand and occurring under the pressure of fierce compe-
tition, no longer represents such a powerful incentive to acquire profit 
by means of bringing more and more new means of production together 
with the necessary labor power. The economic development of capital-
ist society slows down, and the curve of expansion moves increasingly 
toward the horizontal plane of simple reproduction. Corresponding 
changes occur in the conditions of proportionality throughout the en-
tire system, including an inevitable increase of the unproductive con-
sumption of capitalist society at the expense of accumulation. 

As during the epoch of free competition, the capitalist class endeav-
ors in every way possible to reduce the wage fund, the difference now 
being that the balance of forces changes to the disadvantage of the 
working class. In exceptional instances the average wage rises; more 
frequently it remains stable; and in recent years, especially with the 
intensification of capitalism's general crisis, it begins to decline every-
where. Development is therefore blocked by the fact that effective 
demand, created by variable capital, ceases to grow. 

The capitalist system requires reserves of fixed capital and transi-
tional supplies of both means of consumption and elements of the 
circulating portion of constant capital, for otherwise a rapid cyclical 
development is impossible. Under imperialism, however, this effort to 
increase reserves of fixed capital reaches monstrous dimensions. The 
attempt to annihilate all competition in branches embraced by monopo-
listic associations, and to satisfy the entire social demand even in 
periods of recovery and expansion, leads to an enormous accumulation 
of redundant fixed capital and its subsequent complete immobilization, 
at the same time as an ever-growing portion of society's labor power is 
likewise immobilized. On the one hand this immobilization is the 
consequence of a general thrombosis in the whole process of economic 
development; on the other hand it becomes the most powerful brake on 
the development of cyclical expansions and the progress of technology. 

Under free competition the pursuit of profit, common to all forms of 
capitalism, frequently results in the need to reduce prices by lowering 
production costs. This can be accomplished by expanding production 
and improving the equipment. Under monopolism, in contrast, the 
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same goal is more frequently reached by maintaining the previous 
prices, curtailing supply, and if necessary, curtailing production. 

As a result of all these factors, some of which are causes of the 
slowdown of society's economic development, while others are its 
consequences, the character of the economic cycle and crises changes 
under monopolism. 

Let us now try to clarify the unique features of the cycle under 
monopolism, keeping the numerical illustrations to a minimum and 
avoiding a number of related details. In the course of our analysis we 
must keep in mind the fact that we are dealing with the world economy 
and with a very uneven development of capitalism in individual coun-
tries. 

The question is: what magnitudes would have to be changed in our 
example if we were to design it in conformity with the economics of 
imperialism? 

The necessary changes would be the following: 
1. We must adopt a higher organic composition of capital, let us say 

a ratio of c to v in the order of 5:1 rather than the previous 4:1. 
2. We must adopt a much higher value, in absolute terms, for the 

whole fixed capital, and also raise the ratio of the value of fixed capital 
to the gross product of society. Now we shall provisionally take the 
value of fixed capital to be 20,000. 

3. We must have much larger reserves of fixed capital, say 7,000. * 
4. In the total sum of the annually reproduced constant capital the 

cost of wear on the part of fixed capital must increase relative to the 
value of circulating capital. 

5. The reserves of circulating capital must increase by comparison 
with the epoch of free competition. 

6. As a result of the increase of labor productivity and the rise of the 
organic composition of capital, variable capital must grow more slowly 
during the period of expansion than gross production, measured not 
only in value but also in natural terms. 

7. Unproductive consumption must grow at the expense of accumu- 
lation. In our example, however, we shall retain the share previously 
going into accumulation in order to demonstrate more clearly that the 
changes taking place in the cycle depend on the other factors, and not 
upon this one, which is itself derivative in character. 

There are two possible causes of an industrial 
expansion—uneven-ness over time in the reconstruction and expansion 
of fixed capital, and uncvenness in the general tempos of 
capitalism's development, or 
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development of one part of the capitalist entity at the expense of an-
other. Of these two causes, we shall begin by looking at the first on the 
grounds that it does not require construction of two different schemes: 
one for the sector of capitalism developing more rapidly, and another 
for countries whose development has come to a halt or which find 
themselves in a condition of economic regression. 

Now let us suppose that in this case too the starting point of the 
expansion is an order for new fixed capital in the amount of 1,500. How 
will the industrial expansion develop? 

Completion of such an order is obviously easier for the system of 
imperialism because it is apportioned over a much more powerful 
apparatus. Within this apparatus the relative weight of enterprises 
manufacturing fixed capital is greater, there are greater reserves of 
fixed capital in the working enterprises, and there are also greater 
reserves of circulating capital in natural form. In these circumstances 
fulfillment of the order does not require widespread construction of 
enterprises for the manufacture of fixed capital, nor does any such 
stimulus exist in the form of competition between uncoordinated, indi-
vidual enterprises, struggling for a market. 

At this point the question arises as to whether it is proper, in 
our example, to take the same absolute figure to represent the 
orders for fixed capital. Will this approach not mean that changes will 
occur in the cycle because of the relative decline of this figure for 
orders, when compared to the system's greater production appa-
ratus—and not because of structural changes in the capitalist 
economy? 

Our use of the same absolute sum of orders for fixed capital is 
deliberate. We take this approach because our purpose is to establish 
what happens when the relative magnitude of spasmodically growing 
fixed capital declines in relation to the magnitude of existing fixed 
capital, and does so because of a slowdown of the tempo of social 
development. Moreover, we are also interested in how conditions 
change for the creation of fixed capital over time. Indeed, it will 
subsequently become clear that we might even more appropriately 
begin by assigning a smaller magnitude to this one-time order for fixed 
capital. 

Let us now consider why the system can deal more easily with sin.li 
an order and why it does not require nearly so significant an expansion 
of the production apparatus. 

Let us use the following numerical scheme for our example: 

Department I 

Functioning fixed capital 20,000, in reserve 35%: 
6,000c (2,000 fixed + 4,000 circulating) + l,200v + 1,200s 

Department II 

Functioning fixed capital 6,000, in reserve 35%: 1,800c 
(600 fixed + 1,200 circulating) + 360v + 360s 

It will already be apparent from the scheme why we begin with a new 
order for fixed capital of the same magnitude as in our previous exam-
ple, which referred to the epoch of free competition. Given enormous 
reserves of fixed capital (one of the characteristic features of 
monopolism), and with the existence of monopolistic trusts in the main 
branches of production, above all in heavy industry, there is no eco-
nomic necessity for rapid creation of a great new volume of fixed 
capital, especially when the majority of such orders now occur at a 
different point in time. 

From the viewpoint of creating new values, or creating new fixed 
capital for society, imperialism draws upon the same sources; namely, 
the accumulation fund of Department I plus that portion of accumula-
tion in Department II which can be converted into fixed capital through 
exchange. Department II must exchange a corresponding volume of 
means of consumption for the elements of fixed capital, which are only 
created in natural form by Department I, and then only by certain of its 
branches. 

As for fulfillment of the order, the opportunities to begin with a 
"loan" from the system's old fixed capital are now much more signifi-
cant. In this respect it will be assumed that this "loan" permits more 
rapid completion of the order in terms of manufacturing the necessary 
elements of fixed capital in their natural and material form, while the 
creation of new values is extended over time and thereby lengthens the 
phase of industrial expansion. The second part of the expansion will be 
devoted to replacing the losses of fixed capital, caused by its initially 
strenuous use. The alteration of these time periods represents one of the 
most essential changes to occur in the economic cycle of monopolistic 
capitalism. 

Turning to our example, we can imagine the order being satisfied in 
(he following manner and taking a single year. 
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Suppose the production apparatus in Department I expands this way. 
Variable capital increases by 25%, or from 1,200 to 1,500. From the 
accumulation fund created in the initial year of production, 300 go to 
increase variable capital in Department I and 300 are added to constant 
capital. Constant capital (with the same organic composition of capital) 
increases from 6,000c to 7,500. Of these additional 1,500c, 300 are 
covered out of surplus value; 500 come from the increased amortiza-
tion of fixed capital, which is being used more intensively in Depart-
ment I; and 700 are drawn from reserves of the circulating portion of 
constant capital. At any rate the addition to working capital of 700 from 
reserves of the circulating portion of constant capital, assuming ade-
quate reserves of fixed capital, is a problem which can now be resolved 
much more easily than in the epoch of free competition. This sum 
represents slightly more than 8 % of the annual production of Depart-
ment I in the initial year (i.e., 8,400). Given the capacity of 
monopolism's production apparatus, mobilization of such reserves can 
be managed without any new construction—all the more so since new 
construction becomes extremely difficult with the limitations imposed 
upon both free competition and the establishment of new enterprises. In 
the epoch of free competition, by way of comparison, we saw that new 
construction begins as early as the first year, or at the latest, in the 
second year of an industrial recovery. 

With the tempo of expansion implied by the figures we have adopted, 
and assuming Department II expands in proportion to I, we shall have 
the following results for the first year of the economic expansion: 

Department I 

7,500c (2,500 fixed + 5,000 circulating) + l,500v 
+ 750 accumulation fund + 750 capitalist consumption fund 

Department II 

2,250c (750 fixed + 1,500 circulating) + 450v + 450s 

10,500 means of production will be created, as opposed to 8,400 In 
the initial year preceding the industrial expansion, i.e., 2,100 more 11 
200 of the 300 added to variable capital in Department I go to enlarging 
the enterprises manufacturing fixed capital, then with a ratio c:v of 5:1, 
this sum will yield 1,000 elements of additional fixed capital that can be 

created within Department I as a result of developing these same 
branches. The missing 500 can be covered either by a loan from the 
fixed capital of Department I or else by a loan from the fixed capital of 
Department II. In the latter case Department II will sell means of 
consumption to I in the required amount of 2,250 during the year, but 
will buy fixed-capital replacements in the amount of 250 rather than 
750, setting aside 500 in the form of money capital. Or, as a final 
alternative, the missing 500 can be covered by a ' 'loan'' from the fixed 
capital of both departments, in various proportions. Such a ' 'loan'' will 
signify conversion of a corresponding sum of amortization deductions 
into money capital, with the result that reconstruction of this sum of 
fixed capital in natural form will be carried over into the following 
economic year. 

In reality such operations are constantly taking place. Marx called 
this process the emancipation of capital. In the present case it is a 
matter of emancipating a portion of the fixed capital, which adopts the 
form of money capital and then returns to the natural form of fixed 
capital when the amortization funds are used for orders of new fixed 
capital. The general possibility of maneuvering with the amortization 
funds of fixed capital is a very important resource in the system of 
capitalist reproduction and increases its elasticity in periods of cyclical 
expansion. 

Regardless of how this "loan" from fixed capital might be appor-l 
ioned between the two departments, it is clear that the expansion must 
continue during a second year. However, the base for this expansion 
will no longer be completion of the order with which the recovery 
began, for that order is already satisfied in material terms. Instead, the 
expansion will now be based upon the need to cover the "loan" of 750 
from the system's fixed capital; that is to say, it will now be necessary 
to recreate the old values which have been expended rather than 
produce new values to this amount. * In this case, if the level of produc-i 
[on in Departments I and II remains exactly the same as in the first year 
Df ihe expansion, the accumulation fund of Department I will go to 
replacing the loss of fixed capital wherever it occurred. 

Replacement of this loss can be accomplished by the accumulation of 
I )c-partment I on its own, although such need not be the case. In spite of 
I lie different natural form of its production, Department II might also 
participate, I have already indicated above that there are no insur-
mountable obstacles to a transfer of value from Department II into 
I K'partment I, and it is only by taking a very crude and apprentice-like 
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attitude toward the letter of the Marxist schemes in Volume II of 
Capital that one could see impassable barriers here. In practice this 
question is decided differently in accordance with different circum-
stances. But even if Department II did not participate either in the 
"loan" from old fixed capital or in its repayment, it remains true that 
the entire process of creating new fixed capital, not only in its natural 
form (which is obvious) but also in the form of creating new values, 
would lie exclusively with Department I, and the crisis must begin 
sooner in II—assuming the extent of the production increase in I re-
mained unchanged. 

But no matter what course is followed, the production process enters 
into a new phase when the order is completed and the loss of old fixed 
capital is replaced. In the epoch of free competition this new phase is a 
general crisis, because all possibilities of expanding the production 
apparatus in response to a growth of the market are exhausted. Then it 
is only a matter of the resources available to moderate the crisis, for 
example, the opening of new markets in other countries. 

In the epoch of imperialism, on the contrary, the cycle of expansion 
is still not completed: both the enterprises manufacturing fixed capital 
as well as the enterprises in other branches, which have yet to increase 
their own fixed capital, still have a stimulus to increase precisely this 
part of their production apparatus. If we assume for purposes of simpli-
fication that the order for new fixed capital was fulfilled not only by the 
resources of Department I, but also by those of Department II, then the 
fixed capital of Department I will now be equal to 21,000 in place of the 
former 20,000; in other words, it is still far from increasing in propor-
tion to the increase either of variable capital or the circulating portion 
of constant capital. Maintaining the former proportions, it would have 
to grow to 25,000. And we have yet to consider the fact that the same 
stimulus to expand fixed capital also exists in Department II. It is this 
increase of fixed capital which represents the final reserve of an indus-
trial expansion under imperialism. There is no obligation for the in-
crease to occur in the proportions we have indicated, for there is i u >  
economic necessity at work here. In one measure or another, however, 
this increase can and will take place. 

It is clear, therefore, that the crisis can only fully develop after this 
final resource for industrial expansion is exhausted. This variant does 
not exclude, by any means, the possibility that the crisis will be preced-
ed by a brief depression, whose origins might be the following. If a 
condition of crisis arises first of all in Department II, once the first 

impulse for expansion has been exhausted, its chief result will be to 
cause a crisis situation only in those branches manufacturing means of 
production for II (primarily in branches providing material such as 
cotton, leather, etc.), and not throughout Department I as a whole. But 
if Department I enters into the second phase of expansion and begins to 
increase the system's fixed capital, the result will be to smother the 
depression temporarily. In this case the condition of crisis will be 
overcome in Department II either by increasing Vs demand for means 
of consumption, or alternatively, by transferring into Department I a 
part of II's unused accumulation fund. The effect of such a transfer will 
be to emancipate part of the variable capital in Department I, having the 
natural form of means of production and including elements of fixed 
capital. 

If we suppose that this second stage of expansion lasts two years, 
during which the entire surplus of both departments is mobilized for 
increasing the system's fixed capital; and if we further suppose that the 
turning point of this development is a supplementary expansion of fixed 
capital by 1,750, then the crisis will break out at the end of the fourth 
year of the expansion. It will erupt because in the fifth year of the cycle 
750s in Department I, having the natural form of means of production, 
will not be utilized either in Department I or in Department II. Depart-
ment I will automatically begin to contract its output, with the conse-
quence that not only will there be no use for 225 means of consumption, 
constituting the accumulation fund of Department II, but there will also 
be no market for a part of the 2,250cII which made up Department II's 
exchange fund with Department I throughout the entire period of ex-
pansion. 

We see, therefore, that the unique character of a crisis under 
monopolism, as compared to the epoch of free competition, is found 
first of all in the transfer of reconstruction and expansion of fixed 
capital to a different moment of the cycle, a phenomenon connected 
with occupation of the basic branches of production by monopolies and 
the enormous reserves of fixed capital in existence at the beginning of 
the period of economic expansion. 

A second unique feature of the crisis is found in the fact that it can 
begin very suddenly, at a time when the existing dimensions of the 
enlarged production apparatus appear to represent a stable accomplish-
ment of the whole system—or a result of organic growth on the part 
of the internal market—rather than a consequence of temporary cy-
clical expansion. In any other circumstances it would make no sense 
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generally speaking, to increase the system's fixed capital in the second 
phase of the expansion, and the increase would not in fact occur be-
cause the necessary stimulus would be lacking. 

A third unique feature of the cycle is the fact that the increase of 
fixed capital, during the second phase of the expansion, occurs at a time 
when the system is coping with the increased demand without experi-
encing any of the strain characteristic of the epoch of free competition. 
The entire process can take place without a dramatic price rise for 
elements of fixed capital, with the consequence that the crisis itself 
appears all the more sudden and inexplicable in terms of the previous 
conjuncture. 

Finally, a fourth unique feature of the cycle can emerge in the form 
of a brief depression, occurring between the first and second phase of 
the expansion. Caused by the redistribution of productive forces that is 
under way at this point, such a depression will be overcome quickly and 
its economic significance will remain just as incomprehensible to eco-
nomic observers as the causes of the subsequent expansion and crisis. 

In the alternative case, where the original cause of the expansion is a 
sudden increase of foreign trade rather than a single large order for 
fixed capital, production will expand by the entire sum of new annual 
accumulation and the process will develop as follows. Should the 
expansion of foreign trade take place through exports of means of 
production, primarily elements of fixed capital, then the picture will 
resemble the one already analyzed in our first variant. The difference 
will be that the accumulation of fixed capital in natural form, during the 
first phase of the expansion, will occur outside of the system rather than 
within it, and this fact might enlarge the opportunities for expansion in 
the second stage. The reasons for this pattern will be clear from what 
we have already said. Should the export of consumer products and 
means of production grow proportionately, the existing resources of 
fixed capital will be utilized equally in both departments and expansion 
of the system's fixed capital, during the second stage, will likewise 
proceed equally in both departments. During the first phase both de-
partments will grow, putting their accumulation to work and thereby 
creating the elements of a new, supplementary domestic market. 

When development proceeds beyond the limits of the original im-
pulse, which stimulated the expansion; when it exceeds the limits of the 
supplementary market created by this expansion; and when the matur-
ing crisis has been delayed and suppressed by the expansion of fixed 
capital—in other words, when the last reserve promoting a high level of 

activity has been exhausted—then the general crisis will begin. It will 
begin in Department I, where the enlarged production apparatus turns 
out to be redundant once the period of large orders comes to an end. 
Production will begin to contract, the number of employed workers and 
the wage fund will decline, and the result of such a contraction in 
Department I will be the beginning of the crisis in II. 

This second variant of an economic expansion and crisis is possible 
in the event that one part of the capitalist system develops at the expense 
of another; that is to say, it is both possible and even inevitable on the 
basis of capitalism's law of uneven development (and uneven decay). In 
this case the entire process takes on the following basic features. One 
part of the capitalist whole, developing at the expense of another, will 
acquire the opportunity to expand up to the full extent of its accumula-
tion. In the "successful" capitalist sector there will be a weakening of 
the structural thrombosis, which impedes development of the produc-
tive forces and is intensified under the system of monopolism. For a 
numerical illustration of this kind of development one could take the 
original year of our first example, dealing with the first variant of the 
cycle under monopolism, and make provision for proportional devel-
opment of the two departments as in Marx's schemes of expanded 
reproduction (remembering that Marx's schemes describe the ideal 
picture of capitalist expanded reproduction, wherein one-half of all 
newly created surplus value goes into accumulation and the entire 
economic system develops smoothly and very rapidly). After 3-4 years 
of such smooth development the whole production apparatus will have 
expanded: in the first year by 500 in Department I and 150 in II; in the 
second year by 542 in Department I and 162.5 in II, etc.* 

Having grown by roughly 20-25% over 3-4 years, the production 
apparatus will be similar to the results in our first variant of develop-
ment, where the process was more abrupt and spasmodic. After ex-
hausting the resources of the expansion—which resulted from the 
un-cvenness of capitalist development and growth of the internal 
market— the capitalist system will then take up the task of enlarging 
its fixed capital to an extent consistent with the general expansion of 
both production and the production apparatus. In this case too the 
crisis will erupt when the process of expanding fixed capital has been 
completed. 

Looking at the matter formally and dogmatically, our example 
would indicate that the crisis must break out when fixed capital grows 
by 20-25 %. But such limits for the expansion of fixed capital would be 
unusually high for capitalism and are obviously conditional rather than 
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obligatory, as are all the numerical examples employed here. At 
this point the following questions arise. 
1. Which of the two variants of expansion described above is closer 

to the essence of monopolism and historical reality? 
2. What is the fundamental difference in the character of the cycle 

under monopolism when compared to the period of free competition? 
3. What are the possible sources of recovery from the type of 

economic crisis that we have described under monopolism? 
I consider the first variant of expansion to be possible under imperi-

alism, but not typical in the same way as during the epoch of free 
competition. Under free competition the cycle began with a large order 
for fixed capital, followed by expansion and then a crisis. At that point 
a new period of renewing and expanding fixed capital began, the circle 
was closed, and the basic processes were obvious. Under imperialism 
the type of impulse created by large orders for fixed capital cannot be 
ruled out for one part of the capitalist system—if the order is concen-
trated on certain points and over certain intervals of time at the expense 
of another part of world capitalism. But this case is not typical: if one 
part of capitalism expands because of impaired development in another, 
the latter might be drawn into recovery to some extent by influences 
originating in the former. Furthermore, what is likely to be involved is 
an expanding market not merely for fixed capital, but also for other 
elements of production and for means of consumption. From this 
viewpoint the second variant would appear to be more typical. 

The basic difference in the character of the cycle is found in the fad 
that under free competition new construction begins with the onset of 
expansion. Conditioned by less significant reserves of old fixed capiliil 
and by the whole situation during the epoch of free competition, con 
struction activities are stimulated by forces we have already considered 
and are pressed to the limit. One cycle begins with large orders for 
fixed capital, concentrated over a comparatively short interval of time. 
and a new cycle begins with the process of renewing and expanding 
fixed capital when prices fall in conditions of crisis. Under 
monopolism, on the contrary, renewal and expansion of fixed capital 
occurs during the expansion itself, primarily in its second phase, and 
before the crisis begins. In this way the whole system loses that funda 
mental stimulus for rapid expansion which existed under free compel i 
tion and was periodically recreated at a certain stage in the cycle's 
development. Because the processes of enlarging fixed capital an 
transferred to the end of the expansion, under monopolism the ex|>;ui 

sion itself can be prolonged—but then the system loses an important 
lever for overcoming the crisis. 

From what has been said it is clear that relocation of the processes of 
enlarging fixed capital to a different stage of the economic cycle leads 
to the two unique features of a crisis under imperialism, as we have 
described them. Later I shall look in detail at a third unique feature of a 
crisis under imperialism, showing that it might not, by contrast with the 
epoch of free competition, be accompanied by a credit crisis. This 
matter will be considered further in another context. 

As for the conditions for overcoming crises and creating the prereq-
uisites for a new expansion, we see that the character of the economic 
cycle under imperialism is to do the very opposite; that is, it creates the 
prerequisites for prolonging the crisis insofar as the system cannot 
overcome a crisis by those means and methods which were available in 
conditions of classical capitalism. The system enters into a crisis after 
the increase of fixed capital has already occurred. This burden of fixed 
capital now forestalls further advance. Contrary to free competition, 
the system of monopolism weakens the mainspring of development and 
strengthens the elements blocking the productive forces, thus creating 
conditions for prolonging the crisis. The crisis must liquidate the swol-
len production apparatus, which is connected with specific and transi-
tory causes resulting from the economic expansion. A slow recovery 
can only begin when the dimensions of production have been corre-
spondingly reduced. But recovery will be much slower than in the 
epoch of free competition because the elements blocking the productive 
forces now act with incomparably greater force. More and more the 
capitalist system will lean toward conditions of simple reproduction. 

The situation could only change in the event of a world war and 
creation of conditions more favorable for one part of capitalism at the 
expense of another (but including a slower tempo of development for 
capitalism as a whole). Alternatively, the situation could change in the 
event of exceptionally important technological innovations of one kind 
or another, which would cause rapid moral wear of a significant portion 
Of the old fixed capital and open a new market for the branches 
manu-I.K luring fixed capital. All of these factors could help to 
overcome the crisis, but they would not alter any of the factors that lead 
to changes in (he character of the economic cycle under monopolism, 
or that confront capitalism, more dramatically than ever before, with 
the problem < > l  its growing impotence in the matter of surmounting a 
crisis condition. In the period of imperialism the capitalist economy 
resembles 
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more and more a machine in which any increase of motive power 
is increasingly offset by the growing forces of friction. 

When spontaneous forces of the type described earlier are missing, 
the capitalist system, as we have already said, will have a tendency to 
return to the level of production existing before the expansion. More 
generally, it will turn toward the conditions of simple reproduction. 
The reconstruction of fixed capital will gravitate toward the dimen-
sions of the average annual amortization, and it is precisely here that 
the contraction associated with the crisis and the downward movement 
of the curve of production will encounter its limit. Production of means 
of consumption will be reduced to the level existing prior to the expan-
sion, to which will be added the demand caused by population growth 
for the most essential articles of consumption. But in this respect there 
is also a possibility of regression should there occur a general reduction 
of the wage level and should capitalism enter into an epoch of forcefully 
reducing the worker's consumption below the level established in the 
previous epoch. Production of elements of the circulating portion of 
constant capital will fluctuate within limits determined by the above 
conditions. On the whole this means that the system will enter into a 
long period of postcrisis depression—a depression having a character 
completely different from those in the epoch of free competition. In the 
epoch of classical capitalism a depression represented a specific mo-
ment in the cycle's development; more precisely, it represented that 
moment when contraction of the production apparatus, associated with 
the crisis, was generally over. Depression meant a renewal of demand 
for fixed capital on the part of enterprises that were adjusting to the 
reduced level of prices, with the consequence that movement began 
once more along a rising line, even if still only rather slowly. Unless it 
grows over into a world war, the depression that follows a crisis of 
monopolism has an entirely different character. On the one hand it will, 
if one might put it this way, liquidate the excessive contraction of the 
production apparatus occurring as a result of the crisis; on the other 
hand it will reflect an effort by the economically strongest capitalist 
countries to adjust their level of production to the new level of the world 
price index. 

Whereas under free competition the strongest enterprises adjusted to 
low prices by improving their production technology, under 
monopolism the economically strongest countries carry out a certain 
degree of rationalization and revise their tariffs upward in order to 
deprive more backward countries of their share of world trade. In this 
case the postcrisis depression will bring a certain improvement of the 
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economic conjuncture in the strongest capitalist countries (as compared 
to the conditions of crisis) and a much more rapid regression in coun-
tries where economic decline is most evident. Taking the entire world 
economy as a single entity, the following state of affairs will now 
prevail: after an economic recovery and expansion in one part of cap-
italism, coinciding with a generally weak recovery in the other part, 
there will be a prolonged depression in the leading countries and a 
permanent crisis in the others. In general and on the whole this will 
mean that the entire capitalist system, should no exceptional circum-
stances intervene, must enter into conditions involving gradual disinte-
gration of the whole cyclical form of movement (assuming capitalism 
survives that long). Gradual economic development will come to a 
general halt, and more and more the tendency towards simple repro-
duction will prevail. Hence one can assert that if it does not lead to a 
world war, or is not interrupted by a technological revolution, a general 
economic crisis under monopolism must outgrow its economic frame-
work and become a general social crisis of the entire historical system 
of capitalism. 

The objective of the present theoretical analysis consists of revealing 
the outlines of the general social crisis of capitalist society as a whole, 
showing how it develops in imperialist conditions of reproduction and 
in the context of imperialism's unique economic cycle. On the other 
hand, such a study must also demonstrate how this crisis shatters the 
entire system—which has already been breached in the territory of the 
USSR—and why the first profound economic crisis of monopolism 
might bring to a close not merely a specific economic cycle, but also the 
entire curriculum vitae of capitalist society as a whole. 

8.  The Economic Crisis of 

the Monopolistic System 

and the World War 

Our entire analysis leads to one very important political point. The 
extraordinarily acute shock that the capitalist system undergoes during 
a general economic crisis in the epoch of monopolism explains why 
every emerging world crisis has a tendency, as has frequently been 
observed, to grow over into an imperialist war. As will be seen from the 
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foregoing exposition, every such crisis begins in heavy industry, the 
leading sector of a capitalist economy, and directly impinges upon the 
interests of the most influential stratum of the bourgeoisie. This crisis 
creates a situation from which it is very difficult to extricate the entire 
system—incomparably more difficult than in the case of a typical crisis 
during the period of free competition. Hence the extreme intensifica-
tion of imperialist contradictions during every crisis of monopolism. It 
is by no means coincidental that the first serious confrontation of an 
imperialist type on the territory of Europe, taking place in 1908 and 
almost leading to war between Germany and France, occurred during a 
period of crisis in 1907-1908. Despite its mixed and transitional charac-
ter, this crisis already possessed many of the features of an imperialist 
crisis. In another context we shall consider in further detail the charac-
ter of prewar crises, including the crisis of 1907-1908. Like the present 
crisis, that one too broke out abruptly in a country with the most highly 
developed monopolism. And like the present crisis, the one of 
1907-1908 similarly had a tendency to develop into an imperialist 
war.28 

It is far from coincidental that the outbreak of world war did take 
place when the next crisis of monopolism began to develop. In this case 
the crisis led to world war at its very outset, with the war representing 
an attempt to secure freer development for one part of capitalism's 
body by amputating another part. This result was in fact achieved. 
Within Europe, France developed its productive forces at the expense 
of Germany and Austria, while overseas the United States developed at 
the expense of all the rest of the capitalist world, above all at the 
expense of "victorious" England. 

As we have mentioned previously, the crisis of 1920-1921 was one 
involving the liquidation of inflation. Its objective task consisted of 
settling the world economy into the new conditions created after the 
war. In that sense the crisis was not typically imperialist, and the 
ensuing depression, like that of 1924, did not develop into a general, 
world economic crisis. The crisis of 1930, in contrast, possesses all the 
characteristic features of a classical crisis of monopolism, one that 
might become the final blow to capitalism and kill off a decrepil 
organism. It is a remarkable fact that imperialism, as the highest stage 
of capitalism, has lasted more than 30 years, during which time there 
has not occurred a single profound economic crisis that would make il 
possible to discern its most characteristic features! But that very fact 
indicates that a universal economic crisis signifies catastrophe for the 
imperialist system in general. Such a catastrophe almost occurred in 
1908. In 1914 it did occur—and it not only inflicted wounds upon 

capitalism's body and bled it white, but also severed away one-sixth of 
it. Although the present world crisis is the first typical economic crisis 
of imperialism, it too might be interrupted by a military catastrophe, or 
by proletarian revolution as the prologue to war. Never since 1918 has 
there been such a stench of gunpowder and poison gases as in the years 
1929-1931. 

War or socialist revolution? That was the issue in 1914 and that is 
precisely the issue today. 

The difference is that in 1914 the world did not know how to 
"withdraw" from positions leading to war or what it meant to find a 
way out along the road to revolution. In 1930 such knowledge does 
exist—at least among people who have any ability to comprehend what 
is happening. In the first place it is understood that a new world war 
will throw the world economy even further backwards than was the 
case during the war of 1914-1918. 

And in the second place there is no way out of a new war apart from 
proletarian revolution. Still held captive by capitalism, the majority of 
mankind will be driven by cannon fire, machine-guns, and poison gases 
from one blind alley along the bloody road into another, from which 
there is even less chance of escape! 

That is why chauvinism, a musical string that has been broken and 
haphazardly knotted together, has such little appeal whenever and 
wherever today's prewar imperialist press attempts to play upon it. 
And that is also why the bourgeoisie makes such a great effort, up to the 
final hour of the catastrophe, to put on one peace performance after 
another at Geneva and elsewhere. The bourgeoisie want to arouse the 
people with gunfire in the middle of the night. Before they can sort out 
what is happening or even rub their eyes open, they are to be driven to 
"defend themselves from attack"—that is to say, driven into perfectly 
equipped, mobile factories for the elimination of surplus population. 
That is why even the capitalist circles and those strata of the population 
who follow them are so somber. Even they have no faith that a war, by 
trimming off parts of the capitalist organism, will provide them with 
any solution. Meanwhile they are filled with dismal foreboding con-
cerning the appearance of imperialist war's inevitable companion— 
civil war. 

If a reef's progress is measured by the death of polyps, as Herzen 
figuratively commented, what reef will progress by the millions of 
polyps who will be exterminated by the second of a series of world 
wars? Should it be a reef that will tear apart the ship of capitalism in 
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civil war, then there is no sense for the defenders of capitalism to start 
it. And for those who are interested in the collapse of capitalism, it 
naturally makes more sense to strive for a new order along more direct 
and less bloody paths. A civil war resulted from the imperialist war in 
1917; why then should it not be possible, 15 years later and after the 
experience of our Great October Revolution, to have a civil war that 
would avert an imperialist war? 

However, another reef might also arise, which in the case of a 
balance of forces between the struggling classes would tear apart the 
whole ship of human culture. Speaking in theoretical terms such a 
possibility cannot be ruled out, with the result that the proletariat is 
obliged to undertake total mobilization of its forces and take advantage 
of every opportunity to bring about the destruction of capitalism. The 
fact that the possibility of such a tragic destruction of culture has 
declined significantly and continues to decline with each passing day, 
even if it has yet to disappear totally, is due primarily to the amazing 
successes of socialist construction in the USSR. The experience of our 
revolution has demonstrated that the path of proletarian revolution 
offers an escape from the blind alley into which imperialism has driven 
five-sixths of the world. Our socialist construction provides experi-
mental proof that rupture of the capitalist integument lets loose an 
avalanche on the part of the productive forces, so that expanded repro-
duction is limited by nothing but the available means of production, 
natural resources and skilled labor power. By its very existence our 
system exposes with unprecedented clarity all the sources and extent of 
capitalism's rot, while simultaneously denouncing the protracted pro-
cess of its liquidation. 

No longer in a position to organize human labor, monopolistic cap-
italism will not permit others to do so, but instead merely tortures and 
mangles up to two billion people. Those who might organize labor 
differently, and have already demonstrated their ability to do so, are the 
Communists. 

How and when the proletariat, led by the Bolsheviks, will acquire 
their rightful inheritance from capitalism, is a question that cannot be 
answered precisely by the economic analysis of monopolism which has 
concerned us thus far. Generally speaking an economic analysis, on its 
own, cannot provide such an answer, although it does permit approxi-
mate judgements. All indications suggest that the issue will be resolved 
within a very few years, whether or not the present crisis ends in the 
near future with a new world war and the outbreak of socialist revolu- 

tion in the weakest links of the capitalist chain. 
With complete reliability our science (as well as practice) tells us 

this is true. In contemporary bourgeois "science" (if one might use 
such a term) there are growing numbers of people disillusioned by 
capitalism but still fearful of communism. With no clear idea of where 
capitalism is going, this science is living through a period of either 
confusion or slow-witted decay. Its theories are not concerned with 
unravelling complicated questions, but primarily with muddling up 
those that are clear and simple. In its concrete work it avoids general-
izations in every possible manner, a phenomenon that is perfectly 
understandable insofar as no one is interested in a theoretical analysis 
of the conditions leading to his own death or the methods of burial. 
This stupefaction of bourgeois thought is deeply anchored in social 
circumstances. Every genuinely scientific theory, such as our 
Marxist-Leninist theory, provides understanding beyond what can be 
seen on the surface and insight into the hidden laws of social 
phenomena. The socially based stupidity of bourgeois science, on the 
contrary, entails an ability to overlook the obvious and forget what 
happened yesterday. As for the question of what tomorrow will bring, 
here this science gives way to fortune tellers and card readers, who 
are now providing bourgeois economic science with very serious 
competition among capitalist circles in the United States and Europe. 

One can only hope that in serious scientific and Marxist journals, 
and not merely in the pages of Krokodil,* there will appear a study 
whose theme will be: "The theory of reproduction and conjunctural 
predictions in bourgeois science, from Smith and Ricardo to card 
readers in the bourgeois quarters of New York." 
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PART    FIVE 

9.  The World Economic Crisis 
of 1930-1931 

As we have seen already, the world economic crisis of 1930 is the first 
typical crisis of imperialism. The imperialist character of the crisis of 
1907 was expressed more in its international political effects than in the 
character of the economic cycle itself. Although the crisis erupted in a 
country with the most highly developed monopolism and appeared very 
suddenly—a pattern that results, as we have seen, from the very nature 
of the cycle under monopolism—nevertheless this crisis still had transi-
tional features in common with a crisis from the epoch of free competi-
tion. But we shall have more to say in this respect elsewhere. 

The crisis of monopolism that came to maturity in 1914 passed over 
into an imperialist war. In this way the world learned in practice just 
what an imperialist world war involves, but it did not have the experi-
mental opportunity to become familiar with the most characteristic 
features of a world economic crisis under imperialism. Those features 
likewise remained hidden during the economic crisis of 1920-1921, 
involving the liquidation of inflation. On the other hand, that crisis 
helped the world economy to settle down on the basis of conditions 
created by the world war: the economic development of some countries 
was forcibly held back by the outcome of the conflict, while other 
capitalist countries acquired the opportunity to develop at the expense 
either of the vanquished or of countries exhausted by the war, all of this 
occurring in the context of a general slowdown of the whole system's 
tempo of development. 

Signifying a blood-letting from one part of capitalism's body in 
order to permit freer development in another, the world war provided 

extraordinary reinforcement to the unevenness of capitalist develop-
ment and thereby created the preconditions for a unilateral and one-
sided economic expansion in one portion of the world economy. The 
war hastened with unusual force a process apparent even before it 
began, namely, transfer of the world's economic center from Europe to 
America, with the result that a new, one-sided economic expansion 
could only begin on the other side of the ocean. The only exception in 
Europe was France, which received a strong impetus for development 
from the destruction of Germany and Austria and grew at their ex-
pense. This one-sided character of the world's development, resulting 
from the war, also predetermined both the character of the expansion 
and the source of a future crisis. It was perfectly inevitable that source 
should turn out to be the United States and its immediate economic 
periphery in the other countries of North and South America, which 
had been drawn into the expansion by the United States. 

At this point our task consists of applying the general propositions 
concerning reproduction and crises under monopolism that we have 
developed in previous chapters, for the purpose of explaining the cur-
rent world crisis. The present exposition will apply these propositions 
for purposes of concrete economic analysis and at the same time test 
them experimentally. 

Before beginning our examination of the conditions in which the 
present world crisis originated, we must first of all, in keeping with our 
previous exposition, decide just what type of expansion we are dealing 
with: is it an expansion on the basis of a substantial, one-time construc-
tion of fixed capital, such as characterized classical expansions in the 
epoch of free competition; or is it one occurring in one part of the 
capitalist system at the expense of forestalling development in another 
part? 

Because we are dealing with industrial expansion and crisis in the 
aftermath of world war, it should be clear even before we acquaint 
ourselves with the whole mass of concrete facts, that we are obliged in 
our investigation to rely primarily upon the second of the variants we 
have analyzed, or upon the variant which includes a one-sided industri-
al expansion whose impetus comes from a redistribution of markets to 
the advantage of one part of the capitalist entity at the expense of 
another. In this case the matter might have to do with new markets for 
exporting elements of fixed capital, new markets for exporting articles 
of consumption, and new territories for the export of capital. 

Postwar economic literature has compiled an enormous volume of 
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concrete facts and economic studies to illustrate the systematic exclu-
sion of Europe from a number of markets by United States capitalism 
both during and after the war. America's economic positions were 
strengthened within the capitalist countries of Europe, America was 
converted from Europe's debtor into its creditor, and so forth. From 
the enormous volume of factual material referring to this theme, we 
shall separate out only that which pertains directly to the conditions of 
expanded reproduction in the United States during and after the war. 
Unfortunately, I shall not be able to construct for the United States the 
sort of reproduction schemes which I myself would consider necessary 
for complete clarification of how the present world crisis came about. 
The statistical data of bourgeois states do not always provide answers to 
many of the questions that must be raised in a Marxist economic 
analysis. The information provided in the following pages will be 
sufficient, however, to demonstrate the main propositions adopted in 
this chapter. 

Our study begins with statistics of foreign trade for the United 
States. We start with this question because it is precisely the rapid 
expansion of foreign trade by the United States since the war, and its 
consolidation of control over new markets, seized from Europe, that 
reveals the powerful impulse responsible for enormously accelerating 
the process of expanded reproduction in this country. Possessing a vast 
domestic market even before the war, the country acquired additional 
external stimuli to develop its production during the war and afterward. 
Then, on the basis of this additional external market, it developed and 
fortified a supplementary domestic market. The consequence was that 
at the expense of the tempo of development in other capitalist countries, 
above all belligerent Europe, the United States accomplished an accel-
eration of its own tempo of development which ensured its postwar 
industrial expansion, the final splash coming in the industrial expansion 
of 1927-1929. 

We begin with summary data for United States foreign trade over the 
past 20 years [see table]. 

The figures demonstrate the enormous growth of United States for-
eign trade, exports above all, beginning with the year 1916. Although 
prices are given in dollars, and the dollar was always convertible into 
gold, it is true nevertheless that the growth of exports in natural terms 
was considerably smaller when one takes into account the enormous 
rise of gold prices during the war. But even taking this circumstance 
into account, the growth of exports, as can be seen by comparing the 

 

Exports (including Reexports) and Imports 
(in thousands of dollars) 
 

Price index
(1926 = 100)

Imports (all commodities)
1,311,920 67.6

1,556,947 70.4
1,527,226 64.9
1,653,265 69.1
1,813,008 69.8
1,893,926 68.1
1,674,170 69.5

912,787
2,391,635 85.5
2,952,468 117.5
3,031,213 131.3
3,904,365 138.6
5,278,481 154.4
2,509,148 97.6
3,112,747 96.7
3,792,066 100.6
3,609,963 98.1
4,226,589 103.5
4,430,888 100.0
4,184,742 95.4
4,091,444 97.7

4,399,3611 96.5

Source: U.S. Chamber of Commerce, Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, Statistical 
Abstract of the United States 1930, 52nd number (Washington, D.C., U.S. Government 
Printing Office, 1930), p. 482 [exports], p. 483 [imports], p. 322 [price indexes]. 
The average monthly figure for 1930 was 315.1 million, and for May 1931 it was 199.2 
million. 
|The average monthly figure for 1930 was 260 million, and for May 1931 it was 180.1 
million. 
Editor's note: Errors and omissions in the text have been corrected.—R.B.D. 

figures with the price index, still turns out to be enormous. 
Along with this enormous growth of exports during the war there 

also occurred a correspondingly enormous growth of exports when 
compared to the total sum of domestic production, a fact that has 
decisive importance for stimulating a more rapid tempo of expanded 
reproduction. 

In order to characterize the share of exports in relation to domestic 

Year Exports

1909 1,663,011
1910 1,744,985
1911 2,049,320
1912 2,204,322
1913 2,465,884
1914 2,364,579
1915 2,768,589
1915 (6 mos.) 1,852,862
1916 5,482,641
1917 6,233,513
1918 6,149,088
1919 7,920,426
1920 8,228,016
1921 4,485,031
1922 3,831,777
1923 4,167,493
1924 4,590,984
1925 4,909,848
1926 4,808,660
1927 4,865,375
1928 5,128,357
1929 5,240,995
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production and compare the volume of exported industrial products 
with food products, we provide a table [opposite] that, among other 
things, very clearly portrays the industrialization of exports from 
the United States when compared to the situation prevailing 30 years 
earlier. 

Besides giving absolute figures in terms of a changing measure of 
value, this table provides a percentage relation between the value of 
commodities being exported and the value of the entire domestic pro-
duction. Because the rise of the price index applied to all commodities, 
this percentage share of exports in the total annual production elimi-
nates the influence of price increases. Thus the dynamic of export 
growth and its share in domestic production is properly reflected in the 
above table. Below we shall provide another table, giving the percent-
age of exports in relation to exportable production, wherein the growth 
of exports is underlined all the more forcefully. 

The two tables that we have provided indicate with perfect clarity 
that the years of world war were ones of enormous export growth from 
the United States, both in absolute figures and in relation to the 
country's total annual production. This fact represented an enormous 
impulse for raising the tempo of expanded reproduction. The basic 
limit to expanded capitalist reproduction, in accordance with the very 
structure of capitalism, and particularly in the epoch of monopolism, is 
the capacity of the market. Thus the expansion of exports could only 
reinforce the tempo of development in the United States, and this 
increase of tempo implied in turn an even more significant absolute 
growth on the part of the internal market. 

Second, the tables we have cited also enable us to see the growing 
industrialization of exports from the United States. This fact has been 
adequately elucidated in the economic literature and we shall not dwell 
upon it here. The only exception comes in the war years, when the 
United States provided belligerent Europe with a huge quantity of 
articles of consumption at inflated prices, the consequence being an 
extraordinary increase of the share of such exports in the total. We shal I 
only observe that this enormous price increase for articles of food and 
material, including agricultural material, promoted the swelling of 
agricultural production in the United States. Consequently, when prices 
fell after the war it was precisely the farm economy that experienced a 
particularly acute crisis in the United States. 

But the dramatic increase of exports from the United States during 
the war had lasting consequences for the country's economy not only 

Exports of Manufactured Goods in Relation to Total Production (in 
millions of dollars) 

 

Exports of U.S.
merchandise

Year Total net value Amount Percent 
All manufactures:    

1899 7,100- 7,600 745 9.8-10.5 
1904 9,400-10,000 863 8.6- 9.2 
1909 12,800-13,700 1,001 7.3- 7.8 
1914 15,000-16,200 1,505 9.3-10.0 
1919 37,250-39,250 5,449 13.9-14.6 
1921 26,300-27,700 2,722 9.8-10.3 
1923 37,350-39,050 2,625 6.7- 7.0 
1925 38,700-40,400 3,079 7.6- 8.0 
1927 39,300-41,000 3,145 7.7- 8.0 

Foodstuffs manufactures:    
1899 1,700- 1,900 312 16.4-18.4 
1904 2,250- 2,550 296 11.6-13.2 
1909 2,950- 3,450 281 8.1- 9.5 
1914 3,750- 4,350 374 8.6-10.0 
1919 9,500-10,700 1,963 18.3-20.7 
1921 6,200- 6,900 685 9.9-11.0 
1923 7,200- 7,950 583 7.3- 8.1 
1925 7,950- 8,750 574 6.6- 7.2 
1927 8,400- 9,200 463 5.0- 5.5 

Other manufactures:    
1899 5,400- 5,700 433 7.6- 8.0 
1904 7,150- 7,450 567 7.6- 7.9 
1909 9,850-10,250 720 7.0- 7.3 
1914 11,250-11,850 1,131 9.5-10.1 
1919 27,750-28,550 3,486 12.2-12.6 
1921 20,100-20,800 2,037 9.8-10.1 
1923 30,150-31,100 2,042 6.6- 6.8 
1925 30,750-31,650 2,505 7.9- 8.1 
1927 30,900-31,800 2,682 8.4- 8.7 

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, 
Statistical Abstract of the United States 1930, 52nd number (Washington, D.C., U.S. 
Government Printing Office, 1930), p. 465. 
Editor's note: For purposes of clarity this table has been made more comprehensive than that 
given in Preobrazhcnsky's text, and errors in the text have been corrected.—R.B.D. 
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 because of the enormous expansion of the internal market and estab-
lishment of control over an enormous part of Europe's foreign mar-
kets, but also because a decisive change took place in the United States 
balance of payments. Before the war the United States was a country 
with an active trade balance, a condition that still prevails up to the 
present. However this "active" character changed fundamentally in 
terms of its economic and social significance. 

Prior to the war the United States had the active balance of a debtor 
country. It had to pay for capital investments by other countries, pro-
viding dividends on imported foreign capital and thereby bringing its 
balance of payments into equilibrium. During the war the trade balance 
of the United States was enormously active, reaching about 20 billion 
dollars over seven years. This was the active balance of a country 
swiftly converting from a debtor into a creditor; it was an instrument 
for establishing the country's financial dictatorship over the world. In 
terms of real commodities the 20 billion represented a substantially 
smaller sum due to the sharp fall of the purchasing power of gold, 
which in economic terms meant the following. 

1) The United States paid off its prewar indebtedness in the most 
favorable of all possible conjunctures. 2) The new debtors of the Unit-
ed States increased their indebtedness when gold had declined in worth 
by one-half, whereas they had to make repayments after a sharp decline 
in the gold index of world prices. In that way, roughly speaking, one 
gold dollar became two; during the war and the initial postwar years 
they paid two dollars for the same commodity unit that now costs one 
dollar. 3) The purchasing and debtor countries paid the United States 
for these commodities with cash in the form of gold, which streamed 
into America; they sold their securities at half price (the securities 
representing prewar United States indebtedness to countries from 
whom it had imported capital); and finally, the debtor countries either 
piled up their obligations to the United States or else American capital-
ists undertook an enormous volume of new industrial construction in 
Europe and other countries. 

This entire process of transferring the financial and economic center 
of the world from Europe to the other side of the ocean had diverse 
consequences from the viewpoint of the process of expanded reproduc-
tion in the United States, although in two respects its results were 
perfectly obvious. 

In the first place, this process entailed in itself a massive sale of 
commodity values by the United States without any corresponding 

purchases. Liquidating its own indebtedness, the United States sold 
without buying while the former creditors did nothing but buy. This 
pattern represented nothing other than creation of an enormous—albeit 
temporary—market for the United States. Although it is true that this 
process still has not ended, its golden days are over and the temporary 
additional stimulus for developing production in the United States has 
also ended. Given its balance of payments, which is that of a world 
creditor and enormous capital exporter, the United States could become 
a country with a considerably passive trade balance. But such a conver-
sion is difficult, among other reasons, because the United States has 
been obliged to use every means to preserve the level of exports and 
tempo of economic development achieved by virtue of completely 
exceptional circumstances during and after the war. Here we are refer-
ring to the condition that prevailed prior to the world crisis. 

A further consequence of the above-mentioned process was that the 
countries who had previously been creditors of the United States but 
had now become its debtors, began in every way possible to stimulate 
their own exports both to the United States and to markets in which the 
United States was a competitor, in order to achieve equilibrium in their 
own balance of payments. One result was to strengthen protectionist 
efforts in the United States; another was to place the United States, as 
Europe's creditor, in a hopeless contradiction both as an exporter and 
as a country with a generally rapid economic development. This cir-
cumstance was discussed long ago in the economic literature and 
served Germany as the principal motive for curtailing payment of its 
reparation obligations (insofar as motives were offered to America). 
Although it has considerable economic and political significance, this 
whole problem concerns us presently only from the viewpoint of chang-
ing conditions of reproduction for the United States. The change clearly 
worsened the situation for America in terms of foreign trade and 
could only intensify its efforts to achieve a redivision of the world. Such 
a redivision would guarantee, at the expense of other states, preserva-
tion of those tempos of economic development which had likewise been 
achieved at the expense of another part of the capitalist entity. 

Now let us consider how United States exports developed to various 
other designated countries. 

In order to avoid complicating the presentation with a great volume 
of statistical data, we shall provide information only for the most 
important territories and the most characteristic years, beginning with 
1913, the year before the war. 
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Exports (including Reexports) and General 
(in thousands of dollars) 

 

Year North America South America Europe Asia
1913 647,413 146,148 1,479,075 140,441

1918 1,325,486 302,710 3,858,698 498,477
1919 1,295,792 441,748 5,187,666 771,717
1920 1,929,163 623,917 4,466,091 871,579
1926 1,176,482 443,507 2,310,144 564,543
1927 1,253,027 438,159 2,313,782 559,605
1928 1,321,367 480,815 2,374,916 654,514
1929 1,395,063 539,310 2,340,848 643,215

 

British Exports 
(in thousands 
of 

pounds 
sterling) 

  

Year o European 
countries 

To foreign countries 
outside Europe 

To British 
countries 

1913 
1928 
1929 
1930 

195,138 
225,122 
235,501 
203,247 

134,902 
170,789 
169,396 
119,203 

195,307 
327,668 
324,451 
248,103 

Source: The 
Economise 

', February 28, 1931, pp. 432-33.  

 

IN 

Source: [U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, 
Statistical Abstract of the United States 1930, 52nd number (Washington, D.C., U.S. 
Government Printing Office, 1930), p. 482.] 
Editor's note: Preobrazhensky gave no source for this table. Errors in the text have been 
corrected.—R.B.D. 

In addition, exports to Oceania grew from 53.7 million dollars in 
1913 to 192 million in 1929, while exports to Africa increased from 29.1 
million in 1913 to 130.5 million in 1929. These figures are all so expres-
sive as to require no explanation. It must furthermore be added that the 
growth of capital exports from the United States to Canada, the coun-
tries of South America, India, China, etc., advanced with similar 
intensity. Of the European countries, England suffered relatively more 
than any other from this expansion on the part of the United States. 
England increased its own foreign trade much less quickly, even its 
trade with the Dominions and with such an important colony as India. 
Here are the totals for British exports to European countries, to coun-
tries outside of Europe, and to Britain's own possessions [see p. 125]. 

It is apparent from the figures that the United States not only took 
over Europe's extra-European markets during the war, but also retained 
those positions, having increased its exports by three to four times by 
comparison with the prewar position (leaving aside the rise of the world 
price index). Above all it was the United States that skimmed the cream 
from those countries during their comparatively rapid process of cap-
italist development—a process that for each country meant a growth of 
imports, including imports of foreign capital. The growth of exports to 
these countries from England, on the contrary, proceeded at an incom-
parably slower pace.  As the f igures show, however,  some 

 growth did occur all the same; and the developing countries also in-
creased their imports from other European capitalist countries and 
from Japan. In general and on the whole this fact imposed a limit upon 
further economic expansion by the United States and extremely intensi-
fied both the problem of its economic rivalry with Europe and the threat 
of a new division of the world. For us it is important to observe here 
that the golden days of expansion have ended for the United States, 
which now faces, above all else, the problem of preserving positions 
already won. 

But the safety-valve for accelerating capitalist development, enjoyed 
by this country during the war and for a decade thereafter, did its work. 
That conclusion is apparent from the dimensions of production growth 
in the United States in the period following the outbreak of war and also 
from the enormously increased capacity of its domestic market, a 
natural consequence of such growth. 

Now let us turn to clarifying precisely this latter circumstance. For 
this purpose we employ the most fundamental factual data: population 
growth, increase of gross and net production, the relation between 
heavy and light industry, the wage fund, the rise of labor productivity, 
incomes of farmers, the volume and pattern of unproductive consump-
tion, the volume of capital accumulation, the growth of fixed capital, 
and the character of the postwar crisis and the depression of 1927. 

After a preliminary review of the conditions giving rise to the indus-
trial recovery of 1927-1929, we shall then consider the influence of this 
expansion upon both the world economy and the sources of the crisis. 

The volume of total production in the United States with respect to 
movable goods, and also the proportion of exports in total production, 
are apparent in the following table. 
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Production of Movable Goods     

and Proportion Exported     
(in millions of dollars)     

 Agricultural Manu-   Exports U.S. Percent

Year products factures Mining Total* merchandise of total
1899 3,355 4,831 600 9,767 1,253 12.8
1904 4,262 6,294 850 12,821 1,426 1* 1 ,1
1909 6,472 8,529 1,238 18,040 1,701 9.4
1914 8,165 9,675 1,450 21,372 2,071 9.7
1919 17,677 24,748 3,158 49,208 7,750 15.7
1921 10,268 18,327 2,900 35,499 4,379 12.3
1923 12,382 25,846 4,300 47,240 4,091 8.7
1925 13,034 26,771 4,100 48,553 4,819 9.9
1927 13,000t 27,585 4,000 49,314 4,759 9.7

including freight receipts (railroad). 
t Approximate. 
Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Commerce Yearbook 1930 (8th number), Vol. I— 
United States (Washington, D.C., U.S. Government Printing Office, 1930), p. 89. 
Editor's note: Errors in Preobrazhensky's text have been corrected.—R.B.D. 

Although it does not give the entire gross production, this table does 
illustrate the enormous growth of production in the United States 
during and after the war. In this connection it is only necessary for us to 
remember that these figures are expressed in terms of value. The 
greatest increases of production coincided with periods in which price 
increases were most acute. In order therefore to evaluate correctly this 
table's real material content, one must take into account the change of 
the price index, cited earlier in another table, together with population 
growth. In that case the growth would appear much more modest and 
would be virtually stable in terms of per capita production. 

The dynamic of production in the United States during and after the 
war can also be partly seen from data on the country's national income, 
which we have taken from the bulletin of March 1931 [see p. 127]. 

I shall not dwell upon a number of other figures, showing the growlh 
of production in the United States during the war. These figures ;nv 
commonly known with respect both to industry and agriculture, which 
received a powerful stimulus for development from the enormous price 
increases for wheat and agricultural material during the war. Faun 

 

Nationa
l 

and Per Capita Income   

 National income   
in millions of dollars Per capita income

In terms of In 1913 In terms of In 1913
Year the 1929 index dollars the 1929 index dollars
1912 33.0 33.6 347 35[?]
1913 43.4 34.4 356 356
1920 74.3 37.5 697 352
1922 60.0 37.9 946 345
1924 70.0 43.7 649 386
1926 79.3 47.7 681 410
1927 78.1 48.2 661 408
1928 81.0 50.6 676 422
1929 84.0 52.5 692 433

Editor's note: Preobrazhensky mistakenly cites the March 1931 Federal Reserve Bulletin as 
the source for these data. The correct source could not be located and the data could not be 
verified.—R.B.D. 

production, for instance, increased from 7,886 million dollars to 
17,677 million dollars in the years 1913-1918. Although it is true that this 
production was sold at inflated prices, these were nevertheless gold 
prices, and belligerent Europe paid for this production either with real 
gold (which streamed into America), through the sale of securities, or 
else by accumulating its indebtedness to America, which it then had to 
repay when the price index was lower. 

Once the war ended and the specific market acquired by the United 
States on the territory of belligerent Europe was eliminated, the econo-
my of the United States then began to develop into the postwar period. 
In this regard it relied, on the one hand, on the external markets won 
during the war, and on the other hand, on the domestic market, which 
had grown to an extraordinary degree. It was precisely for this reason 
that the crisis of 1921, although quite profound in terms of the decline of 
both production and the price index, was nevertheless quite short-
lived. While forcing the economy of the United States to reconstruct in 
conformity with the new circumstances, it did not hold back its further 
growth, The crisis lasted only a single year and after 1921 passed over 
Into a depression. Then began the recovery of 1923, after which the 
economy of the United States found itself in a period of expansion right 
Up to the summer of 1929—leaving aside the depression which was 
Observed in the second half of 1927, but which did not develop any 
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further and will be discussed in more detail later. 
From the preceding exposition the causes of the expansion of pro-

duction in the United States during the war will be clear. The funda-
mental cause of the expansion lay in the safety-valve which the capital-
ist system of the United States acquired in the form of an expanded 
external market. After the war and the crisis of 1921, in contrast, the 
share of exports in United States production, despite a substantial 
absolute increase, returned in percentage terms to the prewar level. 
This fact demonstrates quite clearly that any further expansion in the 
United States depended primarily upon growth of the domestic market. 
Here we see an excellent illustration of that proposition in the theory of 
reproduction, which says that the main result and the main positive 
consequences of an expansion of foreign trade for the capitalist system 
lie not so much in the absolute figures of this expansion as in the fact 
that during this time the system creates a far broader, additional domes-
tic market. The increase of production in the United States after the 
crisis of 1921 represents the embodiment of this favorable impulse. 
Despite the fact that American agriculture experienced a serious crisis, 
one far more serious than what occurred in industry, development of an 
internal market within industry itself outweighed the consequences of 
this crisis. Here we have a very convincing illustration of how incorrect 
was Rosa Luxemburg's theory of reproduction insofar as she attempted 
to criticize Marx on this point. 

Now we turn to studying the period of expansion that began in the 
United States with the year 1923. The following table gives an impres-
sion of the movement of industrial production for these years up to 
and including 1930, taking the volume of production in 1923-1925 as 100 
and adjusting for seasonal variations in all of the calculations [see p. 
129]. 

Here we have an outward, material expression of that entire move-
ment forward, which was interrupted by the depression of 1924 and 
1927. The task of our investigation is to discover the internal motive 
forces of this whole process. 

What was the foundation of this whole expansion of the United States 
economy up to the crisis of 1930? 

If one speaks of the general material preconditions of this move-
ment, then it is necessary to consider the dynamic of the volume of 
labor power, the level of wages, the dynamic of farm incomes, the 

Industrial Production: Index Numbers 
Adjusted for Seasonal Variation 
(1923-1925 average = 100) 

Industrial production* 1925       
1926       1927       1928 

 

January 100 99 105 107 106 106 118 104 
February 100 102 105 106 108 108 118 107 
March 103 100 104 107 111 109 119 104 
April 107 95 103 107 108 109 122 107 
May 106 89 103 106 111 109 124 104 
June 105 85 102 108 108 109 126 100 
July 104 84 103 107 106 109 124 95 
August 102 89 103 110 106 111 123 91 
Septembe 100 94 101 111 105 114 122 91 
October 100 95 104 111 103 116 118 87 
November 98 97 107 109 100 116 108 85 
December 97 101 109 106 101 117 101 82 (p) 
Source: Federal Reserve 
B ll ti

Vol. 17, Februar 1931 
(W hi t

D.C., U.S.  
Governme Printing Office, 1931), p. 
*Revised January 1931.
p = preliminary.        

dimensions of foreign trade, the increase of industry's production 
apparatus, and the export of capital. 

If we take the number of wage and salary earners in the manufactur-
ing industry of the United States we come up with the following picture 
[seep. 130]. 

We see from this table that although the number of workers em-
ployed in industry grew during the years of expansion by almost one 
and one-half million over the prewar position, it nevertheless declined 
when compared to the closing years of the war. In any event, after 1922 
and during the years of expansion the number of workers remained 
almost constant. By way of contrast the average real wage per worker 
rose, as will be seen from the following table provided by Kuczynski 
[seep. 130]. 

Now let us consider how matters stood with farm demand and farm 
supply. The conditions with respect to farm supply can be seen from the 
following figures [see p. 131]. 

Month 1923       1924 1929       1930 
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Total 

8,251 9,030 10,267 9,600 9,858 9,975 
9,730 9,580* 9,850* 
Source: [Recent Economic Changes in the 
United States, Report of the Committee on Recent 
Economic Changes of the President's Conference 

on Unemployment. Herbert Hoover, Chairman. Vol. II (New York: McGraw-Hill, 
1929), p. 450.] 
Editor's note: Preobrazhensky gave no source for this table. Errors in the text have been 
corrected, except where the source of the data could not be determined (asterisks indicate 
unverified figures).—R.B.D. 

Average Annual Income per Worker in Manufacturing 
 

Nominal income Real income Index of
Year in dollars in dollars real income
1899 426.15 426.15 100

1904 477.37 427.75 100.4
1909 518.07 392.77 92.2
1914 579.62 384.62 90.3
1919 1,157.98 424.95 99.7
1920 1,391.07 446.43 104.8
1921 1,180.77 457.66 107.4
1922 1,146.98 471.04 110.5
1923 1,254.17 503.08 118.1
1924 1,276.37 518.01 121.6
1925 1,279.78 504.65 118.4
1926 1,298.93 512.20 120.2
1927 1,301.30 519.07 121.8

Source: Ju'rgen Kuczynski, Lohne und Konjunktur in Amerika (Berlin-Schlachtensee, Verlag der 
Finanzpolitischen Korrespondenz, 1928), pp. 5, 7. Editor's note: Errors in the text have been 
corrected.—R.B.D. 

 

Estimate
d

Value of Farm Products   

(in millions of dollars)   
Year Animal 

products Crops Total, excluding 
crops fed to 
livestock 

1912 3,778 6,799 7,467
1913 4,099 6,717 7,886
1914 4,249 7,268 8,165
1915 4,303 7,957 8,638
1916 4,862 10,305 10,359
1917 6,539 14,277 13,949
1918 8,082 14,814 16,504
1919 8,275 16,561 17,677
1920 7,709 11,578 14,811
1921 5,589 7,759 10,268
1922 5,651 9,430 11,211
1923 6,271 10,401 12,382
1924 5,902 10,770 12,219
1925 6,647 10,170 13,034
1926 7,300 9,266 12,985

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Foreign 
Statistical Abstract of the United States 1930, 52nd number 
Government Printing Office, 1930), p. 649. Editor's note: 
Errors in the text have been corrected.—R.B. 

and Domestic Commerce, 
(Washington, D.C., U.S. 
D. 

In this table we see that after making a correction for the rising index 
of prices for farm products by comparison with the prewar index, farm 
supply still grew, but the growth was far from proportional to the 
increase of industrial production during the same period. 

A growth of demand from workers and farmers, for both consump-
tion and production purposes, plays a very essential role in expanding 
the domestic market. However, this demand was not decisive; rather it 
was the increase of production demand within industry itself together 
with the growth of unproductive consumption. 

Here the reader must keep in mind what we said in the theoretical 
part of our work concerning unproductive consumption under imperi-
alism. Naturally, growth of unproductive consumption does represent 
growth of the domestic market. However, this item has a very specific 
importance for understanding the dynamic of the entire process of 
expanded reproduction. Growth of this demand is neither a factor of 
economic development nor a stimulus to such development, but instead 
results from its slowdown. Had unproductive consumption not in-

Number of Wage and Salary Earners 
in U.S. Manufacturing Industry (in 
thousands) 

Year 

1913 
1914 
1915 
1916 
1917 
1918 
1919 
1920 

Total

8,400
8,163
8,470
9,960

10,770
11,120
10,669
10,700

Year

1921 
1922 
1923 
1924 
1925 
1926 
1927 
1928 
1929



creased as it did in the United States, then with the same volume 
of 
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gross production there would have been a larger portion of productive 
accumulation at any given moment—provided the accumulation was 
compatible with the market's capacity. 

But the most significant element of expansion for the internal market 
was obviously the growth of demand on the part of industry itself for 
new fixed capital and other means of production. When the United 
States found itself facing a sudden increase of exports during the war, it 
covered the increased demand through more intensive utilization of the 
available equipment. However, the further expansion of production 
demanded an enormous increase of fixed capital and reserves of fixed 
capital. Just how great the growth of domestic demand for fixed capital 
must have been, can be seen by comparing the percentage utilization of 
available capital before the war, during the wartime expansion, and 
during the expansion that followed the war. For example, the utilization 
of available equipment for production of high-quality steel, being 
67.2 % in 1913, rises to 106.5 % in 1916 and to 104.5 % in 1918, only to fal 1 
in 1926 to 61.8%. The fact that steel output grew over this period in 
absolute figures gives us a measure of the new fixed capital created in 
this branch. In other branches matters were much the same.29 

Many economists have wracked their brains over the question of just 
what provided the basis for industrial development in the United States 
after the crisis of 1921. The dimension of individual consumption, or 
more accurately, the growth of this consumption, was by no means 
proportional to the increase of gross production. The explanation is to 
be found in growth of the domestic market, which capitalist industry 
creates for itself by increasing its demand for means of production. By 
recalling the theoretical part of our book the reader will see what an 
enormous stimulus is provided for expansion of the entire economic 
system by a significant increase of demand for fixed capital. In any 
event, those studies that deal with the American economy during the 
period of its postwar expansion and ignore this side of the matter, eithci 
cannot appreciate its significance in the history of that expansion or, 
alternatively, are generally incapable of understanding anything aboul 
the causes of this expansion or of the ensuing crisis. 

But besides the expanding internal market of the United States itself, 
an important role was also played by two other factors, namely, the n< >i 
particularly rapid but still systematic growth of exports from the 11 ml 
ed States after the crisis of 1921, and also the export of American 
capital. 

As far as the growth of exports is concerned, we have seen that they 

increased from 3,832 million dollars in 1922 to 5,241 million dollars in 
1929. This growth of commodity exports, naturally, was of decisive 
significance, as was the excess of exports over imports. In 1922 imports 
came to 3,113 million dollars, and in 1929 to 4,399 million. The in-
crease of American capital exports was only significant insofar as the 
country continued to maintain an active trade balance after being con-
verted from a debtor of other countries into a creditor of the entire 
world. For a country that is not increasing its own indebtedness, but 
instead is increasing the indebtedness of other countries to itself, an 
active trade balance in essence represents growth of a supplementary 
market. Obviously a country that increases its foreign investments, 
with an increasingly passive trade balance, experiences not an expan-
sion but rather a contraction of its market for foreign sales, or in any 
case a relative contraction. 

These are the general factors that conditioned the industrial expan-
sion of the United States after the crisis of 1921. 

Now we must turn to the most important part of our exposition, and 
with the help of a more detailed analysis show the origins of the crisis 
that began in the United States in the second half of 1929. 

Interrupted by the depression of 1924, the postwar industrial expan-
sion continued in the United States until the first half of 1927. A 
depression began to appear in 1927, including the following features. 
Up until this year the industry of the United States had developed on the 
basis of the internal market, more or less exhausting the possibilities it 
offered. On the other hand, the United States provoked an increased 
production of materials and means of consumption in its economic 
periphery, consisting of Canada, South America, and other countries 
producing materials and means of consumption. Taking into account 
the dynamic of agricultural prices and the material dimensions of 
production in American light industry, one would have to say 1927 
would be the year in which the industrial conjuncture must arrive at a 
turning point. By 1927 all the sources of further expansion were more 
or less exhausted. Having been sustained by a growing domestic mar-
ket, the wartime momentum of production in the United States had to 
come to its natural end. Had we been dealing with a country that was 
developing in conditions of free competition, it would have been pre-
cisely in 1927 that a general industrial crisis had to occur. Another 
factor pointing in this same direction was the depressed condition of 
production in countries drawn into the expansion by the United States, 
particularly countries producing industrial materials. 
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But at this point there occurred the most interesting feature in the 
development of the cycle in the United States, namely, the fact that the 
entire system went over to a rapid increase of its fixed capital, raising 
its reserves to the level characteristic of monopolism. The introduction 
and operation of more advanced equipment began, and this circum-
stance, together with the widely developed practice of selling on credit 
in the consumer market, not only suppressed the depression which 
began in 1927 but also assured American industry an additional expan-
sion extending over more than two years. In this circumstance one finds 
the explanation for all those specific phenomena that have taken place 
in the United States both before and during the crisis. 

The point at which we have now arrived in our exposition has 
enormous significance both for understanding the causes of the world 
crisis and for testing our theory of the economic cycle under imperial-
ism. We must, therefore, deal with this aspect of the matter in more 
detail. 

Accordingly, I shall here set out two propositions. First, I assert that 
the period of greatest production expansion in the United States prior to 
the crisis was one of expansion in heavy industry, which in turn drew 
contiguous branches into this supplementary expansion, delayed the 
crisis in light industry, and guaranteed increased credit sales of articles 
of consumption (especially automobiles). Second, I suggest that the 
crisis itself began in heavy industry, after the process of expanding and 
renewing fixed capital was basically completed. 

In order to illustrate these propositions we shall begin with the 
dynamic of employed labor power. The situation can be characterized 
by citing the changing figures for labor power in the machine-building 
industry on the one hand, and in the textile industry on the other, being 
the largest and most indicative branch of light industry. 

The greatest growth comes in machine building, particularly in the 
automobile industry (during 1928 and the first part of 1929), together 
with the rubber industry, followed by iron, steel, and the production or 
other metals; in other words, all those industries directly servicing 
machine building. In the textile industry, on the contrary, we see th:ii 
the level of employed labor power was not significantly different from 
that of 1923-1925, taken as 100. The same held true in all the otlu-i 
branches of light industry, such as the leather, food and tobacco inclus 
try, etc. Either these branches did not show any increase of employed 
labor power, or else such increase as did occur was completely out of 
proportion to the increase in machine building.30 

Index of Factory Payrolls and Employment by Groups 
(1923-1925 =. 100 without seasonal adjustment) 
 

Year All manufacturing
and industries Machinery Textiles

month Payroll Employment Payroll Employment Payroll     
Em|

Oloy
m

1928:       
January 95.7 94.2 94.5 92.8 101.0 99.7

February 101.1 95.7 99.0 94.1 105.0 100.
7March 102.5 96.6 101.9 95.5 104.0 100.
3April 100.3 96.0 101.8 95.9 95.3 97.0

May 100.8 95.7 104.2 97.4 92.0 93.4

June 100.9 96.2 106.1 98.2 90.9 91.8

July 98.3 95.7 102.5 97.9 85.8 87.8

August 102.5 98.3 105.3 99.5 90.2 89.4

September 104.2 100.3 106.0 101.4 94.9 92.6
October 107.5 100.2 111.3 102.8 101.0 95.7
November 103.6 98.8 110.3 103.8 96.7 96.2

December 104.2 98.1 114.0 105.2 100.3 97.0

7929:       

January 100.9 97.4 112.3 106.7 97.0 95.9

February 108.4 99.7 120.7 110.4 103.6 98.0
March 111.1 101.3 126.5 113.8 108.8 101.

1April 111.7 101.8 129.5 116.7 103.2 99.3

May 111.5 101.6 131.9 119.1 99.3 97.3

June 109.2 101.2 131.6 120.8 97.8 96.3
July 104.8 100.7 128.2 121.5 90.4 91.5

August 109.4 102.0 127.5 119.4 97.4 94.2

September 110.5 103.4 127.9 119.5 103.0 98.4

October 110.0 102.1 129.0 118.7 104.8 99.8

November 102.0 98.2 121.6 115.0 96.2 97.1
December 98.7 94.8 119.9 112.1 93.8 94.3

Source: Sixteenth Annual Report of the Federal Reserve Board (covering operations for the 
year 1929) (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1930), pp. 212-13. 
Editor's note: Preobrazhensky's text provides the index for payrolls but refers to the table as 
.showing the index of employment. In fact the index for employment comes on the next page of 
the source that Preobrazhensky is using. We have combined the two tables in order to retain 
Ilic data in Preobrazhensky's text and also provide the real index of employment.—R.B.D. 
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A second indicator is changes in the level of unfulfilled orders. Here 
we shall cite a table characterizing the situation from 1925, along with 
monthly data for 1929. The latter data will be necessary primarily for 
our next purpose, which is to characterize the development of the crisis 
as such. 

Changes in Production, Stocks, and Unfulfilled Orders in 
the Industrial Machinery and Cotton Textile Industries 

 

 Unfulfilled orders Cotton textiles
for machine tools Stocks, end of
end mo. (relative the month Unfulfilled orders,

to avg. shipments) (thousands end of the month
Year (1922-1924) of yards) (thousands of yards)

1925 mo. avg. 290   
1926 mo. avg. 294 257,103 278,644
1927 mo. avg. 227 214,840 454,800
1928 mo. avg. 418 414,015 358,851
1929 mo. avg. 684 381,272 410,087

Months:    
1929    
January 676 389,195 440,585
February 702 372,950 472,176
March 687 345,311 504,876
April 718 352,091 430,298
May 721 367,340 382,512
June 722 401,260 358,748
July 694 382,920 368,858
August 693 364,060 355,095
September 709 345,043 438,952
October 697 362,657 395,698
November 629 431,426 342,232
December 561 461,013 431,018
1930    
April 407 444,736 357,328
June 282 466,368 219,040

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Survey of Current Business (Washington, D.C.), 
August 1930, p. 32 [cotton textiles], p. 42 [machine tools]. 
Editor's note: Errors and omissions in the text have been corrected.—R.B.D. 

The data in this table demonstrate that the volume of unfulfilled 
orders for machine equipment increased abruptly over previous years 
precisely in 1928, which was a typical year of recovery in the construc-
tion of new fixed capital. In 1929 the percentage of unfulfilled orders 
continues to grow, although in June the same turning point can be seen 
as occurs in the expansion throughout heavy industry. 

If we take the volume of unfulfilled orders in the cotton textile 
industry, 1928 provides a sudden contraction by comparison with the 
previous year. Although 1929 shows an increase, it did not reach the 
level of 1927. Here we see clear proof that within the general context of 
industrial recovery the general rise of business activity in heavy and 
light industry took place in different conditions. While a strong expan-
sion was evident in heavy industry, light industry merely held its own; 
and it was only in 1929, under the influence of recovery in heavy 
industry and on the very eve of the crisis, that an advance occurred. 
These facts demonstrate that the conjuncture was different in these 
basic sectors during the final years of the expansion. The main link of 
the entire economy was heavy industry, which delayed conversion of 
the 1927 depression into a crisis. The data for inventories in the cotton 
textile industry provide roughly the same picture. During 1928, the year 
of most rapid expansion in heavy industry, the volume of inventories 
increased abruptly compared to the previous year and only slightly 
declined in 1929, apparently under the influence of the recovery in 
heavy industry (although it is true that in this case one must also take 
seasonal variations into consideration). 

In the changing level of registered orders for electrical equipment we 
find the very same picture. In this very important branch of machine 
building the situation developed as follows [see p. 138]. 

These figures indicate the same pattern of a sharp increase of orders 
for electrical equipment precisely in the years 1928 and 1929. 

The branch most closely connected with production of fixed capital 
is metallurgy, above all steel smelting. Although steel smelting hardly 
changed in 1925, 1926, and 1927, when compared to 1922,* a signifi-
cant increase did occur in 1928 and the first half of 1929. The same is 
true to a lesser degree in the case of smelting iron and extracting 
copper. At a later point, when we are concerned with determining the 
chronological moment of the turn in the conjuncture towards the crisis, 
we shall provide more detailed statistics. 

Without pausing to give a statistical clarification of the position in a 
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New Orders For Electrical Goods 
(reports by 86 manufacturers) (thousands of dollars) 

Year and month 

1923 monthly average 
1924 monthly average 
1925 monthly average 
1926 monthly average 
1927 monthly average 
1928 monthly average 
1929—March 
June 
September December 
1930—March June 

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Survey of Current Business 
(Washington, D.C.), August 1930, p. 45. 
Editor's note: Preobrazhensky mistook the monthly averages (1923-28) for quarterly totals. 
Multiplying these data by four he gave what he therefore thought were annual totals. Similarly, 
he added the monthly data for the four months shown in 1929 to derive what he mistakenly 
believed was an annual total. Although these data were mistakenly presented in the text, the 
correct figures (cited in the above table) confirm the interpretation he wished to provide, 
namely, that orders significantly increased in 1928 and 1929.—R.B.D. 

industry, during 1930 French heavy industry found itself in a period of 
expansion. In the example of this country as well, therefore, one can 
detect the same change in the character of the cycle. This fact has 
enormous significance for predicting the conjuncture in France: the 
country has yet to enter into a stage of genuine crisis, but it will be 
gripped by crisis all the same once the process of expanding fixed 
capital has been completed. 

A second peculiarity of the conjuncture in the United States prior to 
the crisis was the fact that the industrial expansion was not accompa-
nied at this time by rising prices. Even for steel products there was no 
discernible price increase, as will be seen from the following table. 

Prices for Iron and Steel 
(average of monthly prices for 14 products) 
(dollars per long ton) 

Price 
 

1925 38.83
1926 38.27
1927 36.41
1928 35.49
1929 36.49

 

number of other branches—all of the figures more or less confirm on 
position—here we shall mention only one interesting fact of 
nonstatistical nature. When Soviet organs were placing orders in Mi 
United States during 1928, they encountered problems finding tinu-lv 
accommodation precisely in the area of machine equipment. That h;i 
pened because the enterprises manufacturing fixed capital were full 
burdened with orders and could not guarantee timely completion 0 
new orders from abroad. 

We consider it a fully established fact, therefore, that the industrial 
crisis in the United States, having matured already by 1927, was de-
layed due to a change in the character of the cycle under imperialism: 
the delay took place because of the transfer of orders for fixed capil;il tO 
the final stage of the industrial expansion. 

Before proceeding, here we should like to observe an interestinj 
circumstance. Approximately the identical state of affairs can now 
In-seen in France. With depressed conditions in both agriculture and 

light 

Electrical goods

215,925 
211,139 
228,059 
245,522 
231,681 
257,430 
322,425 
340,863 
338,170 
288,696 
298,733 
276,756 

Year



Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Survey of Current Business (Washington, D.C.), 
August 1930, p. 36. 

An economist familiar with the basic moments in the history of the 
conjuncture in capitalist economies over the last century will know 
very well that an industrial expansion is invariably accompanied by 
rising prices, the most typical price movements taking place in metal-
lurgical production. To all economists concerned with the conjuncture 
of the American economy this absence of a sharp price increase during 
the industrial expansion seemed to present an incomprehensible riddle. 
Prom the viewpoint of our theory of the economic cycle under imperial-
ism, however, this fact is very simply explained. The expansion of 
heavy industry in the United States during 1928-1929 was connected 
with an increase of fixed-capital reserves. Because the issue was pre-
cisely one of increasing reserves, in this case there could not occur the 
s;ime stock-jobbing and strong pressure on market supplies as was so 
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characteristic of industrial expansion in the epoch of free competition, 
at least insofar as production of the means of production is concerned. 

From all that we have said above it is clear that at least two of 
llu-riddles in the history of the conjuncture in the United States 
during recent years have now been fully explained—both the riddle of 
why the depression of 1927 was smothered by a new expansion, and 
also tin-riddle of price stability in the course of the expansion. 

But from what has been said above it is also possible to explain ;i 
third riddle, namely, the abruptness of the rupture in the conjuncture 
and the so completely unexpected development of the general crisis. 
The crisis broke out when the process of expanding fixed capital was 
for the most part completed. American heavy industry, whose develop-
ment postponed the crisis in 1927, in turn became the leading source of 
crisis and breakdown. The opinion is widespread in bourgeois econom-
ic literature that the current world crisis began in countries producing 
material, and not in United States industry. In support of this position 
reference is made to the depressed condition existing on material mar-
kets even before the second half of 1929. In itself, of course, this fact is 
not open to doubt. However, this fact is used to produce completely 
unfounded conclusions, such as those just mentioned. The 
material-producing countries are the economic periphery of the 
countries that process this material and possess powerful heavy 
industrial centers. A depressed condition in the markets of these 
countries indicates comparatively slow development in countries using 
the material, with the implication that the problem must be focused 
in the latter. 

The actual state of affairs was the following. The wartime and 
postwar expansion of the United States provoked a whole series of 
countries to expand material production. Because the industrial recov-
ery following the world war had a one-sided character in the context of 
the world economy as a whole, this production of material exceeded the 
limits of demand. If all the other countries, in addition to the United 
States and France, had developed their production in the same propor-
tions as these two states, then not only would there have been no 
depression in the market for materials, but instead there would be a 
goods famine. 

However, the depressed condition in material markets did not devel-
op into a general crisis because the decisive blow had yet to be struck by 
the heavy industry of the United States. This heavy industry postponed 
the crisis for more than two years, preserved a high conjuncture in 
American light industry, and thereby did not permit depression in the 

markets for material to grow into a grave sales crisis. But once the 
recovery came to an end in heavy industry the change of conjuncture 
spread into light industry and struck a heavy blow at countries produc-
ing material for light industry. 

Heavy industrial expansion in the United States not only delayed a 
crisis in countries producing material, but even provoked some of them 
into significantly expanding production. Taking production of material 
in the countries of North America, South America, and Asia in 1926 to 
be 100, the position in 1927 and 1928 can be expressed in percentages as 
follows. 
 

Ra
w

Material 
Production

Indexes   

(bas
e

: 1926 = 100)    

 Continent 1926 1927 1928

 North America 100 94 98

South America 100 134 141
Asia 100 105 107

Source: [League of Nations, Economic and Financial Section, Memorandum on Production 
and Trade, 1923-1928/29 (Geneva, June 1930), p. 21.] 
Editor's note: Preobrazhensky gave no source for this table.—R.B.D. 

But did the initial turning point in the conjuncture really begin with 
heavy industry in the United States, or should it be associated with the 
stock-exchange panic of October 1929? 

By now every economist who studies the figures closely must see 
quite clearly that the critical condition began before the October panic, 
which in turn only developed after the depression began, and did so 
precisely because the depression began. 

Before we proceed to demonstrate this fact, it will be interesting to 
make one historical comparison. Leaving aside the postwar crisis of 
1921, the closest forerunner of the present crisis in the United States is 
the one which broke out in this country during 1907. 

It is especially interesting to observe a striking coincidence: a par-
ticularly rapid development of the crisis began in 1907, and in that case 
too it followed a stock-exchange panic, which also began in the month 
of October. But study of the conditions giving birth to the crisis of 1907 
indicates that it began prior to the stock-exchange panic and that heavy 
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industry entered into a period of depression several months before 
October. Taking the smelting of iron in the United States from 1890 to 
1914 as 100, the data for production of this metal from month to month in 
1907 give the following picture. 

two most characteristic branches because the situation in other 
branches of both heavy and light industry was more or less analogous. 
For example, boot and shoe production in 1929 gives the following 
figures. 

 

 U.S. Pig Iron Production in 1907   U.S. Boot and Shoe Productio
n

in 1929  

 (1890-1914 = 100)   (millions of pairs)    

 Month Index Month Index Month Total Month Total 

    January 27.2 July 30.2 
 January 119.2 July 124.1 February 27.7 August 36.4 
1 February 118.3 August 120.6 March 30.9 September 34.8 
:i 
\ March 130.4 September 116.2 April 29.4 October 37.2 
• 

April 117.9 October 116.8 May 29.2 November 27.7 
■ May 121.9 November 96.2 June 28.1 December 22.5 

June 124.1 December 63.7
Source: The Annalist, January 16, 1931, p. 218.

 Source: Harry Jerome, Migration and Business Cycles (New 
Y k

National Bureau of Editor's note: Errors in the text have been x>rrected.— R.B.D.  
 Economic Research, 1926), p. 250.       

i Editor s note: Errors m me text nave Deen correcieu.—JK.D.IJ.      

At the same time the index of wholesale prices, having risen up t< 
and including the second quarter, showed a decline beginning in tl 
third quarter. Thus we see that the conjunctural decline began in heavj 
industry as much as half a year before the October panic, and the sarnl 
holds true of the prior decline of the average price level. The Octobei 
panic broke out after the initial elements of depression were already u 
hand. In 1929 we have a striking analogy with the conjuncture of 1907 i 
the same respect. The decline of the conjuncture in 1929 begins befori 
the October panic, although the acute rupture in a downward dirccl ion 
only follows October, just as it did in 1907. 

We have previously cited the index of employed labor power I 
machine building and in the textile industry. From that earlier table thl 
reader can see that the reduction of labor power began with machlm 
building as early as June 1929, whereas an increase occurred in 11 
textile industry from July to October inclusive. We refer only to thow 

The same pattern can be seen in the data concerning volume of 
production of coal, iron, steel, copper, and oil, as shown by the follow-
ing table [see p. 144]. 

These tables also indicate that the decline of the conjuncture in 
metallurgy began before both the October stock-exchange crash and the 
change of conjuncture in light industry. For the sake of providing a 
complete picture we refer as well to a month-by-month table of building 
contracts for 1929 and 1930 [see p. 145]. 

From this table it will be seen that industrial construction is the 
most indicative and shows a decline after May 1929; in housing con-
struction the sharp decline comes after July, although in this connec-
tion one must also take into account the influence of purely seasonal 
factors. With respect to such an important branch of machine building 
as the automobile industry, here the decline also began before the 
()ctober panic and before the crisis gripped light industry. As far as the 
general industrial index is concerned, it shows a decline beginning in 
July. 
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Industrial Production in the United States Building Contracts Awarded by Types of Building 
(in millions of dollars) 

 3eriod: 
Monthly avg. 
and monthly 

 In thousands of 
metric tons  In metric 

tons 
copper 

In thousands 
of barrels

coal iron steel oil

1920 49,764 3,069 3,461 45,702 36,911

1921 38,283 1,389 1,628 21,716 39,349

1922 36,057 2,271 2,927 42,757 46,461

1923 49,736 3,363 3,682 63,029 61,034

1924 43,213 2,614 3,117 67,923 59,495

1925 43,988 3,058 3,737 71,617 63,645

1926 49,729 3,277 3,794 74,402 64,240

1927 45,197 3,036 3,675 73,229 75,094

1928 43,052 3,167 4,222 80,142 75,122

1929 45,510 3,580 4,599 89,151 83,800

1930 40,047 2,659 3,357 61,991 74,689

1930: monthly      

January 51,543 2,873 3,857 76,613 79,453

February 41,469 2,884 4,144 67,217 74,427

March 36,581 3,298 4,369 71,227 77,384

April 36,991 3,233 4,221 69,651 77,175

May 38,012 3,285 4,089 68,888 80,176

June 35,287 2,981 3,495 62,736 76,513

July 36,626 2,682 2,980 61,360 76,554

August 37,967 2,564 3,145 60,507 74,853

September 39,848 2,313 2,914 62,130 70,977

October 46,517 2,200 2,764 63,883 72,696

November 39,307 1,897 2,270 58,800 68,174

December 41,551 1,692 2,040 54,451 66,985

Source: League of Nations, Monthly Bulletin of Statistics, Vol. XII (Geneva, January 1931), 
pp. 13-15. 
Editor's note: Errors in the text have been corrected.—R.B.D. 

 

Total Residential Industrial
Month 1929 1930 1929 1930 1929 1930

January 406.5* 324.0 183.1 66.6 63.1 38.3

-ebruary 361.3 317.1 129.5 74.8 56.1 33.5
March 484.6 456.1 196.9 101.5 55.8 74.3
April 642.1 482.9 256.8 123.1 68.2 38.1
May 587.8 457.4 192.0 116.6 80.8 54.6
June 529.9 600.6 173.8 96.8 70.0 93.6
July 652.4 366.9 199.9 84.3 66.6 35.2
August 488.9 346.6 146.1 82.7 75.3 20.7
September 444.4 331.9 117.4 98.5 52.6 31.7
October 445.6 336.7 137.7 104.7 60.9 16.1
November 391.0 253.6 113.5 80.8 39.7 17.6*

December 316.4 249.4 114.0 70.9 67.4 15.2
5,750.8*       4,523.1 

Source: Federal Reserve Bulletin, Vol. 17, February 1931 (Washington, D.C., U.S. 
Government Printing Office, 1931), p. 71. 
*Revised. 

The following picture emerges from all that has been said. Heavy 
industry delayed the onset of crisis in 1927. Heavy industry not only 
allowed light industry to preserve the level already attained, but also 
drew it into the supplementary expansion towards the end of the indus-
trial cycle. Once the change of conjuncture began in heavy industry, 
light industry did not react to the contraction and automatically pre-
served the tempo already adopted (with due regard being paid to sea-
sonal influences). When the turn towards crisis had already begun, 
leading to the stock-exchange panic in the month of October, this event 
provided the impulse for a turn of the whole conjuncture in the direc-
tion of the crisis. 

After the state of crisis had already become perfectly clear, unsuc-
cessful attempts were made to maintain a high conjuncture in the spring 

Year
1,915.7        1,101.3

756.5

468.9



of 1930. Among such attempts one must point to a sudden increase of 
construction in the form of public buildings and other such projects 
financed by the state and municipal budgets. The following table 
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describes more completely the whole picture of the origin of the crisis 
and the leading role of heavy industry in the declining conjuncture. 
Unfortunately, this table lacks summary data for machine building, but 
we have already elucidated the state of affairs in that industry for the 
year in question. 

This table again confirms the conclusion that the crisis began with 
heavy industry. A particularly important role in bringing about the turn 
of the conjuncture was played by declining production in the auto-
mobile industry. 

Looking at the automobile industry, insofar as it manufactures trucks 
it is involved exclusively with means of production which enter into 
productive use in the form of means of transportation for shipping 
commodities. A light vehicle, on the other hand, can be viewed partly 
as a means of consumption—and what is more important, in the major-
ity of cases it is an article of individual demand. The reduction of 
demand for light automobiles indicates either a very significant 
overproduction during the recent period, or else a reduction caused by 
curtailment of effective demand in general. Because it was hardly 
possible to speak of the latter phenomenon up to the summer of 1929, it 
seems much more probable that we are dealing with the former; that is, 
overproduction in relation to constant effective demand on the part of 
society as a whole. However, this overproduction was part of the whole 
expansion of 1927-1929, and the reequipping of fixed capital in the 
automobile industry also took place during this period. 

The next unique feature of the crisis in the United States is the 
absence for the first time of an acute credit crisis. 

In this respect we are speaking of a credit crisis in the proper sense, 
not of panic on the money market or the further decline of security 
prices, which continued even after October and was interrupted from 
time to time by countervailing tendencies. We shall address this issue in 
more detail elsewhere, in the next instalment of our book, wherein 
problems in the sphere of circulation will be elaborated. For the present 
we offer the following observation: the reasons for the absence of an 
acute credit crisis during the first one and one-half to two years of the 
crisis, if one does not count the bankruptcies that have occurred to date, 
have already been partly explained in the economic literature, includ-
ing the work of Comrade Varga.* Besides the causes already pointed 
out by Varga and others, I should like to refer here to certain additional 
circumstances which have yet to receive attention. 

The reasons for a relocation in the cycle of the moment of credit and 

 monetary crisis include the following. 
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1) The enormous monopolistic associations, which presently con 
trol the economic life of the leading capitalist countries, lose a portion 
of their capital during a crisis. But they do not lose their credit, and in 
general they survive the first onslaught of the tempest associated with 
the crisis. 

2) In the epoch of monopolism the absolute growth of newly created 
surplus value relatively exceeds the tempo of increased capital invest 
ments in production, with the consequence that the capitalist system 
possesses more disposable loan capital than in the epoch of free compe 
tition. 

3) Because one of the unique features of the current world crisis is a 
lack of price increases during the period of expansion, it follows that 
the quantity of credit instruments, compared to the total volume of 
production, was relatively smaller than in the epoch of free competi 
tion. During the epoch of free competition inflation of commodity 
prices in the period of expansion inevitably caused the volume of credit 
in circulation to grow in a certain proportion not only to the growth of 
circulating values, but also to the overall price of the whole mass of 
commodities. With a curtailment of production, a glut in the commod 
ity market, and a chase after cash for making payments, the shock in the 
sphere of credit was much stronger. 
 

4) The world war caused an extraordinary increase of state indebt 
edness and consequently a growth of the number of fixed-interest secu 
rities. Thus there occurred a relative increase of the portion of loan 
capital which does not depend directly upon the course of the produc 
tion process for its interest payments, but instead receives payment in 
large part from state budgets. This circumstance must inevitably mod 
erate the credit crisis initially, insofar as the entire money market is 
concerned, but then the crisis will accelerate when the budgets of 
debtor countries reach the point of collapse. 

5) The center of the world crisis lies in the United States, a country 
with an enormous stock of gold. Here the banknotes in circulation arc 
well secured so that a decline in the circulation of checks means that the 
volume of circulating cash either corresponds to or only modestly 
exceeds the requirements of society. 

How was the crisis in the United States transformed into a world 
crisis, and why was it inevitable that such should occur? 

In theory the answer to this question is clear from what has been said 
already. If an economic expansion occurs in one part of the capitalist 
system, developing at the expense of another part, at one point or 

another this expansion must also evoke a recovery of economic activity 
in the other part of the capitalist system. The reverse is also true: when 
the sources of economic expansion have been exhausted in the leading 
countries, the crisis will then strike with greatest force precisely in 
these countries, where it begins, and will subsequently pull down the 
entire world economy. 

In fact, that is what has occurred. The economic expansion in the 
United States developed during the war at the expense of belligerent 
Europe and its lost foreign markets. The postwar industrial expansion 
in the United States consolidated the foreign trade positions that coun-
try had won during the war. Now this was accomplished in the face of 
European competition, including competition from countries with de-
clining currencies who therefore dumped their exports. However, the 
industrial expansion in the United States could not fail to draw the 
countries producing material and food items into expanded reproduc-
tion. An increase of production in these countries at the same time 
meant an increase of their exports; and increased exports meant in-
creased imports, primarily from the United States. These countries also 
increased both their imports from Europe and their exports to Europe. 
In other words, by drawing material-producing countries into more 
rapid expanded reproduction, the United States simultaneously expand-
ed the capacity of their markets for Europe. 

Meanwhile, United States trade with Europe likewise increased. 
The United States expanded its production demands and especially its 
consumer demands for European production. 

The aggregate result was that the United States and its economic 
periphery attracted Europe into the economic expansion, although this 
does not mean that in Europe there were no other stimuli for industrial 
recovery. The whole process can be seen in the following tables, 
showing the distribution of American exports and imports by individ-
ual countries [see pp. 150-151]. 

The tables reveal the picture with complete clarity. The table of 
United States imports shows that the greatest increase of imports into 
the country came from the northern part of North America, rising from 
337.6 million dollars in 1921 to 514.4 in 1929; from South America, 
rising in the same years from 295.6 million to 639.8; from Asia, rising 
from 617.9 to 1,280.3; and from Africa, rising from 40.4 million to 
108.6 million. 

Thus the greatest expansion of economic ties with the United 
States was experienced by countries who are the objects of American 

 



Exports (including Reexports) and General 
(in millions of dollars) 

North America South
Year northern southern America Europe Asia Oceania Africa
1911 274.5 182.6 108.9 1,308.3 105.1 46.3 23.6
1912 333.9 182.9 132.3 1,341.7 141.2 48.2 24.0
1913 420.4 197.0 146.1 1,479.1 140.4 53.7 29.1
1914 350.6 178.1 124.5 1,486.5 140.8 56.3 27.9
1915 306.1 171.0 99.3 1,971.4 139.2 53.0 28.5
1916 613.4 311.1 220.3 3,813.3 387.7 82.8 54.0
1917 839.3 422.4 311.9 4,061.7 469.4 77.4 51.4
1918 900.2 425.2 302.7 3,858.7 498.5 104.5 59.2
1919 750.0 545.8 441.7 5,187.7 771.7 125.6 97.9
1920 984.8 944.3 623.9 4,466.1 871.6 171.6 165.7
1921 600.4 529.1 273.3 2,363.9 532.6 112.8 72.8
1922 583.5 332.2 226.1 2,083.4 449.0 101.9 55.8
1923 660.5 425.7 269.3 2,093.4 511.5 146.4 60.7
1924 633.9 456.1 314.3 2,445.3 514.6 156.5 70.3
1925 658.6 479.7 402.6 2,603.8 486.6 189.5 89.1
1926 747.7 428.8 443.5 2,310.1 564.5 212.7 101.3
1927 845.3 407.7 438.2 2,313.8 599.6 193.7 107.1
1928 924.2 397.2 480.8 2,374.9 654.5 180.0 116.7
1929 961.5 433.6 539.3 2,340.8 643.2 192.0 130.5

I 

Source: [U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, Statistical Abstract of the United States 1930, 52nd number 
(Washington, D.C., U.S. Government Printing Office, 1930), p. 482.] 
Editor's note: Preobrazhensky gave no source for this table. Errors and omissions in the data have been corrected.—R.B.D. 

  

Imports of Merchandise Distributed By Continents (in 
millions of dollars) 

 North America South  
Year northern southern America Europe Asia Oceania Africa

1911 102.3 203.2 182.6 768.2 230.9 12.9 27.2
1912 110.1 223.9 215.1 819.6 248.7 13.2 22.6
1913 121.8 240.2 217.7 892.9 297.5 16.5 26.4
1914 162.0 265.4 222.7 895.6 305.1 24.0 19.1
1915 161.0 312.0 261.5 614.4 271.8 28.5 25.0
1916 240.2 418.3 427.6 633.3 550.9 59.5 61.9
1917 419.1 452.9 598.8 551.1 820.6 36.8 73.1
1918 457.7 517.0 610.9 318.1 939.3 102.7 85.5
1919 500.2 657.6 687.5 750.5 1,107.7 88.6 112.2
1920 614.6 1,048.0 761.0 1,227.8 1,396.7 80.0 150.3
1921 337.6 417.2 295.6 764.9 617.9 35.5 40.4
1922 366.5 455.9 358.8 991.2 826.9 48.5 64.9
1923 418.3 583.2 467.4 1,157.1 1,019.8 59.2 87.1
1924 :               402.0 593.1 466.1 1,096.1 930.7 48.9 73.0
1925 458.8 521.7 518.8 1,238.2 1,319.1 77.8 92.1
1926 485.5 526.1 568.0 1,285.9 1,400.7 68.4 96.4
1927 484.5 501.0 518.3 1,276.5 1,256.8 54.5 93.3
1928 ;      500.0 460.7 569.4 1,248.7 1,168.9 53.5 90.2
1929 514.4 467.2 639.8 1,332.6 1,280.3 56.6 108.6

g 

Source: U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, Statistical Abstract of the United States 1930, 52nd number 
(Washington, D.C., U.S. Government Printing Office, 1930), p. 483. Editor's note: Errors and omissions in the table have been 
corrected.—R.B.D. 
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economic expansion. Economic expansion of the United States meant 
increased demand for the products of these countries, or a growth of 
their market in the United States. 

As for United States trade with Europe, here too the tables indicate a 
certain growth, although much more slowly. Exports from the United 
States to Europe did not increase in value after 1921; and taking into 
account a certain decline of the price index, these exports even fell. On 
the other hand, exports from the European countries to the United 
States show a steady growth, even if it was not rapid. After 1921 
Europe's exports to the United States increased from 764.9 million in 
1921 to 1,332.6 million dollars in 1929. 

At the same time as the period of economic expansion was underway 
on the other side of the ocean, Europe's exports to the material-produc-
ing countries grew slowly but steadily. Canada, for example, developed 
its imports during the five years before the crisis as follows. 

German Imports and Exports (in 
millions of marks) 

Exports 
 

1913 11,655 10,982
1925 13,652 9,964
1926 11,220 11,101
1927 15,839 11,746
1928 15,679 13,228
1929 14,027 14,215

Source: Statistisches Jahrbuchfir das Deutsche Reich (ed. by Statistische Reichsamt), Vol. 
49, 1930 (Berlin: Verlag von Reimar Hobbing, 1930), p. 190. 

German Exports by Continents and Countries (in 
millions of marks) 

Value of Imports into Canada of Merchandise Entered for 
Consumption, from the British Empire and from Foreign Countries, 
in the five fiscal years ended March 31, 1925-1929 (in millions of 
dollars) 

Countries 
United States 509.8 608.6 687.0 718.9 868.0 
United Kingdom 151.0 163.7 163.9 186.4 194.0 
Europe 51.4 59.7 78.1 85.9 92.7 
Source: Canada, Dominion Bureau of Statistics, General Statistics Branch, The Canada Year 
Book 1930 (Ottawa: F. A. Acland, 1930), pp. 557-58. Editor's note: Errors in the table have 
been corrected.—R.B.D. 

The figures relating to Canadian imports are also characteristic for 
other countries of the same type on the other side of the ocean. These 
countries exported more to the United States and imported more from 
the United States than from any other country, although they simulta-
neously increased their economic ties with Europe. In this respect 
Germany's export distribution is indicative. 

 

Continents 1927 1928 1929
Europe 7,978.6 8,987.8 9,924.1
Africa 256.9 280.3 311.9
Asia 826.1 923.1 1,041.8
America 1,646.9 1,757.1 2,093.2

—including    
United States 776.2 795.9 991.1

Source: Statistisches Jahrbuchfir das Deutsche Reich, 1930, pp. 234-35.
Editor's note: Errors in 
the 

table have 
been 

corrected.—R.B.D.  

Figures showing the direction of exports from England and France 
reveal much the same picture. 

Once it began, the crisis was quickly echoed in United States foreign 
trade, which began to decline rapidly from month to month. 

The year 1930 gives the following export and import figures for the 
United States [p. 154]. 

A reduction of imports into the United States means a contraction of 
the market for sales both for countries on the periphery of the United 
States and for Europe. 

Year Imports

192919281927
1926 1925 
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Exports (including Reexports) and General 
Imports of Merchandise by Months (in 
millions of dollars) 
 

Months (1930) Exports Import: 
January 410.8 311.0 
February 348.9 281.7 
March 369.6 300.5 
April 331.7 307.8 
May 320.0 284.7 
June 294.7 250.3 
July 266.8 220.6 
August 297.8 218.4 
September 312.2 226.4 
October 326.9 247.4 
November 289.0 203.6 
December 274.9 208.6 
Source: [U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, 
Statistical Abstract of the United States 1931, 53rd number (Washington, D.C., U.S. 
Government Printing Office, 1931), p. 486. 
Editor's note: Preobrazhensky gave no source for this table, and the source he used has not 
been located. The data substituted here were published some months after his text was 
completed.—R.B.D. 

The entire picture, therefore, can be visualized this way. The center 
of expansion is the United States, which draws the material-producing 
countries along the path of recovery. This recovery carries over into 
Europe, which also begins to expand production, although at a much 
slower tempo. The change of conjuncture in the United States begins to 
occur by the moment of depression in 1927. On the other hand, the 
overproduction of material likewise makes itself felt before the begin-
ning of the crisis in the United States. But the finale of the entire 
postwar expansion, the recovery in heavy industry and especially ma-
chine building, overlaps the beginnings of depression and postpones 
the crisis in the material-producing countries. At the same time Eu-
rope, having been drawn into recovery, continues to increase produc-
tion right up to the crisis itself. The only exception is France, which we 
shall discuss separately. Comparative data for the conjuncture in the 
United States, Canada and the European countries can be seen in the 
following table, wherein the volume of production for 1928 is taken as 
100. 

 

On the other hand, the economic crisis in material-producing coun-
tries leads to a sharp curtailment of their exports and imports, including 
curtailed imports from Europe. The enormous curtailment of foreign 
trade on the part of the countries of South America, Australia, New 
Zealand, India, and so on, has been sufficiently documented in the 
economic literature and need not detain us here. We need only observe 
that in the majority of cases the abrupt and spasmodic reductions of 
trade in these countries only began to appear after the crisis took shape 
in the United States, a fact which demonstrates that these countries 
played a passive role in the crisis process. Despite the depressed condi-
tion of the most important types of industrial material, production was 
maintained in these countries at a high level, and their economic con-
juncture only fell sharply with the beginning of the crisis in the United 
States. The dynamic of raw material prices shows that although cotton, 
leather, and especially wool began to fall in price even before the 
beginning of the crisis in the United States, the general crisis as such 
only began in these countries following its outbreak in the United 
States. The greatest disruptions of material prices took place between 
September and December 1929, that is, after the stock-exchange panic 
in the United States. 

Production Indexes 
(1928 - 100) 

 

1930 1931 
Country 1929 1930 Sept. Oct. Nov. Dec. January 

France 109.4 110.2 107.9 107.1 106.3 105.5 104.7 
United States 107.2 87.4 82.0 78.4 76.6 73.9    
United   
Kingdom 106.0 97.9 94.2* — — 93.8? — 
Germany 101.8 84.4 78.4 77.1 75.6 73.3 70.9 
Canada 111.6 94.9 89.4 90.3 90.0 79.7 — 

Poland 99.8 82.2 84.4 85.0 82.0 79.0 73.9 
Sweden 
Source: [League of Nations, Monthly Bulletin of Statistics, Vol. XII (Geneva, February 1931), 
p. 55.] 
Third quarter. 
t Fourth quarter. 
Editor's note: The text gives a different and incorrect, source for this table. The data 
substituted here are similar to, but more complete than, the data given by Preobrazhensky and 

122.7

119.1

109.1

109.1 

115.5

114.5

102.7 



were probably published slightly later.—R.B.D. 

The table indicates that the crisis is developing more or 
less evenly in Ihe United States, Germany, and England. 
France is still only modestly affected by the crisis 
condition, although Ihe change of conjuncture 
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there too began as early as mid-1930. In order better to illuminate the 
position of the French economy, we shall refer to figures characterizing 
the volume of that country's industrial production, beginning with 
1925. 

witnessing a sharp curtailment of investment on the part of new capital. 
Investment has fallen dramatically within the country, while foreign 
investments are virtually unchanged by comparison with 1928. Show-
ing the scale of issues as a percentage of 1926, the following table gives 
an impression of the movement of investments within France. 

 

Indexes of Industrial Production in France 
(1913 = 100) 

French Issues 
(1926 = 100) 

  

Period: Metal-
Monthly average General working Metal- Extractive Textile
and monthly index industries lurgy industries industries

1913 100 100 100 100 100

1925 108 115 101 104 91
1926 126 132 113 114 97
1927 110 114 112 117 98
1928 127 138 125 117 99
1929 139 157 129 123 92
1930 140 157 125 123 85
1931 124 136 104 110 71

1930 monthly      
April 144 161 129 124 87
May 144 161 132 121 96
June 143 162 128 119 87
July 141 161 124 121 82
August 139 159 125 121 80
September 137 155 120 120 80
October 136 152 120 120 84
November 135 149 119 121 86
December 134 146 119 119 85
January (1931) 133 144 117 119 83

Source: Statistique Generate 
d

la France, 
A i

Statistique, Vol. 47 
(P i

, 1931), p. 60.
Editor's note: The source in Preobrazhensky's text could not be verified. Later and more
complete data 
have 

been substituted here.—R.B.D.    

As far as France's foreign trade is concerned, it is falling with 
respect both to exports and imports, with exports falling more quickly. 
The index of wholesale prices is continuing to fall, although the decline 
is slower than the world price index, whereas before the beginning of 
the crisis the French price index was below the world index, a factor 
guaranteeing favorable conditions for French exports.31 

Despite the enormous surplus of money capital in France, we are 

 

Index 
 

1930 (Jan.) 164
1930 (Dec.) 112
1931 (Jan.) 77
1931 (Feb.) 65

Editor's note: These are the data given in the text. Preobrazhensky gave no source for this table 
and the data could not be verified.—R.B.D. 

From the table cited above we see that if we take the general index of 
industrial production, the turn towards crisis began in France in July, 
even though the conjuncture in individual branches turns out to be quite 
different. The textile industry began to reduce production as early as 
1929. The whole of light industry, generally speaking, is now in a more 
depressed condition than heavy industry. In connection with the harvest 
failure on the one hand, and the catastrophic drop of world prices for 
agricultural products on the other, French agriculture likewise finds 
itself in a completely depressed condition, despite several measures of a 
protectionist character, taken by the government in order to defend 
agriculture against foreign imports. 

At the same time the metal-working industry shows an enormous 
growth and a high conjuncture right up to August 1930, when the 
decline sets in. 

This whole picture reminds us strikingly of the situation we saw in 
the United States before the crisis. In both countries light industry and 
agriculture display the signs of a declining conjuncture before the 
crisis, while a high level of activity is maintained in the metal-working 
industry, the main branch for manufacturing fixed capital, as well as in 
other heavy industrial branches, especially the metallurgical and coal 
industries. 

Another extremely characteristic  and   interesting 
phenomenon, 

Index

100 
139 
197 
154 

Year

1926 
1928 
1929 
1930

Year
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noted in the economic literature, is the fact that France is presently 
increasing its imports of certain metal products from abroad. If the 
process is developing in France in the same manner as it did in the 
United States at the beginning of the crisis, this phenomenon is quite 
understandable. Apparently France is completing the process of recon-
structing and expanding fixed capital, having no objection to importing 
discounted equipment from abroad for this purpose. If that is how 
matters really stand—and this position still requires further 
evidence-then the French economy, beginning perhaps in July of last 
year, finds itself in approximately the same conditions as the 
economy of the United States from June 1929 to the October 
stock-exchange crash. I do not mean to say that in France too there will 
occur something like the stock-exchange panic of October in the 
United States, still less that the fall of security prices, although more 
modest than in the United States, has already taken place during 1930. 
However, there is every reason to expect the imminent development of a 
crisis in French heavy industry, a crisis that will drag down as well the 
entire French economy and still further intensify the critical condition 
of the other European countries. At the present time it is not possible to 
predict whether this crisis will become as acute as the one in the 
United States. The one thing that is beyond doubt is that the exceptional 
position in which France now finds itself must quickly come to an end. 
France entered on the road of expansion later than the United States 
because up to 1927 it experienced a crisis in its monetary circulation, 
which seriously weakened the country in economic terms. But the 
preconditions giving rise to the industrial expansion in France, in 
general and on the whole, are of the same order as the preconditions 
and causes of the expansion in the United States. France not only 
availed itself of the purchasing power of its domestic market and the 
market of its colonies, it also developed at the expense of defeated 
Germany and Austria. In this sense its industrial expansion, to a certain 
degree, was connected with the outcome of the war. Every cycle of 
industrial expansion requires a certain period of time. And now the 
one-sided development of France, representing an exception in 
Europe, is coming to an end. The economic literature has already 
remarked upon the beginning of a depressed condition in light machine 
building. Furthest of all from the crisis, only heavy industry was 
developing more or less freely. But apparently it too is going through 
the final months before a crisis. From an island washed by the waves of 
world crisis, France might be converted just as much into its European 
source as Germany. One need hardly demonstrate that this 

crisis will not only dramatically intensify the crisis position in Europe, 
but will also have an influence upon the entire world economy. 

10.  Prospects 

There is currently no question of more vital importance than a progno-
sis of the world economic conjuncture for the near future. With the 
utmost attention the economic organs of all countries are following the 
stock-exchange bulletins and looking through a telescope at every price 
increase on the commodity exchange, hoping to divine the first signs of 
recovery. Up until this time, however, all of the many predictions of a 
turn in the conjuncture have turned out to be false. A slight recovery on 
the New York exchange, involving one type of commodity or another, 
is quickly registered by all commentators as an important symptom of 
change in the conjuncture. Then they swallow the pill when their 
prognosis fails, only in order to make the same prognosis again at some 
other bend of the curve. To search for a prognosis in the exchange 
bulletins is about the same as trying to guess the meaning of a mural by 
scrutinizing one centimeter of area at a time under a microscope. 

Only by standing back from the present-day conjuncture and equip-
ping oneself with a theoretical understanding of the economic cycle 
under imperialism; only by understanding both the general and the 
specific causes of the current world crisis as a crisis of the entire 
system; only in these ways is it possible to begin constructing a progno-
sis—the most dangerous of all tasks for authors and the most delicate 
part of a scientific investigation. 

Today the difficulties of a prognosis are exceptionally great because 
the current cyclical crisis of capitalism is occurring within the context 
of another, more general crisis—the terminal crisis of the entire capital-
ist system, as such—which projects the strongest influence back upon 
the economic crisis proper. Just as it is impossible to study the current 
economic crisis merely as a pure economic process, so it is impossible 
to give a purely economic prognosis without taking into account the 
entire capitalist system and its condition as a whole. But to take the 
system as a whole means to give a general prognosis, not one that is 
exclusively economic. 
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Insofar as the epoch in which we live is one of social revolution, an 
epoch of a deeply transitional character that disrupts the laws of the 
"normal" course of events in capitalist society, no prognosis is possi-
ble by taking the established repetition of events and modifying it to 
include the various deviations resulting from accumulated changes at 
the given historical stage. What is now occurring is precisely the 
breaking up of established regularities; the specific laws of the transi-
tional period are now entering upon the scene, meaning the laws of the 
capitalist system's disintegration and its forceful liquidation under the 
blows of proletarian insurrections and wars. Never was the situation so 
complex, so confused, so difficult for giving a prognosis. One must 
deal with a whole series of tendencies and countertendencies in com-
pletely unexpected and unprecedented combinations never before seen 
in the past. That is why a general political prognosis is so difficult in 
such an epoch, why it must reckon in months and years rather than in 
decades. And that is also why a general economic prognosis is so 
difficult, why it is particularly difficult—and from the viewpoint of 
investigative methodology wrong and even harmful—to separate eco-
nomics from politics, and economic relations and processes from 
social-political relations and processes. 

Capitalism is in the stage of destruction, and all its social relations 
are being shaken up by the world economic crisis. In each element of 
this economic crisis are elements of the general crisis of capitalism, 
elements of the long "cycle" running from the system's acute decay 
and rotting to its liquidation. 

In the epoch of free competition the system most often found a way 
out of a capitalist crisis by turning to the renewal of fixed capital on the 
part of light industry. 

If this factor is missing and no allowance is made for such exceptional 
circumstances as a revolution in technology—or in the case of a 
national economy, the opening of significant new markets and receipt 
of orders from abroad—then there remains only one possibility of 
finding a solution to the crisis; that is, the depletion of inventories in the 
case of consumer articles32 and curtailment of production of means of 
production below the level of demand, particularly the curtailment of 
production of fixed capital below its annual rate of amortization 
throughout the entire economy. 

These are the natural limits to the decline of production and conse-
quently the threshold beyond which recovery might begin—provided 
the system is not liquidated. Otherwise recovery might begin in those 

parts of the system not yet liquidated by proletarian revolutions. 
There is a possibility of recovery beginning because the quest for 

profit, although it provides less stimulus under imperialism for expand-
ing production and fewer results in the area of utilizing new productive 
forces, nevertheless does continue to operate, albeit with considerably 
less effect. 

Turning to the world economy, above all the United States, the 
breeding ground of the crisis, we see that here the expansion and 
renewal of fixed capital already occurred in the final stage of the 
expansion. As a result of change in the character of the cycle, 
monopolism loses the mechanism for overcoming a crisis which existed 
in the epoch of free competition. This proposition also applies to the 
present crisis, and United States capitalism cannot count upon rinding a 
way out of the crisis in this direction. Similarly there has not occurred 
any kind of technological revolution, which could lead to moral wear of 
a significant mass of capital and therefore to large orders for new fixed 
capital. There is also no hope of expanding foreign markets in new 
territories. We must expect, therefore, that United States capitalism 
will endure a grave and prolonged contraction of the production appa-
ratus until it reaches the limit we mentioned above. Branches in De-
partment II must contract sufficiently to adjust to the new proportions 
of consumption and to absorb the inventories already in existence. The 
branches manufacturing fixed capital might contract as far as the level 
of annual amortization for fixed capital. 

The question that arises is the following: what degree of physical 
contraction of production is required from the economy of the United 
States? How far must contraction of the production apparatus proceed 
in order to reach the limit imposed by the crisis and to run down 
commodity inventories left over from the period of expansion? 

No question is more difficult to answer than this one, both in view of 
the inadequacy of much of the statistical data and because of the inter-
vention of a variety of secondary factors, all pulling in different direc-
tions. Looking at the prospects in general terms, however, one can set 
forth the following hypothesis. The volume of production in the United 
States must contract, at the very least, to the level existing before the 
recent expansion, or approximately to the level of 1922-1923. At that 
point there must occur a further contraction of a conjunctural character, 
whose purpose is to run down excessive commodity inventories. Look-
ing at the index of industrial production for the United States over the 
past decade, and comparing it to the monthly production data for 1930, 
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we see that the fundamental contraction of production was virtually 
complete by the end of the second half of 1930 and that December gives 
a level of production lower than any for the past nine years. It is 
reasonable to think that at the present moment the economy of the 
United States is undergoing the supplementary contraction needed to 
absorb redundant commodity inventories. It is therefore unlikely that 
production in the United States will fall significantly below its present 
level. An improvement of the conjuncture cannot be expected this year, 
however, for 1931 and 1932 will be the years of supplementary contrac-
tion. That does not mean individual branches will not experience a 
certain temporary recovery; it does mean such a recovery will not alter 
the conjuncture as a whole. By all indications the most interesting year, 
from the viewpoint of overcoming the crisis, will be 1932. It is precisely 
next year, in 1932, and even more so in 1933, that the question must be 
fully clarified as to whether the capitalist system has in fact lost the 
mechanism for overcoming a crisis which was characteristic of the 
epoch of free competition, and whether it possesses any additional 
reserves whatever in this respect. 

With respect to this question the following observations should be 
made. We have seen that during the epoch of free competition the 
transition from crisis to depression occurred as a result of the process 
of reequipping, which began in the strongest and most viable enter-
prises. Given the present state of the economic conjuncture in the 
United States, there is no economic basis for such large orders of fixed 
capital. Insofar as the economy of the United States is compelled to 
adjust to reduced prices on the world market, however, it will also be 
required to undertake a number of measures intended to reduce costs of 
production. At the moment it is difficult to say just what this postcrisis 
rationalization will include. Above all it will entail great pressure on 
the working class and reduction of the wage level, which is already 
occurring in a wide context. Second, one must expect liquidation of a 
large number of medium enterprises—either those functioning outside 
of trustified associations or even those that have operated within the 
trusts. In the third place, United States industry will apparently empha-
size even more standardization and mass production, these being the 
methods of cost reduction that thus far have placed American industry 
in exceptionally favorable circumstances by comparison with Europe-
an, and particularly English industry. Fourth, and finally, the possibil 
ity cannot be ruled out that this adjustment to reduced prices will also 
lead in some cases to a certain renovation of equipment in those 

branches and enterprises where this process was not completed in the 
period of supplementary industrial expansion, or in cases where it was 
not immediately necessary at a time when the price index exceeded the 
prewar level by as much as 40-50%. 

Finally, mention must be made here of one other rather essential 
reserve which might be used by United States industry, and that is the 
possibility of taking a number of markets from Europe, principally 
from England. At the present time the price level in England is causing 
a number of branches of English industry to be noncompetitive in the 
world market. Because England is already incapable of undertaking 
widespread industrial rationalization, the recent reduction of the world 
price index might clear a path for the United states into several markets 
which previously absorbed English production. At the present moment 
France too finds itself in analogous circumstances: measured in gold its 
price index is above the world level, whereas only recently, especially 
during the period of inflation in 1926, it was significantly below the 
world index. The longer the moment of crisis and a general rupture of 
the conjuncture is delayed in France, the more will France lose its 
foreign markets to those of its competitors who are able to adjust to the 
new, lower level of world prices. The very sharp contraction of French 
exports during recent months is due to two causes. On the one hand it is 
caused by the crisis and its general contraction of imports on the part of 
purchasing countries, who are generally reducing the volume of their 
foreign trade. But on the other hand the contraction has a further cause, 
one posing a much greater danger to French capitalism—namely, the 
loss of some French markets to other countries. French capitalism is 
beginning to lose markets even within France itself. This phenomenon 
can be seen in the fact that French exports are being curtailed much 
more rapidly than imports, while in the case of several commodities 
France is increasing its imports of cheaper German production. 

The result of all these processes is that countries who are able to 
adjust to the lower price level will find themselves in a better position 
by comparison with countries such as England, which is experiencing 
rapid decline. The United States enjoys every prospect of preserving its 
superiority and leading economic role in the entire world economy, 
even though its general level of production will decline substantially 
and the process of transition from crisis to depression will be unusually 
slow, long, and agonizing. 

In our economic literature it has frequently been pointed out that the 
present crisis will end in an unusually long depression, with no 
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prospect of a speedy new expansion. Basically this prognosis is quite 
correct, and it seems to me that in the present work I have introduced 
several new arguments to show why that is so. 

On the territory of Europe, as we observed earlier, we have in France 
a country that has enormous weight in the European economy and has 
yet to enter into a period of real crisis. If one speaks in terms of a 
stock-exchange crisis, during 1930 France twice experienced a fall of 
security values, although the extent of the fall was far from 
proportional to the American case. The depressed condition of the 
French economy is indicated by a number of factors: by the volume of 
industrial production, especially in light industry but also in heavy 
industry, which entered the depression later; by the level of activity in 
agriculture; by reduced shipments on the railroads; and by the 
continuing decline of the wholesale price index along with several 
other indicators. Until now, however, the inevitable has not occurred: 
the condition of depression has not become one of crisis. The crash has 
occurred already in several French colonies, but within France the 
process is similar (<> what occurred in the United States. There is 
every reason to think thai the high conjuncture, which was maintained 
in heavy industry and particularly in machine building, has delayed 
the onset of a genenil crisis. Perhaps it will not occur in accordance 
with the same schedule as in the United States, but during the coming 
months, and in any case within a year, a crisis must inevitably break 
out in these leading branches of the national economy. Then the 
whole of Europe will experience a new intensification and deepening 
of the crisis, this time under the blows of a crisis in France rather 
than in America. It i enough to consider the figures for French trade 
with Europe—which remains substantial despite the great capacity of 
the French domest Lfl market—in order to see that the approaching 
crisis in France will seriously damage several European countries and 
cause further deterioration of their economic conjuncture. 

Bourgeois economists in Europe are expressing the view that only 
the United States can lead the world economy out of crisis. In the 
foregoing analysis we have seen that the United States really was in I 
position to drag postwar Europe onto the path toward a certain recov-
ery, just as it was also in a position to knock it backward into u 
condition of crisis. After that experience it appears natural that only the 
same United States is able to bring about a reversal of the world 
economic conjuncture, once its own economy enters the path of recov 
ery. But all such hopes all ill-founded in this respect: if the United 

States developed thus far at the expense of another part of the capitalist 
entity, it follows that it will similarly emerge from the crisis at the 
expense of the rest of capitalism. Although this process might assume 
diverse forms, it is just as completely inevitable as its final result; 
namely, accelerated decay of capitalism in several countries that cannot 
compete with the United States in rationalizing production and will 
emerge from the crisis with an even smaller quota of world trade. 

In the case of Europe one cannot rule out the possibility that as a 
result of the delayed crisis in France and the higher prices for French 
production, Germany might derive considerable advantage from the 
curtailment of French foreign trade. To this consideration one must add 
the fact that Germany has every possibility of satisfying an even higher 
percentage of Soviet demand on the world market. 

Economic prognoses are difficult to make unless they are at the same 
time coordinated with political prognoses. If we are to some extent 
making separate economic prognoses, we do so mainly in the interest of 
simplifying the exposition and because an economic prognosis, however 
provisional and incomplete, is easier to provide than a general social 
prognosis. In reality it is difficult to imagine that the present crisis will 
not have the same profound political consequences as are already 
breaking out in the economic realm and will continue to break out with 
terrifying force tomorrow, bringing with them the greatest devastation. 
In the first place we have in mind here the economic battles of the 
working class to preserve its former living standard; and in the second 
place we must consider the possible onset of a directly revolutionary 
situation in those countries where capitalism's position is most hope-
less. 

If we consider the figures pertaining to the level of English 
produc-tion after the war, it will be clear to all just how deep is the 
slump of the overall curve. Nevertheless, a slow but real expansion 
comes in the year 1926. One of the unique characteristics of England's 
position is the fact that here the economic crisis will lead above all 
else to enormous intensification of the social struggle. The reduction of 
wholesale prices is not being accompanied either by a proportional 
reduction or even by any significant reduction at all of retail prices, 
whereas a reduction of their selling prices is directly reflected in the 
balance sheets of enterprises and forces them to absorb colossal 
losses. The first reaction of capital, therefore, is an effort to reduce 
wages. A reduction of coal prices drives the coal industrialists to 
reduce further the already low wages of the miners. Although the 
recent strike in this branch was 
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settled by way of compromise, the problem remains to be solved and 
the possibility of a general strike by the miners hangs as a constant 
threat over England. Falling profitability on England's railroads pro-
voked the entrepreneurs into lowering the wage fund of the railroad 
workers by several million pounds—and the railroad workers number 
more than half a million men in their ranks. In the textile industry the 
situation is just as tense: a stubborn and victorious strike has already 
been launched by weavers in the woolen industry; and things are just as 
strained in the machine-building and chemical industries. In the event 
of a new 1926 the English economy will be hurled downwards from its 
present level, which in turn is already substantially below even the 
crisis year of 1924.33 

But enormous social clashes are more inevitable in Germany than 
anywhere else, for here the enormous army of unemployed and dis-
carded workers is ever increasing and must reach 4-8 million during 
the winter of 1931. The general state of affairs is such as to create a 
directly revolutionary situation at any moment, bringing with it the 
possibility of snapping this link of the capitalist chain. 

If the crisis breaks out in France, if there appear millions of unem-
ployed and the entrepreneurs begin an assault upon the current wage 
level, then there too one can anticipate enormous shocks whose initial 
consequence will be to effect a further reduction of industrial produc-
tion. 

Enormous defensive mass strikes are also possible in the United 
States, although here wages are easier to lower than in Europe because 
they were once the highest in the world. 

The grandiose conflicts that are now impending must shake up the 
capitalist system even further at a time when the system has already 
been seriously impaired under the pressure of the general crisis. The 
universal economic crisis of monopolism threatens to become a (gener-
al) crisis of the entire capitalist system. As in 1917 the capitalist chain 
will be broken at the link that turns out to be weakest and where the 
subjective forces of proletarian revolution are most mature and orga-
nized. 

Speaking of the prognosis for the world economy, one must not 
forget the role played therein by the Soviet Union. As exporters we aro 
suffering severely from the world crisis. And because of the thousand 
obstacles placed in our way by the capitalist countries in the matter o( 
granting credits, etc., we are gaining much less as importers than we 
lose as exporters. For us a curtailment of exports means curtailed 

imports. We can only cover the passivity of our trade balance either by 
exporting the gold we produce or by receiving long-term credits. As 
exporters we cannot count upon any quick or significant change of the 
conjuncture: a rapid industrial recovery in the entire world economy 
can be generally ruled out, and the same is true of any increase of 
demand or of prices for the objects we export. Our share of world trade 
is too small to permit us to exercise any influence upon the capitalist 
system from this direction. But we do influence it in another respect. 
Our economic system provides a model of what the socialist organiza-
tion of labor can achieve. During these years of most severe economic 
crisis, overproduction, and unemployment in the capitalist world, we 
are registering exceptionally rapid tempos of development and experi-
encing acute shortages of both means of production and labor power. 
We are undermining the capitalist system by the very fact of our exis-
tence and our development. To use the well-known expression of Marx, 
we are showing the capitalist countries ' 'a picture of their own future.'' 

The current world crisis has already lasted more than two years. If 
we take a glance at previous crises of the capitalist system, we shall see 
that on average the condition of crisis rarely lasted more than one and a 
half years. This comparison of the current crisis with its predecessors is 
interesting in several respects. But in this connection we must empha-
size that attempts must not be made to go too far in our prognoses by 
way of analogies with the past, for two very different processes are 
being compared. On the basis of an analogy with the past, and particu-
larly through a comparison with the crisis of 1907, which also began on 
the territory of the United States, we would have to expect an improve-
ment of the conjuncture approximately a year after the turn in the 
direction of crisis. After two years we would expect a new industrial 
expansion to be in full swing. Taking the turning point of the conjunc-
ture to be the month of July 1929, it turns out that the present crisis is 
already more than a year longer than that of 1907-1908. And that is not 
to mention the fact that we not only have no signs of serious improve-
ment, but instead symptoms of further deterioration. To these we must 
also add the deterioration which might be caused by the impending 
crisis in France. All the available data suggest that the coming years, 
and in any case the next 2-3 years, will be ones of intensifying crisis, or 
in the very best of cases years of deep depression. 

Among other prognoses enormous significance must be given to the 
question of what influence this circumstance will have upon the ap-
proach of a new world war. At the present time the leading circles of all 
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the capitalist countries, and all the capitalists in general, live in the 
hope of an early reversal of the conjuncture. From past experience they 
know that crises repeat themselves periodically and that a crisis is 
followed by a recovery. Although the present world crisis did not lead 
to war at its very outset, we still have no guarantee against the possibil-
ity of war in its next stage of development, a war which will be directed 
primarily against the USSR. Just now the capitalist circles are expect-
ing a new expansion which will provide them with a way out of the 
presently intolerable state of affairs. But our prognosis suggests that all 
of these capitalist hopes are nothing more than the self-consolation of 
bankrupts. There will be no expansion in the near future. And insofar 
as there will be no such expansion, there is every reason to fear that the 
capitalist classes of the different countries of the world, driven along 
with their system into a protracted economic impasse, will look to 
military adventures for escape. There are considerable grounds for 
thinking, therefore, that after one or two years, depending upon how 
long the present conditions of crisis last, the danger of a new world war 
will be considerably greater than it is now—especially a war against the 
USSR. The slogan might eventually prevail in capitalist circles: ' 'better 
a critical ending than an endless crisis." 

PART    SIX 

11.  The Social Foundations 
of Fascism 

The course of events in Germany, which is threatened with a fascist 
dictatorship, raises with particular immediacy the question of a correct 
theoretical analysis of the roots of fascism. This question must be 
addressed in all its aspects. A theoretically correct interpretation of the 
roots of fascism, making use of a number of new facts, is urgently 
necessary for our political practice, that is, for arriving at correct 
prognoses of our political struggle and for drawing the corresponding 
tactical conclusions. 

When fascism first appeared on the historical scene it seemed to 
many to be one of the forms of capital's self-defense against the devel-
oping proletarian revolution. The historical course of events over the 
past half decade has demonstrated, however, that such a viewpoint is 
incorrect: it looked upon fascism as a much more superficial and 
transitory phenomenon in bourgeois society than has proven to be the 
case. Today there is every reason to suggest that fascism is not simply 
one of the forms of mobilizing bourgeois forces in the struggle against 
the proletariat, but rather a universal tendency of the capitalist system 
to replace the bourgeois-democratic form of state, whose development 
was completed at the end of the nineteenth century, with a fascist form 
of state. Our task will be twofold: to demonstrate that fascism is the 
form of the bourgeois state in the period of monopolistic capitalism, the 
final stage of capitalism's existence; and to show how the fascist form 
of state inevitably cuts a path for itself once development of the produc-
tive forces in bourgeois society comes to a halt. 

First let us say a few words concerning the social character of 
bourgeois democracy. Bourgeois democracy is the form of state that 
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exists when the capitalist class is able to dominate the working class 
while still permitting universal suffrage in elections to parliament, 
relative freedom of the press and association, freedom to form unions, 
and even considerable freedom to strike. As a general rule such a 
political system is established in the epoch of classical capitalism, 
which includes free competition, rapid technological progress, and 
relatively great elasticity on the part of the economic system in terms of 
its ability to pass from one cycle of expanded reproduction to another. 
In the immediate aftermath of the bourgeois revolution the bourgeoisie 
finds it is still too weak to allow a democratic regime. In its struggle 
with the proletariat and the declining petite bourgeoisie, given the 
existing level of development on the part of the productive forces, the 
bourgeois class still requires assistance from surviving elements of 
feudalism in the form of a constitutional monarchy, with its 
military-political organization. More generally, the bourgeoisie 
requires assistance in the form of a class alliance with the 
bureaucracy and the landlords against the proletarians of town and 
country. This period holds a certain interest for us today precisely 
because it was one in which the bourgeoisie, relying upon its own 
economic forces, was unable to acquire dominance over labor and was 
obliged to enhance its strength to some extent through compromising 
with classes representing another system of exploitation. It needed a 
system of elections based upon property qualifications and frequently 
depended upon the naked force of state power in its economic struggle 
against the proletariat. In general and on the whole all of these facts 
demonstrated the weakness of the bourgeoisie, which had yet to succeed 
in subordinating the whole of society to the bourgeois system of 
domination. 

During the period of capitalism's flowering, on the other hand, the 
period of free competition and rapid technological progress, the eco-
nomic might of the bourgeoisie so increased, all the social relations 
were so restructured in a bourgeois pattern, and the market system of 
regulating economic processes became so forceful, that the capitalist 
class was able to assure itself the necessary level of exploitation and 
capitalist labor discipline without resorting to constant state interven-
tion in the production process for the defense of capital, the sole 
exception being periods of particularly acute class struggle. Although 
the bourgeoisie granted juridical recognition of the right to strike, this 
right was never fully realized in practice and essentially represented 
formal recognition of the preponderance of bourgeois forces over the 
proletariat in the economic struggle. For the capitalist class it was 

enough to have ownership of the means of production, protected by the 
bourgeois state. Private ownership, the lash of hunger (which drove the 
worker into the factory and kept him at his post), the industrial reserve 
army, and the whole system of freely purchasing and selling labor 
power—all of these factors together were enough to guarantee the 
bourgeoisie the necessary volume of surplus value. When the working 
class put on pressure in the economic struggle, the capitalists possessed 
sufficient reserves not only to exert economic pressure upon the prole-
tariat, but also to grant concessions: uninterrupted technological 
progress and an expanding market led to a continuous increase of 
relative surplus value. Moreover, exploitation of the colonies provided 
capital with additional resources for raising wages without damaging 
the tempo of accumulation. The theory and practice of Manchesterism 
represented, in general terms, a program of struggle against the feudal 
remnants in society and a system of social policy on the part of 
the victorious bourgeoisie. At the same time it was a product of bour-
geois self-confidence and expressed arrogant awareness of bourgeois 
strength and proletarian weakness in the economic and political strug-
gle. 

As far as the political realm is concerned, although the bourgeoisie 
implemented democratization of the state system under pressure from 
the proletarian and petit-bourgeois popular masses, and not on its own 
initiative, nevertheless its flexibility in this regard was likewise more 
an indication of strength than of weakness. The bourgeoisie was so 
strong economically and socially that it was able to resort to democrati-
zation without risking anything essential in terms either of economics 
or of politics. The classical works of Lenin on the subject of bourgeois 
and proletarian democracy brilliantly disclose this entire mechanism of 
bourgeois domination over hired labor through the state system of 
bourgeois democracy. 

In general terms one could give the following brief formulation of 
this period: the period of bourgeois democracy in politics was the 
counterpart of the period of classical capitalism, free competition, and 
extensive operation of the law of value in the economy. Bourgeois 
democracy could only exist insofar as the level of exploitation neces-
sary to capital was guaranteed, despite the relative freedom of econom-
ic struggle permitted by this form of state. 

When we come to an analysis of the social form of fascism it is 
absolutely imperative to bear in mind everything that we have just said. 
If fascism really is not a transitory phenomenon, but a new form of 
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bourgeois state, then in order to understand its nature we must pene-
trate beyond the surface of political facts and relations to the very 
foundations of the production relations of capitalism. A new form of 
bourgeois state cannot arise and replace the old form, which has behind 
it a considerable history, unless such a change is demanded by altered 
relations in the basic social nexus of capitalism—that is, in the sphere of 
capital's dominion over labor in the process of production and distribu-
tion. 

From a transitory phenomenon fascism is being converted into a 
new form of state, and this is happening precisely at a time when capital 
is unable to dominate labor and guarantee the level of exploitation it 
requires by relying upon the former methods of classical capitalism and 
those of the first stage of imperialism. These old, "classical" methods 
of capital's domination over labor have proven to be inadequate be-
cause monopolistic capitalism, in the period when the entire bourgeois 
system is declining and decaying, encounters completely new obstacles 
in the way of expanded reproduction. Exerting pressure upon the entire 
structure of capital as it takes shape in the period of developed 
monopolism, these obstacles turn out to be insurmountable for the 
capitalist system. They can only be temporarily pushed aside by em-
ploying completely extraordinary pressure against the working class. 
This pressure has one purpose: it must raise the norms of exploitation 
imposed upon the proletariat and lower its standard of living. Living 
standards must fall not only in relative terms, but also below the 
absolute level achieved to date, and for this purpose it is first of all 
necessary to crush all organized forces of proletarian resistance. 

Without dwelling upon the matter, I wish only to repeat and com-
ment upon the most essential facts concerning the obstacles to expand-
ed capitalist reproduction. The productive forces of capitalism have 
reached such a level of development, and the concentration of produc-
tion has advanced so far, that any further development of the productive 
forces encounters an insurmountable barrier in the monopolistic struc-
ture. During the epoch of free competition the capitalist system was far 
more elastic. Under the pressure of free competition capitalist enter-
prises were obliged to reduce prices in case of a sales crisis and thereby 
to guarantee the possibility of overcoming the crisis with the least 
curtailment of the production apparatus. In cases of profound crisis the 
lower prices smothered backward enterprises, but the strongest intro-
duced new technological equipment and through this renovation of 
fixed capital prepared the preconditions for a solution to the crisis and 
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the beginning of a new expansion. Governed by the very same pursuit 
of profit, monopolistic enterprises in the period of imperialism follow 
the path of least resistance. They respond to a sales crisis not by 
lowering prices, but by curtailing production. The consequence is that 
the monopolistic form of organizing production blocks development of 
society's productive forces and creates exceptional new difficulties for 
the process of expanded reproduction. The uneven development of 
capitalism both on the scale of the world economy and within individual 
countries, or between the "thriving" branches of production and those 
that are "decaying and old," becomes acute. And the prolonged exis-
tence of monopolies creates such an accumulation of obstacles to ex-
panded reproduction that any opening of the sluice-gates of the produc-
tive forces requires new methods of concentrating and distributing 
accumulated capital, both within national economies and over the 
world economy as a whole—methods that are utterly unknown to cap-
italism and completely incompatible with it. The very pattern of cap-
italist organization of the enterprise, as the basic economic cell of the 
system, has outlived its time—just as the existing system of distributing 
new accumulation by way of the capital market has become antiquated. 
Because it is not subordinated to the task of producing for the sake of 
consumption, this archaic method of distributing new investments re-
presents a second factor causing the productive forces of the entire 
world to crash into the whole structure and operational mechanism of 
the capitalist system. 

The carrying capacity of the capitalist system is so small with respect 
to the productive forces, and the need to push these through the Darda-
nelles of the average norm of profit and the other structural barriers— 
which capitalist monopolism has raised to the third power—has become 
so acute, that such a state of affairs leads throughout the world economy 
to a systematically growing, organic, and absolute immobilization of 
an ever-increasing portion of both capital and labor power; that is to 
say, to an increase of fixed capital which is not utilized, to idle re-
sources of material, and to absolute unemployment. The capitalistic 
economic structure, the monopolistic form of labor organization, and 
the system of exchange—all of these have become child's clothing worn 
by an adult. The adult body is artificially squeezed into this costume, 
which can only be torn apart and retailored in socialist fashion by the 
proletarian revolution, as was done in the USSR. To the extent that the 
proletarian revolution is forestalled, capitalism either reduces its body 
size through the bloody surgical operations of imperialist war—as it did 
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in 1914-1919 and as it threatens to do again in a new war— or else, in a 
period of "peace" and merciless competitive struggles for their 
"quota" of world trade, the capitalist countries begin to rely upon the 
most primitive of all methods for reducing costs—reduction of the 
share of the wage fund in society's income. Capitalism does this in its 
period of decay, when the narrow carrying capacity for expanded re-
production, resulting from the entire structure of monopolistic capital-
ism, makes it impossible to achieve complete utilization of all the 
means of production and all of society's labor power. Utilization of all 
the available productive forces could provide capitalism with ten times 
more surplus value than it is in a position to extort by lowering the 
existing wage level and employing a reduced volume of labor power. 
Such a utilization of the available productive forces conflicts with the 
pursuit of immediate profit. It would involve enormous capital invest-
ments in such backward branches, for example, as the English coal 
industry, together with the most rapid possible industrialization of the 
colonies and abandonment of the system of maintaining high prices in a 
period of crisis—in other words, abandonment of everything resulting 
from the entrepreneurial spirit and the existing basic regulator in the 
allocation of new capital. 

But if this road is closed to contemporary capitalism, with its curtail-
ment of free competition and its distorted operation of the law of value 
as the regulator of production; and if the mechanism of contemporary 
capitalism cannot cope with the powerful productive forces it has itself 
created, then it is with all the more persistence that it strains to follow 
the path of least resistance and to compensate for its weakened econom-
ic power, on a narrowed basis of social production, by doubling its 
apparatus of political power and its political pressure on the proletar-
iat. This course of action becomes all the more possible from an 
organizational-political viewpoint because monopolistic capitalism 
brings extraordinary reinforcement of the tie that binds the trusts and 
other capitalist organizations to the bourgeois state; it concentrates the 
instruments of economic, political, and cultural pressure upon the 
proletariat and the whole of society in the hands of a small group of 
exploiters at the summit, who in turn subordinate to themselves the 
bureaucracy of the reformist trade unions along with the so-called 
socialist parties. 

This process, which began to appear with the development of 
capitalism's monopolistic tendencies, was unusually reinforced after 
the war and reached its finished form in fascization of the state appara- 

tus and fascization of the trade unions. The trade unions were converted 
from instruments of proletarian economic struggle, or at least instru-
ments for the organized sale of labor power on the labor market, into 
organs for the direct suppression of proletarian resistance and function-
ing organs of capital, their immediate purpose becoming one of raising 
the rate of exploitation. Manchesterism in the area of economic rela-
tions between labor and capital, and bourgeois democracy in the sphere 
of politics—these two phenomena disappear simultaneously. They do 
so precisely because present-day monopolistic capitalism is the capital-
ism of decline and decay, the capitalism of a growing immobilization of 
the means of production, which can no longer dominate labor and raise 
the norm of exploitation without resorting to a doubly reinforced state 
apparatus of repression and multiplication of the means of exerting 
noneconomic pressure on the working class. The number of workers 
employed in production is declining. The unproductive consumption of 
the bourgeois system is growing. Pressure upon those workers who 
remain employed in production becomes all the more necessary for 
capital in order to adjust the norm of their exploitation to the needs of 
the capitalist system of distribution. In this respect one can both assert 
and prove, drawing upon a wealth of material over recent years from 
several capitalist countries, that the tendency towards fascization of the 
state apparatus and replacement of bourgeois democracy with fascist 
dictatorship—or the tendency for democracy to degenerate into fas-
cism—is a universal tendency of monopolistic capitalism in our day. 
The deep roots of this tendency are found not so much in the 
organizational-political influence of monopolistic capitalism upon con-
temporary society, as in the blocked development of the productive 
forces and curtailed capacity for expanded reproduction, which results 
from the economic structure of monopolistic capitalism. Even though 
the state system of monopolistic capitalism and its entire apparatus of 
organizational-political and cultural pressure upon society have the 
obvious effect of accelerating this process, the basic cause lies precise-
ly in economics. In any other case it would be difficult to explain why 
fascism did not triumph as soon as the epoch of completely free compe-
tition came to an end. 

But this common tendency of contemporary capitalism, toward a 
fascist form of state and fascist methods of dominating labor, forces its 
way along different paths and with differing degrees of strength in 
individual capitalist countries. The whole process develops most rapid-
ly and decisively in those countries where the big bourgeoisie, for 
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economic reasons already mentioned, is compelled sooner than else-
where to increase its pressure upon the proletariat using the concentrat-
ed might of its entire political apparatus of oppression. More gradual 
fascist tendencies are emerging in those capitalist countries who find 
themselves in a stage of greater "prosperity" and possess some form of 
supplementary reserves, enabling them to continue maneuvering for a 
certain time without resorting to scrapping the old form of state. 

Beginning with these general propositions we are not only able to 
explain a great number of facts pertaining to fascism in individual 
countries, but we can also provide certain essential prognoses. 

The main capitalist countries of the world can be divided into three 
groups in terms of the strength and maturity of tendencies towards 
fascization: 1) countries where a fascist regime is already established, 
such as Italy; 2) countries which are traveling the road of fascization 
but where the process has yet to be completed, such as Germany; 3) and 
finally, countries where the elements of fascism are maturing but still 
have not come sufficiently to light. Philistine public opinion considers 
these countries to be "pillars" of democracy, safe from fascism. If one 
goes beyond the main capitalist countries and looks further, another 
group of countries would also have to be included, whose regime is a 
surrogate fascist regime, and then there are also countries of what 
might be called pseudo-fascism. 

Italy belongs to the first group of countries. Regardless of how 
fascism came to power here—and that is a very important, although 
highly specialized question—it survived and grew in strength mainly 
because Italian heavy industry found itself in exceptionally unfavorable 
circumstances. Deprived of its own iron ore and coal, it was compelled 
to overcome the consequent increase of production costs by suppress-
ing the proletariat's standard of living. In order to defend its "quota" 
of world trade the big bourgeoisie—which was not defeated in the 
movement of 1920 because of the weakness of the proletariat and its 
Communist Party—was compelled to reconstruct relations between 
labor and capital sooner than in other countries in order to deprive the 
proletariat of its means of defense, to subordinate the workers to the 
entire apparatus of force, and thus to lower production costs primarily 
by reducing wages. The best illustration of this contention is the move-
ment of wages for Italian workers from 1922 to the present. Dramatic 
and forcibly imposed wage cuts make it possible for large-scale Italian 
industry to hang on to at least some of the markets it acquired in days 
more suitable for capitalist development. In some cases the Italian 

bourgeoisie was even able to expand production and exports beyond the 
prewar level. The historical mission of the fascist form of state in Italy 
was precisely to assist the Italian bourgeoisie, by reconstructing the 
state apparatus and disarming the proletariat, to keep its balance in the 
area of production costs and relations with the world market. The fact 
that Mussolini's fascist forces were not in the beginning an organiza-
tion created by large-scale capital is of no consequence. Social necessity 
clears for itself a path through capitalist society in the most whimsical 
manner, and in the present context we are not concerned either with the 
way the fascist forces came to power or from whom they were 
recruited. Our intention is to explain another fact; that is, why they 
remained in power, why these new cadres were better able to express 
the new requirements of capitalism, and why they adopted the type of 
state necessary to large-scale capital in the country we are considering. 

It is true that fascism has still another task: it must ideologically and 
organizationally unify the country for a new world war. But the need 
for fascism's appearance and the inevitability of a new imperialist 
world war are both explained by one and the same cause. 

As far as Germany is concerned, it finds itself in a much better 
position than Italy with respect to coal and steel, although with the loss 
of Alsace-Lorraine its position deteriorated seriously. Germany is a 
much more industrialized country than Italy, with a much more ad-
vanced technology, much better industrial organization, and much 
more stable positions in the world market. These are Germany's re-
serves, and they enabled its capitalists to manage with a much slower 
and less dramatic reduction of wages. Even the most recent wage 
reduction in a number of branches of German industry was achieved 
without a fascist revolution in the system of state management or in the 
direct relations between labor and capital (although there has been a 
fascization of Social Democracy, which still controls most of the 
workers' professional organizations). However, in another specific 
sense the conditions are not favorable for German capitalism's exis-
tence. In the first place Germany must pay out reparations in the 
amount of 1,700 million marks annually. Every literate economist 
understands what this sum of payments, imposed upon a capitalist 
country from the outside, implies for the equilibrium of its economic 
system. Secondly, Germany must pay out more than a billion marks in 
interest on borrowed capital and income earned by other foreign invest-
ments in Germany. Before the war Germany's own foreign capital 
investments exceeded foreigners' investments in the German economy 
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by 20 billion marks, thus guaranteeing an inflow of additional surplus 
value from abroad and correspondingly influencing its tempo of accu-
mulation and level of wages. Now foreign investments in Germany 
exceed Germany's foreign investments by approximately 17 billion 
marks.34 The result is a flow of surplus value abroad amounting to 
more than a billion. According to rough calculations by German 
economists, the country needs a trade surplus of exports over imports 
in the amount of 2.5 billion marks in order to balance its international 
payments. Such an unfavorable position for Germany, in terms of the 
relation between its own and foreign capital in German industry, came 
about partly because in the period of inflation Germany "sold off" an 
enormous portion of its circulating capital for a song and then was 
obliged to reconstruct it by reliance upon short-term loans. So long as 
the inflow of loans exceeded the outflow of interest payments abroad, 
Germany's balance of payments was much more favorable. Today, in 
contrast, the situation has deteriorated sharply: the inflow of capital is 
declining and the capitalists face the task of reducing their own indebt-
edness at a time when the interest being paid out continues to grow. The 
position has become all the more serious because of the world crisis, 
which causes the conditions of realization to deteriorate for all export-
ing countries, but especially for those who must reach a certain level of 
exports no matter what happens or what the conjuncture might be. 

Hence we see the particularly strenuous efforts of the German bour 
geoisie in recent times to reduce the wages of workers and employees, 
to trim every part of the state budget representing expenditures on 
services for the masses of the people, and to increase taxes on wages 
while reducing taxation of landlords and capitalists—in a word, the 
whole system of measures adopted by the Briining government, which 
can be taken as representing the first step towards implementation of a 
fascist economic policy. The German bourgeoisie is attempting to 
restore a certain equilibrium to the country's economic life on a capital-
ist basis. It is assuming the task of guaranteeing for itself over the long 
run a fascist norm of labor exploitation, making a break with the former 
living standard of the workers, securing a certain level of accumulation 
for the bourgeoisie, and implementing a fascist budget—with no regard 
to the question of what portion of Germany's labor power and fixed 
capital will end up being immobilized. Pursuit of this objective is 
already under way in Germany and follows two basic paths. 

The first path is reconstruction of the relations between labor and 
capital with the support of Social Democracy, which itself in this case 

becomes an apparatus for implementing the fascist revolution. We use 
the word "revolution" here because what is involved is a most serious 
change in the essential relations between labor and capital, whether or 
not it is accompanied by gunfire. In the case where there is no gunfire 
Social Democracy will restrain Hitler's organization and preserve the 
remnants of parliamentary institutions along with the appearance of 
workers' trade-union associations, while fulfilling the fascist economic 
program of the bourgeoisie. Perhaps it will do so with support from a 
certain section of the bourgeoisie, which for international and other 
reasons prefers fascization by more evolutionary methods. As a reward 
for fulfilling this program Social Democracy will preserve some kind 
of democratic etiquette within the country—and what is most impor-
tant, it will preserve its own apparatus in the service of the bourgeoisie. 

The second path by which the German bourgeoisie might establish 
equilibrium in the country's economic life entails a more rapid and 
decisive enactment of its program. In this case the apparatus of enact-
ment will be the Hitlerite organizations, which will be converted into 
the main cadres of the fascist state, which in turn will put into effect the 
program of the German big bourgeoisie in accordance with the classical 
Italian model. Naturally this whole flow of events might change funda-
mentally if all this struggle within the bourgeois camp should create the 
possibility of victorious intervention by the proletariat, as a third force, 
under the leadership of the Communist Party. But whatever the case, 
whether the fascist revolution in the relation between labor and capital 
is carried out by special fascist cadres or through the fascization of 
Social Democracy, which will then put an end to democracy in the 
future—whatever happens the process itself, having already taken hold 
of this country, will not essentially change. 

With regard to the countries that are still somewhat more immune to 
fascism such as France, England, and the United States, their safety is 
explained by the fact that in these countries capitalism still enjoys more 
favorable economic conditions: the capitalist classes of these countries 
have not yet been forced to establish openly fascist labor discipline or a 
fascist level of wages. The resources of American capitalism, relying 
upon the most advanced technology in the world, the most powerful 
industry, the most extensive domestic market, and the greatest proceeds 
from foreign investments—these resources are familiar enough. Even 
without a change of the state system, however, these resources have not 
prevented American capitalists, with their Ku Klux Klan and other such 
organizations, from continuously using fascist methods of struggle 
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against working-class resistance. 
France combines the low level of prewar workers' wages, estab-

lished in the conditions of backward prewar technology, with the 
newest, technologically reconstructed large-scale industry. It possesses 
a surplus of uncommitted capital, disposes of abroad domestic market, 
receives reparations rather than paying them out, and has been further 
strengthened by the acquisition of Alsace-Lorraine. These factors ex-
plain the low level of French export prices prior to the world crisis and 
the country's comparative strength in resisting the world crisis once it 
did break out. Just how adequate the reserves of these two countries are 
will be demonstrated by the further development of the crisis, especial-
ly when it breaks out with full force in France itself. 

As for England, its old-fashioned democracy continues to survive 
mainly by virtue of the support English capital receives from its invest-
ments in the colonies, Dominions, and other countries. The process of 
immobilizing part of the country's capital and labor power has ad-
vanced further in England than in any other country. Influenced by the 
world crisis, this process of immobilization is progressing at the 
present moment with enormous speed. No-one knows when or how the 
present crisis will end. Neither the Conservatives, the Liberals35 nor 
the Labour Party has any clear program to overcome the impasse. The 
country's slide into lower and lower levels of production is occurring in 
a haphazard manner and encountering no organized resistance. Disillu-
sionment with parliamentarism is gripping ever-widening circles of the 
bourgeoisie and is even spreading to some representatives of the 
Labour Party. Exceptionally indicative in this respect is the manifesto 
of a group of Labour deputies, who have formed a separate party 
headed by Mosley. Although the manifesto appears to be an odd mix-
ture of protectionism, a "planned economy," and radical gestures 
aimed at American creditors, it nevertheless contains one very impor-
tant point in which the "spirit of the time" shows through. This point 
consists of a suggestion to hand over economic dictatorship to five 
ministers, who would have the right to enact their measures without 
reference to parliament. Because we are not referring here to a dictator-
ship of the proletariat—and there is no such thing as a nonclass dictator-
ship—it follows that what is involved is a proposal to begin establishing 
a fascist type of bourgeois dictatorship. Although there are still many 
hard-headed people in England who do not like the word 
"dictatorship," conditions can change very quickly. The current state 
of affairs in England cannot be tolerated for long either by the bour- 

geoisie or by the proletariat. Enormous and growing economic strikes 
might create a situation wherein England too, in one form or another, 
will follow the path of Germany in order to end up with the methods of 
Italy. Contemporary capitalism is living through an epoch of great and 
sudden surprises. Finally, the possibility can by no means be excluded 
that if the Conservatives receive an absolute majority in the forthcom-
ing election campaign, while the country's economy slides further and 
further downhill, then this party might succeed in bringing about 
fascization of the relation between labor and capital while still observ-
ing all of the English traditions in matters of form; that is to say, there 
will be a fascist "long" parliament. 

In conclusion, I would like to remind the reader of a very important 
passage by Marx that relates directly to our theme. In Volume III of 
Capital Marx wrote: "It is always the direct relationship of the owners 
of the conditions of production to the direct producers.. .which reveals 
the innermost secret, the hidden basis of the entire social structure, and 
with it the political form of the relation of sovereignty and dependence, 
in short, the corresponding specific form of the state.'' {Capital, III, p. 
772). 

Although it is true that here Marx is speaking of different economic 
formations and their corresponding form of state, with the appropriate 
reservations what he says applies also to the evolution of state forms 
within a given economic system, in this case within the bourgeois 
system. The introduction of fascist labor discipline brings with it a 
most essential change precisely in "the direct relationship of the own-
ers of the conditions of production to the direct producers." This 
change is so profound that another form of bourgeois state is required 
in order to bring it about. Fascism is a threat precisely because it is too 
deeply rooted in the whole situation of decaying capitalism. From this 
perspective the downfall of Primo de Rivera and victory of the republic 
in Spain must not excite any illusions concerning the ease with which 
fascism might be liquidated. In Spain there was pseudo-fascism, not the 
fascism of a developed capitalist country. The dictator ruled on behalf 
of a clique of generals and did not smash the syndicates (he had an 
agreement with them, a kind of modus vivendi). There was no fascist 
power apparatus created in Spain nor any new organization for the use 
of force. That is why this regime collapsed so easily. With Italian 
fascism matters will be different. 
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following table, which shows the development of production, in con-
stant prices, first for 1926 and then for 1928.* 

PART  SEVEN 

12.  The Capitalist System 
and Population Growth 

Among bourgeois economists there is a widespread opinion that the 
present world crisis is connected with too rapid an increase of material 
production when compared to population growth. This position repre-
sents a fundamental distortion of the real state of affairs. Enormous and 
prolonged overproduction in contemporary capitalist society reflects a 
profound disproportion not between the rapid growth of production 
and a slower increase of population, but rather between the volume of 
material production and the limits of effective demand, or the dimen-
sions of the market, which become steadily more narrow in conditions 
of capitalism's monopolistic degeneration. In reality, if one compares 
the dimensions of material production in the capitalist system with 
population growth, the comparison turns out to be most unfavorable. 

Before the war the tempo of production increase significantly ex-
ceeded population growth, whereas now it hardly keeps pace and in 
some periods even falls behind. This fact is of exceptional significance 
for a general appraisal of the capitalist system at the present stage of its 
historical existence. It represents proof that the system is not only 
unable to maintain the tempos of economic development already 
achieved, but that this development is generally coming to a halt. 

Let us look at the facts. 
In order to characterize the position we shall take data for the growth 

of both production and population beginning with 1913. 
In a memorandum published by the League of Nations (Memoran-

dum on Production and Trade, 1923-1928/9, Geneva, 1930) we find 
an attempt to calculate by an aggregative method the movement of 
world production of materials and food. Among other data we find the 

Total Production Values 
(millions of dollars) 

Year 

1913 1923 1924 
1925 1926 1927 
1928 

Source: League of Nations, Economic 
and Financial Section, Memorandum on 
Production and 
Trade, 1923-1928/9 (Geneva, June 
1930), p. 79. 
Editor's note: Errors and omissions in Preobrazhensky's text have been corrected.— R.D.B. 

This table includes only a part of the real world production because it 
does not provide data for the manufacturing industries, transportation, 
and so on. However, this circumstance makes no essential difference, 
for movement of the parts enables us more or less accurately to grasp 
the dynamic of the whole. And what is important for present purposes 
is not complete data on the absolute dimensions of all production, but 
rather data for the dynamic of its growth. In any event, instead of 
underestimating the speed by which world production grew, the table in 
the memorandum is more likely to exaggerate it because it allots too 
great a role to commodities that enjoyed the most rapid increase of 
production, with the consequence that the general tempo of growth 
must inevitably turn out to be in excess of the real one with respect to 
world production as a whole. 

But even this table, which embellishes the real state of affairs, is 
completely devastating for the contemporary capitalist system. 

Let us take the first decade, from 1913 to 1923. The world war 
occurred in this decade, with all of its burdensome consequences for 
the world economy and particularly for the economy of Europe. In this 
respect the decade might be considered exceptional. But to the extent 
that war is not a haphazard catastrophe—to the extent that it is a 
perfectly regular shake-up of the capitalist system, resulting from the 

According to According to
1926 prices 1928 prices

49,571.9 46,565.5

52,671.4 49,044.3
53,306.8 49,665.6
57,661.8 53,806.5
57,925.8 53,916.5
60,531.1 55,871.5
62,776.9 58.018.2
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decay of capitalism in the monopolistic stage of its existence—to that 
extent the decade is not exceptional at all but is perfectly typical of the 
epoch of capitalism's decline. From an accidental catastrophe (if such 
had been the case) and the resulting economic decline, the capitalist 
system, taking into account all of its potential productive forces, should 
have recovered within 2 to 3 years. In reality it was not until 1925, 
thirteen years later, that Europe regained the prewar level of produc-
tion. Only senile organisms recover so slowly, organisms whose fre-
quent and serious illnesses are not accidental. 

For this decade world production shows a growth from 49,572 
million dollars, according to the preliminary calculation in the memo-
randum, to 52,671 million, or 6.2% in constant 1926 prices and 5.3% 
in constant 1928 prices. 

And how did the world's population change during this time? 
In absolute figures the change was as follows: 

World Population 
(in millions) 

Population 

1,789.3 1,894.9 1,962.0 
Editor's note: The Memorandum used by Preobrazhensky did not include 
the 1913 figure that appears in his text. The figure used here comes from the 
Memorandum for the year 1925. All population data pertaining to this period are in fact rough 
approximations due to the impossibility of accurate measurement.—R.B.D. 

At the present time the population of the globe is growing by some-
what less than one percent per year, including China, for which there 
are no reliable data—indeed, there are no such data for certain other, 
less important countries either—and at 1.2 percent per year if China is 
left out. The annual population growth from 1910 to 1928 was about 
one percent, and for this whole 18-year period population grew by 
17%. From 1913 to 1924 population grew by 6%; that is to say, the 
increase was below the average because of the successful 
"liquidation" of the earth's redundant population during the world 
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war. These figures demonstrate that over the period in question growth 
of the world's material production hardly kept pace with population 
growth if we include the unreliable figures for China; and if we omit 
China in terms of both production and population, then in that case the 
growth of production even lagged behind the increase of a population 
which had been reduced by means of war. Finally, if we take Europe 
alone, the level of production declined absolutely and significantly over 
the decade in question, falling from 16,646 million dollars to 14,531 
million. In Europe the developmental dynamic of both population and 
total production was perfectly catastrophic for capitalism and its mate-
rial culture. 

The years from 1923 to 1929—and therefore the total results from 
1913 to 1929—were more favorable for capitalism. The memorandum 
we have cited from the League of Nations hastens to observe, with 
satisfaction (p. 9), that while the world's population grew by 10% from 
1913 to 1928, production of means of consumption and materials grew 
in the same period by approximately 25 % and world trade expanded by 
22 %. If the whole of production is judged by the level of production of 
material and food items, then this optimistic table means that 
mankind's position as a whole (abstracting from the predatory system 
of distribution) improved by one and one-half percent per year in per 
capita terms. And that is truly something to celebrate! 

But it would be premature for the capitalists to boast even of these 
sparrow-sized successes. The point is that the years 1928 and 1929,* 
taken as the point of comparison with 1913, give a completely false 
impression of capitalism's successes because these years represented 
the crest of economic recovery. With equal justification we could take 
the crisis year 1930 for a comparison with 1913 and come to the 
conclusion that over this time population increased by 12% while 
production hardly changed at all. 

Let us try to make a more scientific comparison. Insofar as the 
present world crisis is just as much a normal phenomenon for capital-
ism as the world war, it turns out that the second decade since 1913** is 
also one of enormous economic shocks because of the curtailment of 
production brought about by this crisis (which, by the way, might still 
grow into a new world war in the future). If we include both last year 
and this year, 1931, and if we begin by assuming that in 1931 the crisis 
will bring no less curtailment of production than occurred in 1930; if 
we furthermore measure the contraction for these two years by what 
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Year 

1913 
1924 
1928 
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has taken place in such leading countries of the world ecoomy as the 
United States, Germany, and England, then it becomes possible for us 
to take the level of the world's material production to be approximately 
equal to that of 1913. Making that assumption, and taking the level of 
production in 1929 to be the same as in the previous year 1928, we get 
the following result. The average production for the whole period, 
translated into constant 1928 prices, equals 52,900. By comparison 
with 1913 this represents an increase of 12%. However, from 1913 to 
1931 inclusive, population must have grown by 13%, with the conse-
quence that there was not only no increase, but even a decline of 
production compared to population. 

But even if we take the average from 1925 to 1929 on the one hand, 
and 1930 and 1931 on the other (taken at the level of production of 
1923), we end up with a production increase of 15 %; that is to say, the 
growth of production turns out to be roughly the same as the growth of 
population. 

What do all of these devastating figures mean? 
They mean that the capitalist system has brought to a halt any 

increase of material welfare for society as a whole, that the system has 
in fact suspended growth on the part of the productive forces insofar as 
growth is expressed by an increase of the real production of goods per 
head of the population. What all of this means is that in the years 1930 
and 1931 human society, having increased in terms of population by 
13 %, has been thrown back to the living standard of 1913, or by almost 
twenty years. And we have yet to mention the fact that given the 
bourgeois system of distribution, and particularly the growth 
of unproductive consumption throughout the entire system, this 
absolute halt in growth of the productive forces, expressed primarily 
in an absolute suspension of any increase of per-capita production, 
means a systematic deterioration of living standards for the toiling 
masses—or in other words, for the overwhelming majority of the popu-
lation. 

This system is already incapable even of simply feeding human 
society. All that is missing now are attempts to rectify the situation by a 
world war! 

Every indicator, including this material summary of the capitalist 
economy over 20 years, points to the inevitable and rapidly approach-
ing crash of capitalism. 

But it all depends upon the working class! 
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13.  The General Crisis 
of Capitalism 

In previous chapters we have devoted considerable space to analyzing 
the unique features of the economic cycle under imperialism, particu-
larly those displayed in the economic crisis of 1930-1931. 

The most important conclusion to which we have come is that the 
capitalist system, under monopolism, experiences an extraordinary 
weakening of the stimuli for expanded reproduction when compared to 
the epoch of free competition. Because of the change in the pattern of 
the cycle, the system has lost its most important mechanism for sponta-
neous recovery from a crisis. This circumstance causes the present 
crisis to become extremely protracted, severe, and unusually dangerous 
for the entire capitalist system. This crisis cannot come to an end in the 
usual manner: it cannot pass through a period of depression into one of 
expansion. In the first place the crisis itself will last longer than any of 
its predecessors, and secondly, speaking in general terms, there is no 
chance of the ensuing depression growing into an expansion. 

The result of all this must be extreme intensification of the contra-
dictions that were tearing apart bourgeois society with enormous force 
even before the present crisis, when that society was already in a state 
of decay and experiencing complete suspension of development on the 
part of the productive forces. 

The first and most important contradiction of contemporary capital-
ism is the systematic growth of a redundant working population, occur-
ring at the same time as an enormous growth of unused means of 
production. Being particularly characteristic of postwar capitalism, 
this process has become even more acute during the present crisis. As 
the program of the Comintern has already observed, what is involved is 
an increase not of conjunctural, but of structural or absolute unemploy-
ment, whereby workers are permanently driven out of the production 
process. Marx ingeniously foresaw the development of this contradic-
tion of the capitalist system, anticipating a time when a redundant 
working population would grow up alongside increasingly redundant 
capital, or a time when the entire system, as such, would turn out to be 
a roadblock in the way of society's economic development. Marx's 
only failure was in not foreseeing the endurance shown by the proletar-
iat of the leading capitalist countries once the general bankruptcy of the 
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capitalist system was revealed. On this theme Marx wrote the follow-
ing: "The more productiveness develops, the more it finds itself at 
variance with the narrow basis on which the conditions of consumption 
rest. It is no contradiction at all on this self-contradictory basis that 
there should be an excess of capital simultaneously with a growing 
surplus of population. For while a combination of these two would, 
indeed, increase the mass of produced surplus value, it would at the 
same time intensify the contradictions between the conditions under 
which this surplus value is produced and those under which it is 
realized" {Capital, III, p. 240). Elsewhere in the same Volulme III of 
Capital Marx makes an observation which might have been specially 
written in anticipation of the present situation in capitalist society: "A 
development of productive forces which would diminish the absolute 
number of workers, i.e., enable the entire nation to accomplish its total 
production in a shorter time span, would cause a revolution, because it 
would put the bulk of the population out of the running" {Capital, III, 
p. 258). 

Today capitalism is putting millions and millions of additional work-
ers "out of the running" along with ever-growing masses of capital. 
But by the very same token capitalism itself must soon be put "out of 
the running." The fact that almost one-quarter of the entire world 
proletariat has turned out to be redundant from the viewpoint of capital-
ism demonstrates only that capitalism itself, long ago in the course of its 
historical development, became redundant and has outlived its allotted 
time. 

A second contradiction of contemporary capitalism has also been 
rendered extremely acute by the crisis and its inevitable accompaniment 
in the form of reduced national income: the capitalists are required to 
spread the burden of the system's ever-increasing unproductive con-
sumption—including the expenditures needed both to liquidate the con-
sequences of the first world war and to make feverish preparations for 
the second—over a steadily narrowing basis of exploited workers. 
Having already thrown more than thirty million workers permanently 
out of the production process, the capitalists are therefore compelled to 
undertake systematic reduction of the living standard of those workers 
who are still at work. Resistance on the part of the working masses, 
who are interrupting the production process by striking, reduces the 
volume of production all the more and still further intensifies all the 
contradictions. Just how far these mass strike conflicts undermine the 

capitalist system can be seen in the decline imposed upon the 
conjunctural graph of postwar England in 1926, the year of the great 
strike. Today England is very close to repetition of that strike, and 
clashes of similar magnitude are maturing in a number of other 
countries. 

At an earlier point we have mentioned and explained why during the 
present crisis, as opposed to its predecessors, retail prices are not 
declining in conformity with wholesale prices. A decline of wholesale 
prices reduces the profits of the capitalists, frequently forcing them to 
operate the enterprises with no profit at all or even with a loss. The 
inevitable result is to provoke attempts to lower wages at a time when 
the cost of living either remains at its former level or lags substantially 
behind the wage reductions which the entrepreneurs are attempting to 
impose. Under free competition the wage reduction occurred after 
retail prices had already declined. But now a general attack upon wages 
has begun before the decline of retail prices, making the wage struggle 
exceptionally bitter. 

Curtailment of production and falling agricultural prices, both for 
means of consumption and for industrial material, also intensify the 
agrarian crisis to the extreme. Having expanded its production when 
high prices prevailed for articles of food and material, and having 
relied mainly upon borrowed capital to make significant capital invest-
ments, agriculture, and particularly overseas agriculture, is now forced 
to reduce production and increase the immobilization of fixed capital 
already invested in this sphere. Small producers are unable to sell their 
production even for the prices they were receiving during the 90s of 
the last century; they are no longer able to recover their costs, to 
receive payment for their labor, or to purchase the industrial commod-
ities they require. But at the same time they are obliged to cover their 
debts, which were incurred under a different price index and now hang 
about their necks like a noose. Small producers are being ruined in the 
countryside by the millions; moreover, in view of unprecedented indus-
trial unemployment, they cannot find so much as a crust of bread in the 
cities, which previously represented a constant safety-valve for surplus 
rural population. Thus the general crisis of capitalism, made all the 
more severe by the cyclical crisis, is shaking up all social relations both 
in the cities and even in the more conservative and tranquil countryside. 
Because the dimensions of state budgets depend directly upon national 
income, which is being sharply reduced by the fall of production during 
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the crisis, we see growing elements of a financial crisis in every direc-
tion. The budgets of most countries show enormous deficits. Revenues 
are falling, while expenditures, especially on the unemployed are ris-
ing. A country such as England, at one time creditor to the entire 
world, is now soliciting a loan in France or the United States. By 
refusing to make payments on its state debt Australia declared financial 
bankruptcy.36 Suffering from both the agrarian and the industrial crisis, 
while simultaneously building up their armaments, the small states are 
piling up larger and larger unpaid debts. Such is the case with the 
Balkan countries and Poland, which is pestering France for one loan 
after another. Today's bankrupts are zealously borrowing from 
tomorrow's bankrupts. The enormous burdens of all debtors, incurred 
during the war and in liquidating its effects, have increased in exactly 
the same measure as world prices have fallen. The burden of these 
obligations, which was too heavy to carry even in the years of economic 
recovery, is now becoming utterly unbearable.37 Titles to income of all 
types have been inflated without limit and are increasingly coming into 
contradiction with a declining total of real values being produced in u 
society where tens of millions of people have been forcibly thrown out of 
production and tens of millions of hectares of previously cultivated 
land will be left idle. Just as a slight push by the barbarians caused the 
monstrous military-exploitative machine of the ancient Roman Empire 
to crumble on its shrunken and depleted economic base, so the 
exploitative pyramid of contemporary capitalism has matured for the 
same fate and awaits only a sufficiently forceful blow from the revolting 
proletarian masses. 

In countries producing material and means of consumption, many of 
which are either colonies such as India, or dependent upon the powerful 
capitalist countries, such as the states of South America, the crisis is 
creating deep unrest. In the colonies the national movement is being 
reinforced; in the countries of South America there are endless 
"revolutions." The entire periphery of European and American cap-
italism is either in a state of profound ferment and struggle for emanci-
pation, or else, like China, enduring endless civil war. 

Even in Europe capitalism's position is extremely unstable and be-
coming increasingly strained. It is by no means coincidental that the 
royal power in Spain, having long ago become thoroughly rotten, 
retired at a time of world crisis without so much as a struggle. Nor is it 
coincidental that the manifestations of social struggle are becoming 
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more profound than ever before in South America, or that Communism 
is enjoying successes in China. The same applies to the most energetic 
preparations that are now under way, at the height of the crisis, for 
intervention against the USSR. Such an intervention will entail a gran-
diose eruption of the class struggle on a scale never before witnessed in 
history. 

The whole atmosphere of Europe reeks with the smell of gunpowder 
and poison gases. Universal disenchantment with capitalism is spread-
ing and becoming more pervasive even in nonproletarian circles, even 
among many who were once capitalism's apologists. The capitalists 
themselves have no idea of what awaits them tomorrow. The state of 
affairs is so unstable, especially in Germany, the weakest link of the 
capitalist chain, that the greatest events and the most serious shocks 
might occur at any moment. No-one will be surprised. Everyone is 
psychologically prepared. 

14.  The Capitalist System 
and the USSR 

In the matter of intensifying capitalism's general crisis the Soviet 
Union plays a completely exceptional role. In this respect the bourgeois 
press is raising the greatest outcry over our dumping, whereas in reality 
quite the opposite is true and we threaten capitalism least of all through 
our foreign trade. 

To begin with, the accusation of currency dumping on our part is 
completely illiterate from the standpoint of economic science. The 
basis of all currency dumping is a discrepancy between domestic prices 
in the exporting country and gold prices, both in the world market and 
within the importing countries. The basis of this discrepancy, in turn, is 
twofold: it includes on the one hand the sale of labor power below its 
cost of reproduction, and on the other hand, expenditure of a portion of 
the fixed and sometimes of the circulating capital, belonging to the 
country with the falling currency, without making provision for its 
replacement. In general it is preposterous to apply to our foreign trade 
the same criteria as would apply to an economy regulated by the law of 
value rather than by a conscious plan, including a plan of foreign trade. 
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It is equally absurd to evaluate our exports from the viewpoint of an 
"equilibrium price," for the law of value in general is ceasing to 
function in our economy. In our imports and exports we are guided by 
the task of completing an optimal plan of industrialization in the 
shortest possible time. It is true that our entire economy, and especially 
the motives for our exports, are completely new and unprecedented in 
economic history. But that novelty calls for study of its specific fea-
tures, not for narrow-minded interpretation in terms of patterns de-
rived from the sphere of capitalist relations. 

When a country with a falling currency engages in dumping it 
experiences a systematic reduction of wages, whereas in our country, 
despite the temporary difficulties with food, wages on the whole are 
growing. A systematic increase of wages represents the most important 
concern of the Party and the state and the most essential component of 
all our economic plans. In a period of currency dumping all calcula-
tions are disorganized, and a portion of the country's fixed and circu-
lating capital is consumed. With us, on the contrary, fixed and circulat-
ing capital are growing at tempos never before seen in the entire history 
of capitalist development. 

But even more important is the fact that we are not exporting in order 
to accumulate gold or debt obligations owed to us by other countries; 
rather our purpose is to use all of the currency earned in order quickly 
to purchase equipment and the material most vital for the factories we 
are building. As distinct from other countries, we have not curtailed 
our imports even in a period of world economic crisis. Measured over a 
number of years our foreign trade does not show an active balance, but 
an equilibrium between exports and imports, sometimes even a surplus 
of imports over exports. Tsarist Russia, on the other hand, covered its 
foreign indebtedness with an enormously active trade balance, founded 
upon starvation. We are free of that indebtedness, apart from very 
modest long-term credits for the equipment we have ordered. From this 
perspective it would appear there is nothing to warrant capitalist com-
plaints. 

The accusation that we are selling material more cheaply than other 
exporting countries, even if true, is absurd from the capitalist 
viewpoint; the entire economic policy of industrial countries in the area 
of foreign trade was built upon encouraging cheap imports of material. 
If we export cheap material, individual groups of capitalists who are 
exporting the same material might suffer, but the entire capitalist class 

can only profit. That is all the more true because sometimes through 
our own fault—-and here the comrades responsible for our imports 
should be ashamed—and sometimes because of other difficulties that 
our trade encounters, we are thus far losing more from falling export 
prices than we gain from falling import prices. Here too the capitalists 
have nothing to complain about—no one is stopping them from buying 
lower-quality material at a higher price from our competitors. 

Our press has also dealt with the foolish accusation that we might 
overthrow capitalism by means of cheap prices when the lever at our 
disposal is a mere 3% of world trade. For our own part, we evaluate 
capitalism's staying power more highly than that. 

Even if it were to happen that in completing the five-year plan we 
found ourselves able to export not simply material, but also manufac-
tures, including mechanical equipment, at lower prices, we would still 
not be exporting for the sake of accumulating gold. In his own day 
Lenin wrote a famous article on this theme and spoke quite expressively 
of the possible uses of gold under socialism.* Should we export a great 
deal, it would mean we would also import a great deal. The structure of 
our exports will obviously change by comparison with the present 
position, and the change will of course be in the direction of increasing 
our exports of finished articles. By that time the urgency now attaching 
to our exports will no longer exist. Although our volume of trade will 
be greater, our dependence upon the foreign market will be less. We 
will increase our export of commodities having a secondary rather than 
a primary importance (indicating a high level of welfare for the masses 
and growth of their consumption). But whatever the case, what we have 
just said will remain in force: we will export in order to import. 

It is true that when we so thoroughly rationalize our production as to 
produce much more cheaply than the capitalist countries, in terms of 
our expenditure of labor, then we will exchange a smaller quantity of 
labor in our trade for a greater quantity of labor. But in the first place 
this will not happen in a year; and in the second place, this development 
will more than fulfill the aspirations of those now raising an outcry over 
our currency dumping. Currency dumping implies just the opposite 
relationship: the importing country, with the hard currency, acquires a 
greater quantity of labor. Such a balance in the exchange of labor will 
be the most tangible and obvious proof of the superiority of a socialist 
over a capitalist economy. 

The whole essence of the matter lies in this question of superiority. 
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The capitalists are uneasy today not because of our future superiority 
over them in foreign trade, but because of the real superiority charac-
terizing the tempos of our economic growth, a superiority that already 
exists and is emphasized by all the columns of figures. At first the 
bourgeois newspapers exclaimed that all our statistical data represented 
an all-round swindle. When they could no longer swindle their own 
readers in this manner, they perfected their lies and began to shout that 
we calculate our budget and our production in inflated rubles whereas 
in reality we are experiencing a systematic production decline. Eventu-
ally this argument also ceased to work. We give calculations of our 
production either in direct, natural measures, or else in constant 1926 
prices, and these figures began to appear in all surveys of the world 
conjuncture, even in the most solid bourgeois publications. At that 
point the whole system of argumentation against the Soviet Union was 
taken under review. Recently in the pages of one White Guard newspa-
per there was a quite open discussion of the question of what to say of 
the Soviet Union: whether it is better to say that the five-year plan will 
end with a crash, or alternatively, that it will be fulfilled without fail 
and that capitalism is threatened by precisely that fact. Just now the 
most solid bourgeois organs, both of liberal and hard-headed leanings, 
such as the English Times, have reoriented their arguments in this latter 
direction. Now they are developing the "class consciousness" of the 
bourgeoisie primarily by indicating that our successes are a fact and 
that the capitalist system is confronted by a mortal danger from this 
very quarter. 
As a result of this change in methods of struggling with the Soviet 
Union, our official data on the state of our economy have begun to 
appear frequently in all the surveys and are even becoming an object for 
comparative study of the conjuncture in other countries. The memoran-
dum of the League of Nations concerning production and trade, which 
we have already mentioned earlier, is rather interesting in this respect. 
Certain sections of this publication by the League of Nations are an 
excellent propaganda document for Communism. Together with other 
interesting data we find an extremely interesting table [see p. 195], 
giving a comparative index for the growth of industrial production in 
different countries, beginning in 1925 and running through to 1929 
inclusively. One of the countries included in the list is our Soviet 
Union. The table refers to the very period when the capitalist economy 
was experiencing expansion in some of its parts and recovery in others. 

 

Indexes of Industrial Production in Various Countries 
(1925 = 100) 

1928 
Country 

America: 
Canada 
United States Europe: 
France 
Germany 
Poland 
Sweden 
Switzerland 
United Kingdom1 
USSR2 

Source: League of Nations, 
Economic and Financial Section, Memorandum on Production and Trade, 1923-1928/29 
(Geneva, June 1930), p.36. 'Board of Trade Index based on 1924 = 100. 2Year ending 
September 30. 3October 1928 to August 1929. 

In this respect the table is very optimistic for capitalism. Nevertheless, 
the tempos of our development stand out as being completely excep-
tional and without precedent. We include the table here, as the best 
propaganda for Communism that one might imagine. 

This remarkable table has one shortcoming, and that is that it does 
not give the figures for 1930, which are more pessimistic for capital-
ism. The figure for the United States in December 1930 is 82, taking 
the level of 1923-1925 as 100. All the other countries show an equally 
abrupt decline: for example, England shows 98.7 for the whole of 
1930, taking the level of 1924 as 100, while the fourth quarter of 1930 
gives a figure of 93. The enormous successes achieved by our industry 
during 1930, on the other hand, raise our figure in this table from 240 to 
more than 300. All of these data scarcely require any commentary. 

The propaganda significance of our economic successes is beyond 
measure. In an epoch of the most severe crisis of capitalism, both in 
cyclical and in general terms, these figures proclaim the future of every 
country that will carry out the socialist revolution and emancipate the 
productive forces from their capitalist integument. All the objective 

1926

117 
104

117 
95 
98

103 
95

141 

1927

125 
102 

102 
120 
122 
108 
112 
107 
172 

1929 

138 154 
107 113 

118 130 
120 122 
138 138 
104 127 
117 111 
106 112 
208 1403 
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preconditions for the liquidation of capitalism and a socialist recon-
struction of society are at hand, especially in Europe. The entire matter 
depends solely upon the working class. The average worker is held 
back from revolution by the inertia of the past; by uncertainty concern-
ing the day after the revolution, arising from the dependence of every 
capitalist country upon the world market; and partly by fear of a leap 
into the unknown—"Will things not become even worse, will we be 
able to manage the economy on our own?" Thus far all of the Social 
Democratic parties have played mainly upon this psychology of the 
average worker. While the bourgeoisie and the social fascists are con-
cerned to liquidate the former standard of living, through our successes 
we are destroying these psychological barriers to revolution. Our expe-
rience brilliantly demonstrates the superiority of a socialist organiza-
tion of the economy. Here there will be no leap into an unknown future. 
On the contrary, it is the very continuation of the capitalist system's 
existence which promises an unknown future, for no one is in a position 
to predict what horrors might be inflicted upon the toiling masses by a 
dying social structure. Every country in which the working class tri-
umphs is guaranteed an economic and military alliance with the USSR 
together with imports of the necessary material and food items. In-
creased production of such items is guaranteed in any case, to whatever 
extent is required, by the joint efforts of the socialist countries. Let the 
other countries impose a blockade around a new socialist country: in 
today's circumstances it will not perish, for it will have a powerful ally 
and socialist rear in the East. 

Whatever happens, in its struggle for power the working class of 
Europe is risking far less than our own workers did in the October days 
of 1917. 

Notes 

1. In Volume 3 of Marx's Capital, there is a place where he speaks of the situation 
in which society might find itself due to the growth of absolute unemployment. Speak 
ing of the worker's displacement by the machine, he wrote that if the majority of the 
population found itself out of the running it would have to make a revolution. 

At the present time it is not only a growing portion of the population that finds itself 
out of the running (at the close of 1930 there were more than 30 million unemployed in 
the world economy), but also a growing portion of the means of production. This 
situation will continue until the capitalist system itself is out of the running. [See 
Capital, III, p. 258—R.B.D.] 

2. The data for last year are from Wirtschaft und Statistik, No. 20, 1930, pp. 
812-13. 

3. The issues of new capital in England during 1929 came to £285,239,000, of 
which £4,485,000, or 1.57% of the total, went to the basic branches of the English 
economy—coal, iron, and the machine-building industry. This figure is only slightly 
higher than what went into the category of hotels and theatres, which received 
£4,011,000. Various state loans accounted for £107,000,000, going mainly to nonpro 
ductive purposes. Of £267,000,000 in 1930, loans again accounted for £190,000,000, 
while iron, steel, coal and machine building received £1,285,000, or atotalof 0.48%, 
less than one-half of one percent. (See The Statist of February, 1931, p. 47, and also 
The Economist for the same period.) 

4. Here we are taking a further step in the direction of increasing the amortization 
of large "C," starting with an initial increase of the figure for fixed capital. For the 
moment this is not important. 

5. The reader will be able to understand the significance of this circumstance by 
comparing it to our own reconstruction period, a time when idle fixed capital was 
assimilated and the increase of accumulation went primarily into expansion of circulat 
ing capital, enabling production to increase rapidly with a relatively modest accumula 
tion. 

6. In my articles entitled "The Change in the Value of Gold and Commodity 
Prices" I showed in detail that depressions and expansions in the gold industry occur in 
periods of time which are the reverse of crises and expansions in the remaining 
branches of the economy. (Problemy ekonomiki, Nos. 1 and 2, 1930). 

7. Lenin, Selected Works, I, p. 731. 
8. Lenin, Selected Works, I, p. 781. 
9. On this matter, as on certain others, I do not completely agree with Comrade 

Spektator (see the revised edition of Osnovnye problemy mirovogo khoziaistva, p. 172 
and elsewhere) because he associates the accumulation of redundant fixed capital 
exclusively with the war. In my own book on postwar monopoly capitalism I shall have 
to give an account of several questions. However, I consider it my duty to acknowledge 
the very important service of Comrade Spektator, insofar as he is one of a small number 
of economists who underlined the exceptionally important role of the reproduction of 
fixed capital, both for the theory of reproduction and for the theory of crises. 
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His problem lies in his impatience with theoretical analysis, as a result of which he 
remains primarily an empiricist even in the formulation of purely theoretical problems. 
[For Spektator's contribution to Soviet debates of the 1920s see Day, The 'Crisis' and 
the 'Crash'—R.B.D.] 

10. This is a good example with which to demonstrate that form is not something 
external to the essence of a phenomenon; more specifically, that the productive forces 
can be viewed as the content, and the relations of production as the form, only if the 
form is understood to be organically connected with the content. 

11. One must bear in mind, however, that the wage increase which did occur for 
hired workers took place by comparison with the epoch of early capitalism, when 
exploitation of the proletarianized small producers reached monstrous limits. By com 
parison with the earnings of a mediaeval artisan capitalism brought no improvement, 
not even in the epoch when mechanical production flourished. This fact can be seen in 
the data of the classic work by Avenel, Histoire Economique de la Propriete (Paris, 
1913). 

12. See my article in Vestnik Kommunisticheskoi Akademii, No. 18, 1930. 
13. Vestnik Kommunisticheskoi Akademii, No. 17. 
14. The reader will find many correct observations on this theme in the works of 

Comrade Spektator on the theory of the world economy, although here too the author is 
more concerned with a study of the concrete world economy over recent decades than 
with theory, in the proper sense of the word. 

15. I do not deal here with the question of how productive, for example, is the labor 
of a sales clerk. 

16. The enormous tax that is levied upon the consumer by the trade network ends 
up only partly in the hands of the wholesale trade monopolists. A much larger portion 
of society's expenditure on the retail trade network is due to the enormous number of 
small trading firms, which chase after customers and which, were they working to 
capacity, would be able to handle a turnover three times larger. Having a less than 
adequate turnover, these enterprises are compelled to add on a large margin in order to 
pay high taxes, meet the rent for their premises, and provide some kind of income for 
their owners. Parasitic petty trade is especially significant in large European cities, 
particularly in London and Paris. 

17. This limitation of consumption on the part of the masses is not merely predeter 
mined by the structure of capitalism, but is also connected with the balance of forces 
between the proletariat and the class of capitalists. And on this central issue a strictly 
economic analysis of the problem is completely inadequate. 

18. Here we must repeat that a very important source of unproductive consumption 
is inclusion in the calculation of the average profit of the income going to the 
nonoperating, backward enterprises, which are members of a trust and receive a unique 
form of trust rent, or a pension, whose parasitic character is especially obvious. 

19. By this abbreviated term we mean the value of the annual wear of fixed capital, 
a value which enters into the gross product and forms part of the constant capital. 

20. Here is what Marx wrote concerning the turnover of fixed capital and the 
causes of periodic crises: "the cycle of interconnected turnovers embracing a number 
of years, in which capital is held fast by its fixed constituent part, furnishes a material 
basis for the periodic crises. During this cycle business undergoes successive periods 
of depression, medium activity, precipitancy, crisis. True, periods in which capital is 
invested differ greatly and far from coincide in time. But a crisis always forms the 
starting point of large new investments. Therefore, from the point of view of society as 
a whole, more or less, a new material basis for the next turnover cycle." [See Marx, 
Capital, II, p. 186—R.B.D.] 

21. [There are two footnotes on this page citing two different editions of Volume 2 

of Capital, which were not available to the editor—a German edition of 1893 and a 
Russian edition of 1929. The corresponding numbers are missing from the text. The 
notes appear to refer to Marx's description of how fixed capital is transformed into 
money capital, and how this money capital is again converted into fixed capital, the 
timing of the reinvestment depending upon the physical durability of the fixed capital in 
question. See Marx, Capital, II, pp. 183-5.—R.B.D.] 

22. I note in passing all of the protests by R. Luxemburg, Fritz Sternberg, and 
others concerning the impossibility of transferring redundant capital from Department 
II into Department I. This capital, having the natural form of means of consumption, is 
perfectly mobile and is needed in precisely this form in order to expand variable capital 
in Department I. The protesters do not understand that it is not a question of moving 
looms from textile factories into either brickworks or the metallurgical divisions of 
heavy industry. What is involved, first of all, is a transfer of titles to income, and 
second, such a transfer of additional means of consumption into Department I as will 
permit this Department to expand its variable capital, without the expansion of constant 
capital in II, which would be required in other circumstances. 

23. The increase of socially necessary labor time arises from the use of less skilled 
labor power. 

24. Marx, who closely observed the course of all the capitalist crises in his day, 
wrote the following concerning the renewal of fixed capital at the time of a crisis: 
"competition compels the replacement of the old instruments of labor by new ones 
before the expiration of their natural life, especially when decisive changes occur. Such 
premature renewals of factory equipment on a rather large social scale are mainly 
enforced by catastrophes or crises." {Capital, II, p. 170) 

25. If one looks for contradictions in Marx with the same skill as his critics 
generally demonstrate, then not only will the reproduction schemes of Volume 2 turn 
out to contradict the above-mentioned section of Volume 3, but they must also contra 
dict other parts of Volume 2 itself, above all the previously cited passage concerning 
the causes of periodic crises. This "contradiction" exists for people who do not study 
Capital and its problems, but only "glance through'' it, or else learn like Wagners from 
Faust [Wagner was Faust's servant in Goethe's Faust.—R.B.D.] It results from the fact 
that the schemes in Volume 2 assume the wearing out and reproduction of fixed capital 
in a single year, so that it also increases smoothly in proportion to the overall tempos of 
accumulation. All of this harmonious development of production disappears once the 
simplifying assumption—that the entire fixed capital wears out annually—is replaced 
by another assumption, corresponding to reality; namely, the assumption that fixed 
capital is reproduced and expanded unevenly, that the conditions of its reproduction are 
different from the reproduction of the circulating component of constant capital, and 
that the immediate causes of general crises and the fundamental causes of their period 
icity lie in this unevenness. Marx was aware of all of this. The fact that he did not 
construct schemes, taking these complicating conditions into account, is to be ex 
plained by the same general cause which prevented him from completing his great 
work. But this incompleteness represents an appeal to the intellect of subsequent 
generations of economists and not to their stupidity, with the obvious exception of those 
who are stupid for reasons having to do with social class. The least acceptable of all 
types of criticism is that which counterposes one stage of an investigation to another, 
instead of showing that an author embraces opposing sets of views between which real 
contradictions exist. It appears that critics of this sort make such a comparison because 
they are aware of what is involved in both respects. In fact the reason why they find a 
contradiction between the beginning and the end is that they do not understand the 
whole work, and therefore understand neither the beginning nor the end. 

26. Here the following observation must be made. The renewal of fixed capital, in 
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conditions of rapid technological progress, inevitably involves an overall increase of 
the mass of fixed capital due to the general rise of capital's organic composition. This 
must be distinguished from a simple increase of fixed capital with the former technical 
quality. In the present case what is involved is the renewal of fixed capital, with the 
temporary exception of the enterprises that manufacture fixed capital. 

27. Fritz Sternberg attempts to rescue at least part of Rosa Luxemburg's position 
by reference to the fact that with a rise of the organic composition of capital in both 
departments the second department must accumulate more quickly (in the natural form 
of means of consumption), with the result that this accumulation must serve as a 
chronic cause of a crisis of overproduction. My present exposition is a reply to all of 
Sternberg's errors (see his report and concluding remarks to the Communist Academy, 
published separately as a book, Imperializm i krizisy). In the present contextl wish to 
observe only that if this cause of disproportion, to which he and I both refer, is not 
liquidated by a transfer of capital from Department II into Department I, then it is 
entirely possible, as I have shown, that this disproportion will be lost in the more 
severe, cyclically reproduced disproportion, which lies at the basis of the most typical 
general crises of capitalist society, the latter being caused by the specific conditions of 
reproducing and expanding the system's fixed capital. 

28. After the present book was already written I became familiar with a recent book 
by Ferdinand Fried, Das Ende des Kapitalismus (Jena, 1931). Among other things, 
this book contains the following interesting comment: "The crisis of 1900-1901 is 
properly seen as the last great world crisis to occur in normal capitalist conditions and 
thus provides the final and the best opportunity for making comparisons with postwar 
crises" (p. 157). Unfortunately, the author gives only a superficial survey of the 
external manifestations of crises in the Germany economy; and his work generally 
leaves out a systematic analysis of crises under imperialism, as distinct from crises of 
classical capitalism. For the most part he advocates a reduction of links with the world 
economy and orientation upon a regional, self-contained economy. Thus the regressive 
disintegration of the world economy is already finding its theorists and is being elevated 
to a principle of economic policy. 

29. Record Book of Business Statistics, part II, Metals and Machinery, p. 31. 
30. This whole picture can be followed most graphically in the tables of labor 

power employed in different branches, which are provided in The Annalist, No. 16, 
1931, p. 94. 

31. With respect to France it is still more proper to speak of an acute depression 
than of a genuine crisis, which still lies ahead. 

32. It is interesting to notice that during a time of inflation, when a further increase 
of prices is expected, consumers purchase even such commodities as they do not 
presently require. They purchase large quantities, in excess of current needs, and thus 
partly protect their money against a loss of its worth. At a time of crisis, with a stable 
currency, the opposite process occurs: consumers do not even purchase the commod 
ities they need, limiting themselves to minimal purchases of the bare essentials in 
expectation of a further decline of prices. Thus, when the turning point comes and 
prices rise, consumer purchases must increase sharply, for everyone will try to avoid 
missing the opportunity to make purchases when prices are at their lowest level. 

33. These lines were already written when the financial and monetary crisis broke 
out in England, passing over into a political crisis. The attack on unemployment 
assistance by the "national government" of MacDonald, and the reinforced attack 
upon workers' wages, make a repetition of 1926 very likely, only this time perhaps an 
"improved" version. 

 

34. Wirtschaft und Statistik, February 1930. More recent data are to be found in 
the just published record of the conference of bankers in Basle. See Raport du comite, 
constitue sur recommandation de la conference de Londres (Basle, 1931), pp. 5-6 and 
also the tables in the appendix. 

35. The Liberals came forward with an interesting electoral platform under the 
heading "How to Tame Unemployment," or a program for partially resolving the 
problem of unemployment. But the platform provides no general solution whatever 
within a capitalist framework for the economic problem of England. I shall make an 
effort to return to this Liberal program, the manifesto of Mosley's group, the protec 
tionist plans of the Conservatives, and the general lack of any plans on the part of the 
Labour Party, in that part of my book which will be devoted to a concrete description of 
world capitalism following the world war. 

36. All of this was written before the acute intensification of the financial and credit 
crisis in July 1931. Now many new and more significant facts have been added to what I 
said. 

37. The bourgeois economists also understand this side of the matter very well, 
Keynes being an example. See his article in The Nation and also the two-volume work! 
A Treatise on Money (London, 1931). 
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Editor's Notes 

p. 7. Karl Kautsky. Although in his early writings Kautsky spoke of capitalism's 
chronic shortage of markets, in later years he became an apologist of the capitalist 
system. Expecting a new stage of' 'ultra-imperialism,'' or capitalist organization on an 
international scale, he became increasingly reconciled with the status quo. The most 
thorough account (in English) of Kautsky's life and work is M. Salvadori, Karl Kautsky 
and the Socialist Revolution, 1880-1938 (London: NLB, 1979). 

p. 23. In the original text the figure given for large "C" in Department I is 10,000 
with 5,000 in Department II. The correct figures are 20,000 and 10,000 respectively. 
Ten percent amortization occurs, and the corresponding figures in the scheme are 
2,000 cl and 1,000 ell. 2,000 cl is ten percent of 20,000; 1,000 ell is ten percent of 
10,000. The error occurs on page 19 of the text and is repeated on page 20. 

p. 24. In this example Preobrazhensky leaves the situation in I unchanged: 
6,666c + 2,222v +1,111s fund of capitalist consumption, indicating a norm of accu-
mulation in I of 44% (889/2000 = .44). In Department II he suggests changing the 
organic composition of capital and beginning with 3,000c + l,500v + 1,500s. With 
the same norm of accumulation in II, accumulation becomes 660 (1500 x .44 = 660). 
Redistributing the 660 gives 3,440c + l,720v + 840 capitalist consumption at the 
beginning of the year. In the original text there is a typographical error on pp. 20-21, 
where the figure mentioned for constant capital in II is 3,420. 

p. 31. The original text (page 26) uses the figure 3,560 rather than 3,500. This 
appears to be a typographical error. The type of scheme Preobrazhensky might have in 
mind is the following. The original year was 

6,000c (4,000 + 2,000) + 2,000v + 1,000s + 1,000s 
3,000c (2,000 + 1,000) + l,000v + 500s + 500s 

Assume now that both departments draw upon fixed-capital reserves by using their 
existing fixed capital more intensively. Assume also that the system possesses substan-
tial reserves of circulating capital. In these circumstances Department I will invest the 
entire accumulation fund of 1,000s in new variable capital, and Department II will do 
likewise with its 500s. The scheme for the first year of expanded reproduction in 
fulfillment of the order for a 10% increase of fixed-capital stock (large "C") becomes 
the following 

9,000c (6,000 + 3,000) + 3,000v + 3,000s 
4,500c (3,000 + 1,500) + l,500v + 1,500s 

Of the 3,000s in Department I let 1,500 be consumed. Thus 3,000v and 1,500s in I 
exchange for 4,500c from II. Of the remaining 1,500s in I, let 1,000 be set aside as an 
addition to large 'C," leaving 500. Adding these 500 once again to variable capital the 
scheme becomes 

10,500c (7,000 + 3,500) + 3,500v + 3,500s 
5,250c (3,500 + 1,750) + l,750v + 1,750s 

Of the 3,5OOs created in Department I, 1,750 are consumed and exchanged, along with 
3,500v, for 5,250c from II. A further 1,000s are added to large "C" in Department I, 

leaving a balance of 750. Whereas in the original year the fixed capital newly created 
and available for addition to the capital stock was only 333 (one-third of I's accumula-
tion fund), this scheme shows that by drawing upon reserves of fixed capital the 
addition to large "C" in Department I can easily grow to 2,000 within two years. A 
more elaborate discussion of this type of process occurs in chapters VI and VII, where 
Preobrazhensky introduces more limiting assumptions in order to distinguish the 
business cycle of competitive capitalism from that operating under monopolistic cap-
italism. 

p. 31. The fact that the text (page 26) here refers to 2,000 (i.e., two million denoted 
in thousands) as the 10% increase of "C" in Department I confirms the revision 
referred to above in the note to p. 23. 

p. 34. The reader will notice that Preobrazhensky treats not only the suppliers of 
fixed capital as monopolistic competitors, but also the purchasers. 

p. 47. The original text (page 40) reads: " . . .  beginning with an assumption of 
pure capitalism in the stage of monopolism." This is clearly an error, the intention 
being to say ". . . i n  the stage of free competition." 

p. 74. The original text (page 64) reads: " . . .  elements of the constant portion of 
circulating capital." This is a typographical error in which "constant" and 
"circulating" have been reversed. 

p. 77. There is a typographical error in the text (page 66) giving this figure as 
10,000. 

p. 78. There is an error in the text (page 67) giving this figure as 46. 

p. 80. Large "C" would have to rise from 10,000 to 15,000 in order that 10% 
amortization would yield 1,500 value units corresponding to the l,500v needed to 
create 1,500 units of new value. 

p. 80. There is a typographical error in the text (page 68) so that it reads: ". . . t o  
raise the circulating portion of fixed capital." 

p. 80. There is a typographical error in the text (page 68), which reads 
"predpriiatie" (enterprise) rather than "prepiatstvie" (obstacle). 

p. 88. There is an error in the text (page 75), where the figures for Department II 
are given as 1,998.5c + 497v + 497s = 2992.5. With a constant organic composition 
of capital v must be 1,998.5 divided by 4, or 499.625 (500 rounding off). 

p. 91. There is an error in the text (page 78) reading: ". . . the prices for all of its 
elements of production have not risen. . . . "  

p. 99. There is an error in the text (page 87) giving this figure as 6,000. As 
Preobrazhensky explains later (page 88 original, page 136 above) he intends reserves to 
be 35% of large "C." Thus the 6,000 has been changed to 7,000 (.35 X 20,000 = 
7,000). 

p. 103. Although Preobrazhensky earlier spoke of a ' 'loan" of 500, in that context 
he was referring to the matter of fulfilling the order for 1500 in material terms. In terms 
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of value, however, the total "loan" from fixed capital must in fact be 750. This is so 
because 1500 material units have been added to large "C" in Department I, while only 
750 value units were available (Fs accumulation fund). Of the missing 750, 500 came 
from II, when it purchased only 1,750 while selling 2,250 worth of consumer commod-
ities. The remaining 250 must therefore have come from within I. Thus in II there now 
exists money capital to the sum of 500, while in I there is also an unspent amortization 
fund of 250. If production continues into a second year on the identical scale, the 750 in 
I's accumulation fund will repay these "loans." II will sell 2,250 of consumer com-
modities while buying 2,750, and I will expend 2,500 fixed-capital values while 
replacing 2,750. The total addition to fixed-capital values in I will now be 1,000. If 
production continues for another year, a further 750 will be added, giving 1,750. 

p. 107. There are errors in the text (page 93) which reads as follows: ". . . in the 
first year by 600 in Department I and 150 in Department II; in the second year by 650 in 
Department I and 162.5 in II, etc." The reproduction scheme to which Preobrazhensky 
is referring is the following. 

6,000c (2,000 + 4,000) + l,200v + 600s + 600s 
1,800c (600 + 1,200) + 360v + 360s 

In the second year Department I reinvests 600s, 500 in c and 100 in v. Department II 
makes its investments accordingly, giving the following scheme. 

6,500c (2166.6 + 4333.3) + 1300v + 650s + 650s 
1,950c (650 + 1,300) + 390v + 390s 

In the third year Department I invests 650s, of which 108.33 go to variable capital and 
541.66 to constant capital. The new scheme is 

7,041.66c (2347.22 + 4694.44) + l,408.33v + 1,408.33s 
2,112.49c (704.16 + 1,408.33) + 422.50v + 422.50s 

p. 115. Krokodil. The reference is to a popular satirical journal. 

p. 137. There is a typographical error in the text (page 117) referring to 1932 rather 
than 1922. 

p. 147. Eugen Varga. For Varga's view of the monetary and credit crises see Day, 
The "Crisis' and the 'Crash," esp. ch. 8. 

p. 183. There is a typographical error in the text (page 153) referring to 1916 and 
1918 rather than 1926 and 1928. 

p. 185. There is a typographical error in the text (page 155) referring to 1918 and 
1919 rather than 1928 and 1929. 

p. 185. There is a typographical error in the text (page 155) referring to 1931 rather 
than 1913. 

p. 192. Lenin had suggested using gold "for the purpose of building public lava-
tories in the streets of some of the largest cities of the world." {Selected Works, III, p. 
702). 
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